

Pepperdine University Pepperdine Digital Commons

GSEP Research Symposium

Graduate School of Education and Psychology

9-18-2024

GSEP Research Symposium Proceedings - 2024

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.pepperdine.edu/gsep_symp

C Part of the Adult and Continuing Education Commons, Bilingual, Multilingual, and Multicultural Education Commons, Clinical Psychology Commons, Cognition and Perception Commons, Cognitive Psychology Commons, Cognitive Science Commons, Counseling Psychology Commons, Counselor Education Commons, Developmental Psychology Commons, Educational Leadership Commons, Educational Psychology Commons, Educational Technology Commons, First and Second Language Acquisition Commons, Leadership Studies Commons, Online and Distance Education Commons, Organization Development Commons, Other Education Commons, Other International and Area Studies Commons, Other Linguistics Commons, Other Psychology Commons, Other Social and Behavioral Sciences Commons, Other Sociology Commons, Scholarship of Teaching and Learning Commons, Science and Technology Studies Commons, and the Social Justice Commons

Recommended Citation

Safa, L. (2024). Transformative Leadership: Unveiling the Resilience and Innovation of Lebanese Women Leaders in Higher Education. Pepperdine University Graduate School of Education and Psychology Research Symposium [Proceedings] (pp. 148 - 152). Vevey: Pepperdine University, GSEP. Retrieved from: https://digitalcommons.pepperdine.edu/gsep_symp/1/

This Conference Proceeding is brought to you for free and open access by the Graduate School of Education and Psychology at Pepperdine Digital Commons. It has been accepted for inclusion in GSEP Research Symposium by an authorized administrator of Pepperdine Digital Commons. For more information, please contact bailey.berry@pepperdine.edu.

8th Annual GSEP Research Symposium Proceedings

"Dismantling Barriers between Research and Practice: Shining a Light on Global

Interdisciplinary Solutions."

July 18-19, 2024 Château d'Hauteville, 1806 Saint-Légier-La Chiésaz, Switzerland



Table of Contents

Message from the Dean Farzin Madjidi6
GSEP Mission Statement
Disclaimer
Trauma Track10
Unveiling the Nexus: School Safety Funding, On-Site Police Presence, and the Juvenile
Justice Pathways10
Does Gender Bias Correlate with Trauma and Is it Contributing to Women Attorneys12
Leaving Their Practice?12
Bolstering Latinx Faith Leaders' Capacity for Trauma Response: Psychoeducational Gains
Through a Faith-Based, Trauma-Informed Prevention Program
Exploring the Trauma Continuum: Childhood Trauma, Assault, and Military Leadership in
Relation to Psychosis Risk16
Utilizing the Career Construction Interview to Provide Trauma-Informed Career Counseling 20
Adverse Childhood Experiences Among Young Children of Immigrants: Challenges and
Opportunities for Early Childhood Education and Communities of Faith
Hold Me in Your Mind: Mentalization-Based Treatment in Working with Trauma in
Youth
Developing a Collaborative, Data-driven, and Student-centered Support System in Schools to
Identify and Support Student Wellness28
Liberation Psychology: Disrupting Intergenerational Trauma and Oppression32
Craving Emptiness Versus Filling Emptiness: With Food or Creative Arts Therapy?
Comorbidity and Contrast with Vicarious Trauma in Eating Disorder Cases in Congruence
with Creative Arts, Cognitive Behavioral, Dialectical Behavioral, and Narrative Therapy
Treatments
Therapy & Telehealth Track
Innovations in Suicide Assessment: Applying the Deliberate Practice Model to Clinician
Training
Understanding Resistance to Change Through Adult Behavioral Intervention
Integrating Evidence-Based Therapies for the Treatment of Gastrointestinal Issues: A
Systematic Review Approach
Therapeutic Interventions for South Asians living in the United States: A Systematic

The Challenges And Benefits Of Conducting Individual Telehealth Psychotherapy With	ı
Adults: A Systematic Review	50
Global Track	53
An Exploratory Study Of The Socio-Economic And Cultural Impact Of The Matanza Of	1932
On The Nahuat-Pipil People Of El Salvador And Their Collective Effort To Preserve Th	neir
Culture	53
US Accreditation: National and Global Implications and Impact	56
The Racial Paradigm: Global Leadership and International Governance related to Publ	lic
Health, Human Rights & Human Security	59
Leading Through Learning Networks	70
Leveraging AI Technologies to Enhance Students' Research Proficiency in Doctoral	
Education	72
How the Popularity of MBTI Impacts on Mental Health Among Chinese Young Adults?	74
Exploring the Complexity of Marriage Across Cross-Cultural Divides: An Interdisciplina	ry
Analysis of Age, Socioeconomic Status, Worldview, and Race.	77
African Higher Education Faculty Shortage: Brain-drain, Brain Recirculation	79
Cultivating Environments through Meaningful Action	82
Collaborative Leadership in Disaster & Mitigation Development	87
Working With Intercultural Couples Using A Framework For Acceptance	90
A "Paw"sitive Perspectives on Life: Understanding the impact of Prison-dog Training	
Programs	92
Mindfulness and Global Leadership: Enhancing Effectiveness in Turbulent Times	94
Leadership Track	97
The importance of School Leadership Practices in Social-Emotional Learning of Eleme	entary
and Secondary Schools	97
Relationship Intelligence Builds Leader and Team Effectiveness	102
The Resilient Leadership & Change Agility Model: An Essential Instrument for Navigati	ing an
Ever-Changing World	108
Addressing Organizational Challenges in the Accounting Industry: An Opportunity for	
Collaboration between Academic and Accounting Leaders	111
Nurse preceptor development: The key to nursing retainment	114
The Predictive Power of Peer Evaluation on Performance	123
The Wellbeing of our professors: Pepperdine's online psychology faculty wellness chec	ck125

Under-Represented Groups in Non-Profit Organizations
Freedom and Sustainability: An Analysis of Freedom House Index Scores and UN SDGs .131
Artificial Intelligence Common Good in Research and Academics
Leadership Styles within Maternal Health Organizations and The Crisis of Black Maternal
Health140
PA Leaders Bridging the Gap to Health Equity143
Developing Leadership Pathways in Generative Artificial Intelligence for Nursing Education
Transformative Leadership: Unveiling the Resilience and Innovation of Lebanese Women
Leaders in Higher Education148
Self-Talk and Self-Leadership: A Novel Application of Goleman's Leadership Model for
Counseling College Students
Leadership Development Programs and Business Education in a Rapidly Changing
Environment
Transformational Leadership And Leading Effective Project Teams
The Way Forward: Advancing Women into Leadership, Research and Strategies for Success
Inclusion and Belonging Track
Examining The Role of Cultural Capital in Access and Equity For Female C-STEM Learners
Examining The Role of Cultural Capital in Access and Equity For Female C-STEM Learners Of Color: A Doctoral Dissertation Study
Of Color: A Doctoral Dissertation Study170
Of Color: A Doctoral Dissertation Study170 5 Totally Ineffective Strategies for Teaching or Class Presentations (and How to Avoid
Of Color: A Doctoral Dissertation Study
Of Color: A Doctoral Dissertation Study
Of Color: A Doctoral Dissertation Study 170 5 Totally Ineffective Strategies for Teaching or Class Presentations (and How to Avoid 170 Them): Putting Learning Science into Practice 173 Holistic Student Success: Is HoustonISD sanctuary site the answer post COVID-19? 176 Assessing the Leadership Roles of Women in Religion 181
Of Color: A Doctoral Dissertation Study 170 5 Totally Ineffective Strategies for Teaching or Class Presentations (and How to Avoid 170 Them): Putting Learning Science into Practice 173 Holistic Student Success: Is HoustonISD sanctuary site the answer post COVID-19? 176 Assessing the Leadership Roles of Women in Religion 181 Reducing Academic Imposterism Among Doctoral Students (Academic COP Newbies) 183
Of Color: A Doctoral Dissertation Study 170 5 Totally Ineffective Strategies for Teaching or Class Presentations (and How to Avoid 173 Them): Putting Learning Science into Practice 173 Holistic Student Success: Is HoustonISD sanctuary site the answer post COVID-19? 176 Assessing the Leadership Roles of Women in Religion 181 Reducing Academic Imposterism Among Doctoral Students (Academic COP Newbies) 183 URM Mentorship: What's working and what's not? 190
Of Color: A Doctoral Dissertation Study 170 5 Totally Ineffective Strategies for Teaching or Class Presentations (and How to Avoid 173 Them): Putting Learning Science into Practice 173 Holistic Student Success: Is HoustonISD sanctuary site the answer post COVID-19? 176 Assessing the Leadership Roles of Women in Religion 181 Reducing Academic Imposterism Among Doctoral Students (Academic COP Newbies) 183 URM Mentorship: What's working and what's not? 190 Navigating the Intersection: Black Perspectives on Inclusion, Diversity, and Belonging in 190
Of Color: A Doctoral Dissertation Study 170 5 Totally Ineffective Strategies for Teaching or Class Presentations (and How to Avoid 173 Them): Putting Learning Science into Practice 173 Holistic Student Success: Is HoustonISD sanctuary site the answer post COVID-19? 176 Assessing the Leadership Roles of Women in Religion 181 Reducing Academic Imposterism Among Doctoral Students (Academic COP Newbies) 183 URM Mentorship: What's working and what's not? 190
Of Color: A Doctoral Dissertation Study1705 Totally Ineffective Strategies for Teaching or Class Presentations (and How to AvoidThem): Putting Learning Science into Practice173Holistic Student Success: Is HoustonISD sanctuary site the answer post COVID-19?176Assessing the Leadership Roles of Women in Religion181Reducing Academic Imposterism Among Doctoral Students (Academic COP Newbies)190Navigating the Intersection: Black Perspectives on Inclusion, Diversity, and Belonging in193Research and Practice193The Leadership Environment of Women K-12 Principals196
Of Color: A Doctoral Dissertation Study 170 5 Totally Ineffective Strategies for Teaching or Class Presentations (and How to Avoid 173 Them): Putting Learning Science into Practice 173 Holistic Student Success: Is HoustonISD sanctuary site the answer post COVID-19? 176 Assessing the Leadership Roles of Women in Religion 181 Reducing Academic Imposterism Among Doctoral Students (Academic COP Newbies) 183 URM Mentorship: What's working and what's not? 190 Navigating the Intersection: Black Perspectives on Inclusion, Diversity, and Belonging in 193 The Leadership Environment of Women K-12 Principals 196 Revitalizing Online Learning: Teachers' Perceptions on Boosting Online Engagement for K-12 196
Of Color: A Doctoral Dissertation Study1705 Totally Ineffective Strategies for Teaching or Class Presentations (and How to AvoidThem): Putting Learning Science into Practice173Holistic Student Success: Is HoustonISD sanctuary site the answer post COVID-19?176Assessing the Leadership Roles of Women in Religion181Reducing Academic Imposterism Among Doctoral Students (Academic COP Newbies)190Navigating the Intersection: Black Perspectives on Inclusion, Diversity, and Belonging in193Research and Practice193The Leadership Environment of Women K-12 Principals196

Principal Perspectives of Bilingual Education for Asian Languages: One Step Forward, Two	
Steps Back Fifty Years after the <i>Lau</i> Decision20	9
Investing in HBCUs: Promoting Equity and STEM Education for All	1
The impact, social support and community based programs have on the reduction of	
Recidivism21	8
Exploring View of Aging Among Older Adults: Implications for Clinical Practice in the Context	t
of the COVID-19 Pandemic22	20
DEIB Initiatives Improve Retention Rates?22	23
Success Factors And Challenges Faced By First And Second-Year Undergraduate Female	
Students In Computer Science-Related Majors22	25
The Success Strategies of The Iranian-American Women Who Initially Received Their	
Primary And/Or Secondary Education In The Post-Revolution Iranian Education System In	
Attaining Higher Education Degrees In The United States	31
Perceptions Of Barriers To College Completion: A Closer Look At Students With Special	
Needs During Their First Year Of College23	6
Women in Federal Government: A Study of the Challenges Faced by Women from	
Underrepresented Groups in Leadership23	9
Adolescent identity as a complex adaptive system: Implications for informal pre-college	
STEM education24	1
Theory and Design Principles for Building Self-maintaining Literacies in AI: the case of	
GSEP's Jobs and Technology Futuring Course24	4
Empowering Tomorrow's Mental Health Practitioners: Dismantling Power Imbalances and	
Fostering Student Well-being in Mental Health Training Programs	7
Acknowledgments	51
index Per Author	52

Message from the Dean Farzin Madjidi



Mark Twain wrote, "Travel is fatal to prejudice, bigotry, and narrow-mindedness." In fact, in the not-too-distant past, common wisdom suggested that the only way one could become wise was to become worldly. In today's world, global competency is a minimum requirement for success for any leader at any level. As a community of scholars, we are dedicated

to the pursuit of truth in our various fields. In fact, Pepperdine University's affirmation

statement declares that "That truth, having nothing to fear from investigation, should be pursued relentlessly in every discipline." This conference is an opportunity for scholars from every field of study and academic endeavor to present and share new insights in their individual pursuit of truth with the rest of the global community of researchers equally interested in improving the human condition.

To stay true to the notion of a global community, I want to acknowledge the team that put this conference together. Gabriella Miramontes, Ebony C Cain, Eric Hamilton, Ian Ermatinger-Salas, Jane K Tucker, Jennifer Miyake-Trapp, Jennifer Vaughn, Maria Brahme, Martine Jago, Suelen Schneider Demaria, and Lina Safa. In closing, I like to thank the Danhakl Family Foundation, whose generosity and continued support made this conference possible.

Welcome to Pepperdine University | Graduate School of Education and Psychology (GSEP). We are committed to equipping our faculty, staff, and students for exceptional

service. Through our research, we strive to discover innovative visions, distinctions, technological expansions, and methodical precisions. Increasing our understanding of various topics supports our mission of academic excellence. At GSEP, our faculty, staff, and students possess a wealth of knowledge across many spectrums. We look forward to this day of learning with our community and guests.

"For the Lord gives wisdom; from His mouth come knowledge and understanding." Proverbs 2:6

GSEP Mission Statement

The Pepperdine University Graduate School of Education and Psychology (GSEP) is an innovative learning community where faculty, staff, and students of diverse cultures and perspectives work collaboratively to foster academic excellence, social purpose, meaningful service, and personal fulfillment.

As a graduate school within a Christian university, GSEP endeavors to educate and motivate students to assume leadership roles in professions that improve and enrich the lives of individuals, families, and communities. At GSEP, we embrace human diversity - which we believe to be the natural expression of God's creation - in our work to advance learning and service. GSEP advances, sustains, and advocates for multicultural proficiency.

The strategies for accomplishing this mission are:

- Promoting discourse that values each member's background, experiences, and perspective;
- Recruiting, retaining, and advancing diverse students, staff, and faculty;
- Developing curricular models for practice in educational and psychological environments and reaching out to broader communities to promote understanding and facilitate solutions to diversity challenges.

Our spirit, energy, and actions will be an inspiration to education and psychology communities.

Disclaimer

The present document displays the abstracts submitted by the presenters of the 8th Annual Pepperdine GSEP Symposium. It excludes abstracts of authors who opted out of the Proceedings and did not comply with the requirement of reference list and word count. The content of the abstracts, as well as the references and citations, are entirely responsibility of the authors who submitted and presented their research at the 8th Annual Pepperdine GSEP Symposium. As such, Pepperdine | GSEP, cannot be hold accountable for discrepancies in the content in any situation.

Trauma Track

Unveiling the Nexus: School Safety Funding, On-Site Police Presence, and the Juvenile Justice Pathways

Allie Chang Ray

Today's educational landscape is more dynamic than ever. Concerns about student safety have increased with the growing rate of school shootings, leading to a trend of heightened security measures and on-site police officers in schools across the United States. While these initiatives can give the appearance of safety, they may also disrupt school culture and perpetuate the school-to-prison pipeline 1 (Advancement Project et al., 2018), spurring questions about inadvertently contributing to the number of students becoming justice- involved. In a letter to then Vice President Joe Biden (2013), the President of the National Council of Juvenile and Family Court Judges wrote that when police were placed in schools in Clay County, Georgia, the number of referrals from the school system increased by 1,248%. This research project examines the relationship between school funding for increased security, on-site police presence, and referrals to the juvenile justice system from schools, thereby shedding light on whether investments in security are unknowingly pushing youth toward the school-to-prison pipeline. By understanding the complexities involved between safety and justice, this study provides insights to guide more equitable educational outcomes for all K-12 students through a trauma-informed lens and provide an opportunity for policies and practices in school security to be reviewed to foster safe, supportive, and inclusive learning environments. One of the largest funding sources for increased security and on-site police presence at schools is the School Violence Prevention Project (SVPP) through the U.S. Department of Justice (DOJ). The STOP (Students, Teachers, and Officers Preventing) School Violence Act of 2018 gave the Community Oriented Policing Services (COPS) Office authority to award funding directly to

states, local government, or Indian tribes to improve school security and on school grounds in the jurisdiction of the grantee and through evidence-based school safety programs and technology (Community Oriented Policing Services, n.d.). Since the Act was passed in 2018, \$300 million has been made available through SVPP, with another \$73 million announced on March 24, 2023, continuing the influx of security and police in schools and possibly contributing to the growing number of youth referred to the juvenile justice system. This research project can be crucial to policymakers, educators, and administrators to assess if the presence of police in schools and the impact of funding decisions have unintended consequences on students' lives. The findings can inform policy changes that address school security and provide a safe learning environment. This study will analyze qualitative information related to SVPP and apply Quantitative Ethnography (QE) with Epistemic Network Analysis (ENA) as the main methodology. The findings will add to the nascent knowledge about increased school referrals to the juvenile justice system associated with increased security and on-site police. *Keywords.* school safety funding, on-site police presence, juvenile justice pathways, school-toprison pipeline, trauma-informed lens.

REFERENCES

Advancement Project, Alliance for Educational Justice, Dignity in Schools Campaign, NAACP Legal Defense and Educational Fund, Inc. (2018, March). Police in schools are not the answer to school shootings. <u>https://advancementproject.org/resources/police-schools-not-answer-school-shootings/</u>

Community Oriented Policing Services. (n.d.) School violence prevention program. U.S. Department of Justice. Retrieved October 29, 2023, from https://cops.usdoj.gov/svpp National Council of Juvenile and Family Court Judges (January 14, 2013). [Letter from the Honorable Michael Nash to Vice President Joe Biden, 2013]. Retrieved from https://www.courts.ca.gov/documents/BTB_XXII_IVI_1.pdf

Does Gender Bias Correlate with Trauma and Is it Contributing to Women Attorneys Leaving Their Practice?

Stacy Alexander

Gimel Rogers

Despite a commitment to gender integration over the years, the legal profession is still maledominated, which can lead to gender bias. Gender bias is systemic and structural and is experienced by women attorneys at various levels, from subtle to severe. Previous research demonstrates that gender bias contributes to adverse occupational outcomes such as job dissatisfaction and turnover. Many women are leaving the profession at a time when diversity is in high demand. The objectives were to understand better whether gender bias induces trauma and whether it is a factor in women attorneys leaving the legal profession. Expanding on a recently created Gender Bias Scale (Diehl et al., 2021), this survey focused on the correlation between gender bias incidents experienced by women and assessed for related trauma symptoms. The literature outlining the relationship between gender bias incidents and trauma is limited (Kira et al., 2015), as is the known data exploring the effect of gender bias-induced trauma on job turnover in the legal profession. Therefore, this study would be a vital contribution to the literature. The hypotheses were that gender bias experiences would positively correlate to trauma and that gender bias-induced trauma would positively correlate to attrition from legal practice. The methodology consisted of utilizing a Qualtrics platform to administer an exploratory quantitative study using a series of scales and survey questions. The sample consisted of female-identifying attorneys in the US who had left or contemplated leaving the profession. The online survey contained approximately 60 questions regarding experiences of gender bias in their workplace, whether the participant related those experiences to trauma, and whether the bias-induced trauma was a reason for leaving or desiring to leave a position in their law practice or the field of law. "Trauma" was defined as a "psychological, emotional response

to an event or an experience that is deeply distressing or disturbing" and included symptoms as listed in the Diagnostic Statistical Manual. Recruitment took place over three months. After data clean-up, 300 respondents met all inclusion criteria, and the data is currently under analysis. Preliminary findings show that the first hypothesis was correct; there is a correlation between gender bias in the legal profession and trauma. The second hypothesis is less clear. However, some respondents provided their contact information to participate in a follow-up qualitative research study that may lead to a better understanding of the second hypothesis. The presentation will focus on how the data demonstrates a unique relationship between gender bias and trauma and will discuss the far-reaching implications of the data as guidance for professional gender bias training in various workplace settings beyond the legal profession. The training may include trauma intervention and, as the National Institute of Health recommends, provide institutional change strategies.

REFERENCES

- Diehl, A. B., Stephenson, A. L., Dzubinski, L. M., & Wang, D. C. (2021). Measuring the invisible:
 Development and multi-industry validation of the Gender Bias Scale for Women Leaders:
 Corrigendum. *Human Resource Development Quarterly, 32*(2), 225–229.
 https://doi.org/10.1002/hrdq.21448
- Kira, I. A., Hanaa, S., & Bujold-Bugeaud, M. (2015). Gender Discrimination (GD): A conceptual trauma-based framework for GD and the development of gender discrimination inventory. *Psychology*, 6, 2041-2070. http://dx.doi.org/10.4236/psych.2015.616201

Bolstering Latinx Faith Leaders' Capacity for Trauma Response: Psychoeducational Gains Through a Faith-Based, Trauma-Informed Prevention Program

Jennifer Medina Vaughn

Lisseth Rojas-Flores

Latinx faith-based organizations have a long history of providing critical social services and support for marginalized populations. As frontline responders to the complex, intersecting stressors faced by Latinx immigrants and their families, there is a critical need to bolster faith leaders' capacity for responding to these challenges. Working collaboratively with a bible institute, we delivered a manualized, faith-based, and trauma-informed prevention program to Latinx faith leaders as change agents to benefit immigrant families and create a culture of holistic health within their congregations. Integrating faith and psychosocial support, this curriculum provided psychoeducation and applied strategies for addressing grief and loss, family separation due to immigration enforcement, compassion fatigue, and burnout potentially traumatic events that are common in the lives of immigrant families. The Spanish language curriculum was delivered virtually to three groups of leaders (n = 33; 72% Female; Mage = 54.27) over the course of 10 weeks. Results of thematic content analyses of interview transcripts indicated that the prevention program yielded positive improvements in knowledge of trauma symptoms, sequelae, and tangible strategies that can be implemented in faith-based settings. Applied strategies for leveraging faith leaders' long-standing, moral commitments to their communities for the trauma-informed mental health promotion for mixed-status immigrant families will be provided.

REFERENCES

Jhosa-Nkatini, H. P. (2022). Clergies and self-care during the COVID-19 pandemic: A challenge to pastoral care. *Verbum et Ecclesia, 43*(1), 2074-2080. https://doi.org/10.4102/ve.v43i1.2338

- Marquine, M., & Jimenez, D. (2020). Cultural and linguistic proficiency in mental health care: A crucial aspect of professional competence. *International Psychogeriatrics, 32*(1), 1-3. doi:10.1017/S1041610219000541
- Rojas-Flores, L., Clements, M., Hwang, K., J., & London, J.(2017). Trauma, psychological distress and parental immigration status: Latino citizen-children and the threat of deportation. *Psychological Trauma: Theory, Research, Practice, and Policy, 9*, 352–361. Questions?
- Rojas-Flores, L., Givens, T., Hwang Koo, J., & González, F. A. P. (2020). Concientización sobre el trauma y la recuperación para la comunidad cristiana: Currículo para personas en situación de desplazamiento. Publicaciones SBC: Fundación Universitaria Seminario Bíblico de Colombia, Medellín. <u>http://www.feydesplazamiento.org/materiales/psicologia</u>
- Rojas-Flores, L., & Hwang Ko, J. (2021). "Lideres de la Iglesia y el Trauma." Virtual Complement for the Faith Leaders' Workbook on Trauma. Last modified 2021. https://www.feydesplazamiento.org/materiales/psicologia
- Rojas-Flores, L., & Vaughn, J. M. (2023). Biopsychosocial impacts of parental detention and deportation on children of immigrants. *Encyclopedia of Child and Adolescent Health*, *2*, 765-779.
- Treweek, S., & Zwarenstein, M. (2009). Making trials matter: Pragmatic and explanatory trials and the problem of applicability. *Trials, 10*(37), 1-9. https://doi.org/10.1186/1745-6215-10-37

Exploring the Trauma Continuum: Childhood Trauma, Assault, and Military Leadership in Relation to Psychosis Risk

Dayna Johnson

This literature review investigates the continuum of trauma across different stages of life specifically childhood trauma, adult assault, and exposure to military leadership-and their respective associations with psychosis risk. While childhood trauma has been extensively studied in relation to psychosis, relatively less attention has been given to the impact of adult trauma, including assault and military experiences. This review aims to bridge this gap by synthesizing existing evidence and theoretical frameworks to elucidate the potential pathways through which various forms of trauma may contribute to psychosis vulnerability. The review begins by examining the pervasive effects of childhood trauma on neurodevelopment and stress response systems, highlighting its role as a significant risk factor for psychotic disorders. It then extends the discussion to adult trauma, particularly focusing on the psychological and neurobiological sequence of assault and military leadership experiences. Evidence suggests that both acute traumatic events, such as assault, and chronic stressors, such as military leadership roles, can precipitate psychosis through similar mechanisms involving dysregulation of stress response systems, alterations in brain structure and function, and disruptions in cognitive and emotional processing. Furthermore, this review explores the complex interplay between childhood trauma and adult trauma, emphasizing the cumulative impact of multiple traumatic experiences on psychosis risk. It discusses how individuals with a history of childhood trauma may be more vulnerable to the psychological and physiological effects of subsequent traumas, leading to an elevated risk of psychosis onset in adulthood. Moreover, it examines the potential moderating factors, such as resilience and social support, that may mitigate or exacerbate the relationship between trauma exposure and psychosis risk across the lifespan. In addition to explaining the etiological pathways, this review discusses the implications for clinical

practice and intervention strategies. It underscores the importance of trauma-informed care in psychiatric assessment and treatment, emphasizing the need for integrated approaches that address both trauma-related symptoms and psychotic manifestations. Moreover, it highlights the importance of early detection and intervention for individuals at heightened risk of psychosis due to a history of trauma exposure. Finally, the review identifies key areas for future research, including longitudinal studies examining the long-term trajectories of trauma-related psychosis, and interventions targeting trauma-specific pathways to mitigate psychosis risk. By illuminating the complex interplay between childhood trauma, adult trauma, and psychosis, this review contributes to a deeper understanding of the multifaceted nature of trauma and its implications for mental health outcomes across the lifespan.

REFERENCES

American Psychiatric Association. (2013). Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders (5th ed.). Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Association.

How Childhood Trauma Creates Adults with PTSD-Keynote Speaker Derek Clark.
https://iwillnevergiveup.com/how-childhood-trauma-adult-ptsd-derek-clark-motivational-speaker/

Hou, J., Schmitt, S., Meller, T., Falkenberg, I., Chen, J., Wang, J., Zhao, X., Shi, J., & Nenadić,
I. (2020). Cortical complexity in people at ultra-high risk for psychosis moderated by
childhood trauma. Frontiers in Psychiatry, 11, Article 594466.

https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2020.594466

- Szecówka, K., Misiak, B., Łaczmańska, I., Frydecka, D., & Moustafa, A. A. (2023). Copy Number Variations and Schizophrenia. Molecular Neurobiology, 60(5), 1854–1864. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12035-022-03185-8
- Dvir, Y., Denietolis, B., & Frazier, J. A. (n.d.). Childhood Trauma and Psychosis. Child and Adolescent Psychiatric Clinics of North America, 22(4), 629–641. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chc.2013.04.006

- Dias de Castro Bins, H., Dotta Panichi, R. M., Vernet Taborda, J. G., & Arzeno Ferrão, Y. (2020). Childhood trauma, psychiatric disorders, and criminality in women: Associations with serum levels of brain-derived neurotrophic factor. International Journal of Law and Psychiatry, 71. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijlp.2020.101574</u>
- Lu W, Mueser KT, Rosenberg SD, Yanos PT, Mahmoud N. Posttraumatic Reactions to Psychosis: A Qualitative Analysis. Front Psychiatry. 2017 Jul 19;8:129. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2017.00129. PMID: 28769826; PMCID: PMC5515869.
- McGrath JJ, Saha S, Lim CCW, Aguilar-Gaxiola S, Alonso J, Andrade LH, Bromet EJ, Bruffaerts R, Caldas de Almeida JM, Cardoso G, de Girolamo G, Fayyad J, Florescu S, Gureje O, Haro JM, Kawakami N, Koenen KC, Kovess-Masfety V, Lee S, Lepine JP, McLaughlin KA, Medina-Mora ME, Navarro-Mateu F, Ojagbemi A, Posada-Villa J, Sampson N, Scott KM, Tachimori H, Ten Have M, Kendler KS, Kessler RC; WHO World Mental Health Survey Collaborators. Trauma and psychotic experiences: transnational data from the World Mental Health Survey. Br J Psychiatry. 2017 Dec;211(6):373-380. Doi 10.1192/bjp.bp.117.205955. Epub 2017 Nov 2. PMID: 29097400; PMCID: PMC5709675.
- Campodonico, C., Varese, F. & Berry, K. Trauma and psychosis: a qualitative study exploring the perspectives of people with psychosis on the influence of traumatic experiences on psychotic symptoms and quality of life. BMC Psychiatry 22, 213 (2022). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12888-022-03808-3
- Giannopoulou I, Georgiades S, Stefanou MI, Spandidos DA, Rizos E. Links between trauma and psychosis (Review). Exp Ther Med. 2023 Jun 28;26(2):386. doi: 10.3892/etm.2023.12085. PMID: 37456168; PMCID: PMC10347243.
- Ho GWK, Hyland P, Karatzias T, Bressington D, Shevlin M. Traumatic life events as risk factors for psychosis and ICD-11 complex PTSD: a gender-specific examination. Eur J Psychotraumatol. 2021 Dec 6;12(1):2009271. doi: 10.1080/20008198.2021.2009271.
 PMID: 34900125; PMCID: PMC8654406.

Grady S, Twomey C, Cullen C, Gaynor K. Does affect mediate the relationship between interpersonal trauma and psychosis? A systematic review and meta-analysis. Schizophr Res. 2024 Feb;264:435-447. doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2024.01.008. Epub 2024 Jan 20.
PMID: 38245930.

Humphrey, C., Berry, K., Degnan, A., & Bucci, S. (2022). Childhood interpersonal trauma and paranoia in psychosis: The role of disorganised attachment and negative schema. Schizophrenia Research, 241, 142–148. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2022.01.043

- Fiorentini, A., Cantù, F., Crisanti, C., Cereda, G., Oldani, L., & Brambilla, P. (2021). Substance-Induced Psychoses: An Updated Literature Review. Frontiers in Psychiatry, 12(12). https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2021.694863
- Mondelli, V. (2014). From stress to psychosis: whom, how, when and why? Epidemiology and Psychiatric Sciences, 23(3), 215–218. https://doi.org/10.1017/s204579601400033x

Murrie, B., Lappin, J., Large, M., & Sara, G. (2019). Transition of Substance-Induced, Brief, and Atypical Psychoses to Schizophrenia: A Systematic Review and Metaanalysis. Schizophrenia Bulletin, 46(3), 505–516. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/sbz102

van Winkel, R., Stefanis, N. C., & Myin-Germeys, I. (2008). Psychosocial Stress and Psychosis. A Review of the Neurobiological Mechanisms and the Evidence for Gene-Stress Interaction. Schizophrenia Bulletin, 34(6), 1095–1105. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/sbn101

Utilizing the Career Construction Interview to Provide Trauma-Informed Career Counseling

Yas Hardaway

Usman Khan

According to the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) (2015, as cited in Linnekaste, 2021), trauma is defined broadly as abuse, neglect, loss, disaster, and other emotionally harmful experiences. Traumatic experiences can have a significant impact on learning, behavior, cognition, mental health, and physical health, across the lifespan. From a career development perspective, Adverse Childhood Experiences (ACEs) can increase the risk of poverty, unemployment, and attachment-related issues, impacting future relationships, including work relationships (Liu et al., 2013; Prescod & Zeligman, 2018; Zielinski, 2009, as cited in Linnekaste, 2021). Normative stressful life events, such as job loss, are also capable of causing post-traumatic stress (Robinson & Larson, 2010). Powers and Duys (2020) indicate that trained career counselors can provide trauma-informed counseling by learning the science behind ACEs, toxic stress, and resilience, including how childhood trauma and toxic stress affect the biology of the brain. Trauma-informed career counseling requires an understanding of how trauma-related symptoms impact career decision-making and career adaptability and that trauma happens within a larger sociocultural and sociopolitical context influencing post-trauma experiences (Quiros and Berger, 2015, as cited in Stoltz, Hunt, & Greenhill, 2023). This presentation will focus on a specific postmodern career development framework, Career Construction Theory (Savickas, 2020), to support clients in deconstructing problem-saturated self-narratives and co-constructing a strengths-based narrative that fosters personal agency and adaptability for the client's current career transition, as well as future career possibilities. Career adaptability is particularly critical to successfully navigating today's rapidly evolving world of work. The Career Construction Theory, grounded in narrative

psychology, offers a career counseling technique called the Career Construction Interview (CCI), whereby the counselor and client collaborate to identify micro narratives that connect to larger life themes, offering resiliency through meaning-making of traumatic events, and resulting in post-traumatic growth, a clearer vocational identity, and a subsequent script for making a career transition. The CCI consists of five questions, which assess the following: a.) early roles models (blueprints for the self-concept); favorite magazines, TV shows, and Internet sites (interests and preferred work environments); a favorite current story from a book or film (the script for their next chapter); a favorite motto or saying (advice to self); and early recollections (the current perspective on the career situation). It is these early recollections which may reveal childhood traumatic experiences, while offering a potential solution. Based on these micro narratives, a macro narrative, referred to as a life portrait, is reconstructed to support the client's movement from tension to intention. The client ultimately has the opportunity to edit their life portrait, as the author of their own story (Savickas, 2020). Finally, it is critical that career counselors build connections with other educational and healthcare service providers for referral purposes, in order to ethically operate within their scope of practice and support their clients holistically.

Keywords. Trauma-informed career counseling, Career Construction Theory, Career Construction Interview

REFERENCES

- Linnekaste, J. J. (2021). Trauma-informed career counselling to address work traumas resulting from the COVID-19 pandemic. African Journal of Career Development, 3(1), 1-12, Article a42.https://doi.org/10.4102/ajcd.v3i1.42
- Powers, J. J., & Duys, D. (2020). Toward trauma-informed career counseling. The Career Development Quarterly, 68(2), 173–185. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/cdq.12221</u>

- Robinson, J. S., & Larson, C. (2010). Are traumatic events necessary to elicit symptoms of posttraumatic stress? Psychological Trauma: Theory, Research, Practice, and Policy, 2(2),71–76. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0018954
- Savickas, M. L. (2020). Career construction theory and counseling model. In S. D. Brown & R.W. Lent (Eds.) Career Development and Counseling: Putting Theory and Research toWork (3rd ed.; pp. 165-199). Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons.
- Stoltz, K. B., Hunt, A. N., & Greenhill, C. (2023). Trauma-informed use of the Career Construction Interview. The Career Development Quarterly, 71(2), 135–146. https://doi.org/10.1002/cdq.12320

Adverse Childhood Experiences Among Young Children of Immigrants: Challenges and Opportunities for Early Childhood Education and Communities of Faith

Jennifer Medina Vaughn

Child of immigrants face multiple complex adversities including systemic oppression, forced parental separation, and anti-immigrant rhetoric. However, traditional adverse childhood experiences (ACEs) screeners and treatment approaches often fail to capture the full extent of adverse childhood experiences prevalent in the lives of young children of immigrants. Even without including potentially traumatic events common in the lives of children of immigrants, these and other racially marginalized groups experience a higher prevalence of ACEs. There is an urgent need for evidence-based strategies for identifying and responding to ACEs in this growing segment of our society. Informed by three interrelated core protective systems that are important for early detection, intervention, and prevention of ACEs, this review of the literature provides recommendations for assessment as well as basic principles and strategies that can improve caregiver capabilities to better support young children of immigrants. Special attention will be given to programs provided in children's natural settings – early childhood education and care programs (ECECs) and faith communities.

REFERENCES

- Bhushan, D., Kotz, K., McCall, J., Wirtz, S., Gilgoff, R., Dube, S. R., Powers, C., Olson-Morgan, J., Galeste, M., Patterson, K., Harris, L., Mills, A., Bethell, C., & Burke Harris, N. (2020). *Roadmap for resilience: The California Surgeon General's report on Adverse Childhood Experiences, toxic stress, and health.* Office of the California Surgeon General.
 doi:10.48019/PEAM8812
- Brown, D. W., Anda, R. F., & Tiemeier, H., Felitti, V. J., Edwards, V. J., Croft, J. B., & Giles, W.
 H. (2009). Adverse childhood experiences and the risk of premature mortality. *American Journal of Preventative Medicine*, *37*, 389-396.

- Daro, D., & Dodge, K. A. (2009). Creating community responsibility for child protection: Possibilities and challenges. *The Future of Children, 19,* 67-93. doi:10.1353/foc.0.0030
- Henry, L. M., Bryan, J., & Zalaquett, C. P. (2017). The effects of a counselor-led, faith-based, school-family-community partnership on student achievement in a high-poverty urban elementary school. *Journal of Multicultural Counseling and Development, 45,* 162-183.
- Holmes, C., Levy, M., Smith, A., Pinne, S., & Neese, P. (2015). A model for creating a supportive trauma-informed culture for children in preschool settings. *Journal of Child and Family Studies, 24,* 1650-1659. doi:10.1007/s10826-014-9968-6
- Felitti, V. J., Anda, R. F., Nordenberg, D., Williamson, D. F., Spitz, A. M., Edwards, V., Koss, M.
 P., & Marks, J. S. (1998). Relationship of childhood abuse and household dysfunction to many of the leading causes of death in adults. *American Journal of Preventative Medicine*, *14*, 245-258.
- Jimenez, M. E., Wade Jr., R., Lin, Y., Morrow, L. M., & Reichman, N. E. (2016). Adverse experience in early childhood and kindergarten outcomes. *Pediatrics*, *137*(2), 1-9.
- Laughlin, J. (2013). *Who's minding the kids? Child care arrangements: Spring 2011*. U.S. Department of Commerce Economics and Statistics Administration, U.S. Census Bureau. https://www.census.gov/prod/2013pubs/p70-135.pdf
- Peek, L., Sutton, J., & Gump, J. (2008). Caring for children in the aftermath of disaster: The Church of the Brethren Children's Disaster Services Program. *Children, Youth, and Environments, 18*, 408-421.
- Provencal, N., & Binder, E. B. (2015). The effects of early life stress on the epigenome: From the womb to adulthood and even before. *Experimental Neurology, 268,* 10-20.
- Repetti, R. L., Taylor, S. E., & Seeman, T. E. (2002) Risky families: Family social environments and the mental and physical health of offspring. *Psychology Bulletin, 128,* 330-366.

- Rhodes, J. E., & Spencer, R. (2010). Structuring mentoring relationships for competence, character, and purpose. *New Directions for Youth Development, 2010*(126), 149–152. doi:10.1002/yd.356
- Sciaraffa, M. A., Zeanah, P. D., & Zeanah, C. H. (2018). Understanding and promoting resilience in the context of adverse childhood experiences. *Early Childhood Education Journal*, 46, 343-353. http://dx.doi.og/10.1007/s10643-017-0869-3
- Sheffler, J. L., Stanley, I., & Sachs-Ericsson, N. (2020). ACEs and mental health outcomes. In
 G. J. G. Asmundson * T. O. Afifi (Eds.), *Adverse Childhood Experiences: Using Evidence to Advance Research, Practice, Policy, and Prevention,* (pp. 47-69).
 Amsterdam, Netherlands: Elsevier Inc.
- Stein, B. D., Kataoka, S., Jaycox, L. H., Wong, M., Fink, A., Escuerdo, P., & Zaragoza, C. (2002). Theoretical basis and program design of a school based mental health intervention for traumatized immigrant children: A collaborative research partnership. *Journal of Behavioral Health Services Research*, 29, 318-326.

Hold Me in Your Mind: Mentalization-Based Treatment in Working with Trauma in Youth

Seline Oney

Mentalization is the ability to think about states of mind in oneself and others. Heightened levels of environmental threat reduce the ability for clients to mentalize. Traumatic experiences are highly vulnerable states in the context of both isolated and repeated exposure. The consequential impacts of trauma may leave the client unable to freely experience their states of mind. Early childhood lack of mentalizing leaves the child feeling unseen or not understood, often making it difficult to understand their inner world. Mentalization-Based Treatment (MBT) brings client attention to internal mental states within oneself and in others. Primary elements of mentalizing and MBT include curiosity about what clients are feeling, thinking, needing, longing for and believing (Fonagy & Bateman, 2007). Mentalization by the therapist generates further mentalization in the mind of the client (Allen, 2013), as feelings and meanings are examined nonjudgmentally. MBT is widely applicable to treatment of trauma across the lifespan due to its potential in supporting awareness of feelings and cognition when emotional intensity is high. Mentalizing in the treatment of trauma can aid emotional regulation by co-regulating with the therapist and in revising internal working models clients develop throughout life (Allen, 2013). Exploration of implicit and explicit mental states provides clients with a feeling their subjective experience is actively being understood possibly for the first time. A newfound sense of safety and genuine interest reduces a sense of isolation that many trauma survivors experience. Therapist detachment increases isolation and alienation in clients. Utilization of here-and-now self-disclosure by the therapist provides the opportunity for clients to use their own mentalizing abilities, which they can generalize to outside relationships. Verbalizing mental states has the potential to make significant strides in areas of dysregulation. Clients with a history of developmental trauma who were deprived during critical stages of development are a population in particular need of active mentalization. Clients will experience a clearer understanding of their inner world and develop ways to express its significance. MBT is a valuable approach to navigating the complexities of trauma treatment in psychotherapy. MBT can support a cognitive approach to trauma processing and enhance treatment outcomes.

Keywords: complex trauma, mentalization-based treatment, post-traumatic stress disorder, trauma therapy, youth.

REFERENCES

Allen, J. G. (2019). *Mentalizing in the development and treatment of attachment trauma*. ROUTLEDGE.

Fonagy, P., & Bateman, A. W. (2007). Mentalizing and borderline personality disorder. *Journal of Mental Health*, 16(1), 83–101. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09638230601182045</u>

Developing a Collaborative, Data-driven, and Student-centered Support System in Schools to Identify and Support Student Wellness

Brenda Garcia Castro

Due to the current mental health crisis (Declaration of a National Emergency in Child and Adolescent Mental Health, 2021; Education in a Pandemic: The Disparate Impacts of COVID-19 on America's Students, 2021), student needs have grown beyond behavioral and social difficulties, where the pre-pandemic data points require updating to reflect the current needs of students. Therefore, there is a need for schools to explore different data that provide in-depth and precise information about students' mental health and behavioral needs to inform a proactive plan with adequate interventions and support to address students' needs (Hoover & Bostic, 2021; Schaffer et al., 2021; Weist et al., 2014). Having the appropriate protocols, policies, and systems in place can facilitate addressing existing barriers, thus increasing the possibility of accurately identifying student needs and providing them with the necessary support and interventions to succeed (Nantis et al., 2022). Multiple data points should be used to determine student behavioral, social-emotional, and academic needs and provide the essential interventions to increase efficiency and effectiveness in identifying and supporting students. However, schools often have different teams focusing on various aspects of student success, such as wellness, academic achievement, behavior, and growth. If done intentionally, collaboration among these teams can leverage data collection, sharing, analysis, and discussion timeliness (Weist et al., 2014). Furthermore, the data gathered tends to remain within these teams with little input from other stakeholders such as teachers, instructional aides, office staff, and parents. This participatory action research examined the use of multiple stakeholder input and feedback to the existing multi-tiered system of support (MTSS) at a Los Angeles County middle school to assist in identifying students in need of Tier II interventions. It also

explored collecting and analyzing student progress data regularly to inform the appropriate next steps for students receiving Tier II interventions (Marsh & Mathur, 2020; Mellin et al., 2013; Moore et al., 2019). Due to the rise in mental health concerns among youth, this study informed the necessary steps to identify student needs successfully, the process to plan for and provide appropriate interventions, and the use of data to inform the next steps. The focus on collaboration and multiple stakeholder input yielded positive results and played a vital role in successfully identifying student needs, intentionally implementing adequate support, and identifying the following steps, which were informed by progress monitoring data. The findings from this study may benefit administrators, MTSS teams, and families by informing them of their practices, strategies, and systems to assist students in need of mental health, behavioral, and social-emotional support. Furthermore, by successfully identifying and understanding student needs, schools can strategically build community partnerships to strengthen their MTSS programs (Hertz & Barrios, 2020; Splett et al., 2017; Walter et al., 2019). The implications of this study can be used to develop collaborative, data-driven, and student-centered support systems in schools.

Keywords: Students mental health, Multi-tiered System of Support, Identification of student needs

REFERENCES

Declaration of a national emergency in child and adolescent mental health. (2021). American Academy of Pediatrics. https://www.aap.org/en/advocacy/child-and-adolescent-healthymental-development/aap-aacap-cha-declaration-of-a-national-emergency-in-child-andadolescent-mental-health

Education in a pandemic: The disparate impacts of COVID-19 on America's students. (2021). In OFFICE FOR CIVIL RIGHTS. https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/docs/20210608impacts-of-covid19.pdf

- Hertz, M., & Barrios, L. C. (2020). Adolescent mental health, COVID-19, and the value of school-community partnerships. *Injury Prevention*, 27(1), 85–86. https://doi.org/10.1136/injuryprev-2020-044050
- Hoover, S., & Bostic, J. Q. (2021). Schools as a vital component of the child and adolescent mental health system. *Psychiatric Services*, *72*(1), 37–48. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.201900575
- Marsh, R. J., & Mathur, S. R. (2020). Mental health in schools: An overview of multitiered systems of support. *Intervention in School and Clinic*, *56*(2), 67–73. https://doi.org/10.1177/1053451220914896
- Mellin, E., Taylor, L., & Weist, M. (2013). The expanded school mental health collaboration instrument [school version]: Development and initial psychometrics. *School Mental Health*, 6(3), 151–162. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12310-013-9112-6
- Moore, S., Mayworm, A., Stein, R., Sharkey, J., & Dowdy, E. (2019). Languishing students: Linking complete mental health screening in schools to tier 2 intervention. *Journal of Applied School Psychology*, 35(3), 257–289.

https://doi.org/10.1080/15377903.2019.1577780

- Nantis, M., St. Martin, K., & Barnes, A. (2014). Best practices in facilitating professional development of school personnel in delivering multi-tiered services. *Best Practices in School Psychology: Systems-Level Services*, 71–82.
- Schaffer, G. E., Power, E. M., Fisk, A. K., & Trolian, T. L. (2021). Beyond the four walls: The evolution of school psychological services during the COVID-19 outbreak. *Psychology in the Schools*, *58*(7), 1246–1265. https://doi.org/10.1002/pits.22543
- Splett, J., Perales, K., Halliday-Boykins, C., Gilchrest, C., Gibson, N., & Weist, M. (2017). Best practices for teaming and collaboration in the interconnected systems framework. *Journal of Applied School Psychology*, 33(4), 347–368.

https://doi.org/10.1080/15377903.2017.1328625

- Walter, H., Kaye, A., Dennery, K., & DeMaso, D.(2019). Three-year outcomes of a schoolhospital partnership providing multi-tiered mental health services in urban schools. *Journal of School Health*, 89(8), 643–652. https://doi.org/10.1111/josh.12792
- Weist, M., Lever, N. A., Bradshaw, C. P., & Owens, J. S. (2014). Further advancing the field of school mental health. *Issues in Clinical Child Psychology*, 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4614-7624-5_1

Liberation Psychology: Disrupting Intergenerational Trauma and Oppression

Brenda Garcia Castro

Cristina D. Gonzalez

This article explores intentional healing tools developed using liberation psychology as a framework to disrupt intergenerational trauma and oppression in underrepresented communities. Untreated intergenerational trauma in underrepresented communities affects adults and children (Currie et al., 2019; Shapiro & Applegate, 2000). Trauma manifests in diverse ways, including dysregulation, and informs individual and collective behaviors. A multigenerational and timely approach to healing utilizing relevant tools is needed to support these groups; thus, it is a priority for practitioners across multiple fields to work alongside underrepresented people (Dominguez & Noriega, 2022). Collaborating with parents and caregivers would help practitioners understand the historical context and current community dynamics and, most importantly, take an active role in dismantling systems, structures, and institutions that do not acknowledge community narratives and are not conducive to collective healing. This paper uses the literature review as the study method to examine the healing approach and practice, emerging tools, and repercussions of unhealed trauma for adults (Curie et al., 2019; Jemal, 2022). The findings suggest that the voices of people who have experienced systemic oppression should lead and inform the practice of service providers (Burton & Guzzo, 2020; Martín-Baró, 2005). For a healing process to take root, healing spaces and practices must include the identification of institutions, systems, and structures as sources of oppression, the amplification of lived experiences, and the use of appropriate tools in fields providing services and academic research; it needs to be action-oriented and must focus on the recovery of historical memory for communities to strengthen themselves (Torres et al., 2022). The researchers designed a tool geared toward practitioners and underrepresented people using the

literature review to understand the healing approaches and practices, the tools used for healing, and the impact trauma has on adults. This model not only focuses on the individual but also displays the importance of collaboration and replication of healing. Researchers introduce a new model to facilitate and support dialogue and collective action towards healing. The Cycle of Healing Rooted in Resistance Model identifies the institutional and structural pressures that communities endure while at the same time engaging in iterative cycles of resistance and healing taking place to disrupt intergenerational trauma and oppression.

Key terms: Liberation Psychology, Intergenerational Trauma, Black, Indigenous, and People of Color, marginalized communities, Western Psychology, The Cycle of Healing Rooted in Resistance Model

REFERENCES

Burton, M., & Guzzo, R. (2020). Liberation psychology: Origins and development. *Liberation Psychology: Theory, Method, Practice, and Social Justice.*, 17–40. https://doi.org/10.1037/0000198-002

Currie, C. L., Copeland, J. L., & Metz, G. A. (2019). Childhood racial discrimination and adult allostatic load: The role of Indigenous cultural continuity in allostatic resiliency. *Social Science &Amp; Medicine*, *241*, 112564.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2019.112564

- Domínguez, D. G., & Noriega, M. (2022). Testimonios in the mouth of the dragon: A call for Black liberation in psychology. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *69*(2), 146–156. https://doi.org/10.1037/cou0000577
- Jemal, A. (2022). Critical clinical social work practice: Pathways to healing from the molecular to the macro. *Clinical Social Work Journal*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10615-022-00843-1
- Martin- Baro, I. (2005). La desideologización como aporte de la psicología social al desarrollo de la democracia en Latinoamérica. *Iztapalapa. Revista De Ciencias Sociales* Y

Humanidades, 10(20), 101-108.

https://revistaiztapalapa.izt.uam.mx/index.php/izt/article/download/1012/1166

- Shapiro, J. R., & Applegate, J. S. (2000). Cognitive neuroscience, neurobiology and affect regulation: Implications for social work. *Clinical Social Work Journal*, *28*(1).
- Torres, S. A., Sosa, S. S., Flores Toussaint, R. J., Jolie, S., & Bustos, Y. (2022). Systems of oppression: The impact of discrimination on Latinx immigrant adolescents' well-being and development. *Journal of Research on Adolescence*, 32(2), 501–517.

https://doi.org/10.1111/jora.12751

Craving Emptiness Versus Filling Emptiness: With Food or Creative Arts Therapy? Comorbidity and Contrast with Vicarious Trauma in Eating Disorder Cases in Congruence with Creative Arts, Cognitive Behavioral, Dialectical Behavioral, and Narrative Therapy Treatments

Riddhi Kishor Dhanik

Problem: Individuals with eating disorders often experience vicarious trauma, especially in comorbidity, in major depressive and eating disorders, for example. Compounded by subconscious movements and forms of expression, further complicating their emotional struggles, the healing potential of self-narration and artful expressions alongside our traditional therapeutic approaches can create masterpieces of effective interventions for various populations experiencing vicarious trauma as well as comorbidities.

Methods: The analysis dissects the intersection and interdisciplinary nature of creative arts therapies, including in teletherapy settings, to acknowledge and break down vicarious trauma in individuals with eating disorders. Diving deep into self-expressive forms of therapy principles such as Cognitive Behavioral, Dialectical Behavioral, and Narrative Therapy Treatment Methods, the study explores how dance/movement, music, art, writing, dramatization, and other artful mediums can aid in reframing thoughts and behaviors associated with eating disorders, along with depression, alongside other conditions and symptoms.

Results: Creative arts therapy presents through its various modalities, online and offline, as a promising approach for addressing vicarious trauma in individuals with eating disorders, exhibiting its own strength in cultivating further self-advocacy and facilitating emotional regulation. Teletherapy platforms provide accessible avenues for delivering creative arts

interventions through various media forms, allowing individuals to participate in therapeutic activities remotely, with a provider, within a group setting, and on their own in mindfulness, all around the world from anywhere in the world.

Practical Application: The study endorses the intertwining of creative arts therapy into mainstream mental health care, highlighting its ability to enrich well-being holistically and dissolve vicarious trauma within individuals with diagnoses, symptoms, and comorbidities of eating disorders, depression, and beyond. For most people, many movements and our subconscious forms of expression are involuntary. In other words, humans barely have to think about moving for the sake of movement itself, as humans may feel we may or may need to be more consistently mindful of how we are behaving and expressing ourselves with our thoughts and emotions. Expression and creativity are fundamental aspects of life, especially now in teletherapy and face-to-face, which also guide us all to develop further emotional resilience and consistent recovery throughout every stage of life's ups and downs. Nonetheless, creative arts therapy is a growing (medical) field showing society and prospective clients that our various forms of the creative arts in this world. From freestyling dance or song, improvising artwork or acting, writing poetry, to even brainstorming with cosmetics, to telling their own stories as they see it all before themselves, can genuinely heal the mind, body, and soul, especially in practice with cognitive-behavioral or dialectical behavioral therapy in reframing and transitioning from thought to thought, move to move, note to note, art stroke to art stroke, and time to time in life. Once anyone realizes this, they will appreciate self-expression daily, along with themselves.

REFERENCES

Board, A.D.A.M. Editorial. (2014). Anorexia Nervosa. *United States National Library of Medicine.*

Board, A.D.A.M. Editorial. (2014). Bulimia. *United States National Library of Medicine*. Bommen, S., Nicholls, H., & Billings, J. (2023). 'helper' or 'punisher'? A qualitative study exploring staff experiences of treating severe and complex eating disorder presentations in inpatient settings. *Journal of Eating Disorders*, *11*(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s40337-023-00938-1

Brewerton, T. (2007). Eating Disorders, Trauma, and Comorbidity: Focus on PTSD. *PubMed*, *doi*: 10.1080/10640260701454311

Dunleavy, S., West, R., West, S., & Hebler, D. (1977). Elvis: What happened? Ballantine Books.

- Fox, J., & Froom, K. (2010). Eating Disorders: A Basic Emotion Perspective. *Clinical Psychology & Psychotherapy Clin. Psychol. Psychother, doi*: 10.1002/cpp.622.
- Levy, F. J. (1988). *Dance Movement Therapy: A Healing Art*. American Alliance for Health, Physical Education, Recreation and Dance, Reston, VA. National Dance Association.
- Mitchell, K. S., Mazzeo, S. E., Schlesinger, M. R., Brewerton, T. D., & Smith, B. N. (2012).
 Comorbidity of partial and subthreshold ptsd among men and women with eating disorders in the national comorbidity survey-replication study. *The International journal of eating disorders*, *45*(3), 307–315. https://doi.org/10.1002/eat.20965
- Park, N., Na, I. I., & Kwon, S. (2023). Art Therapy in Patients with Terminal Cancer and Their Families: A Multiple Case Study. Journal of hospice and palliative care, 26(4), 171–184. https://doi.org/10.14475/jhpc.2023.26.4.171
- Salerno, A., Laran, J., & Janiszewski, C. (2014). Hedonic Eating Goals and Emotion: When Sadness Decreases the Desire to Indulge. *Journal of Consumer Research, Inc., doi*: 10.1086/675299.

Therapy & Telehealth Track

Innovations in Suicide Assessment: Applying the Deliberate Practice Model to Clinician

Training

Susan R. Hall

Robert E. Scholz

Problem: Suicide occurs worldwide, with an estimated 703,000 deaths per year (IASP, 2020-2022). While approximately three quarters (77%) of 2019 global suicides occurred in low-and middle-income countries, the highest rates were in high income countries (IASP, 2020-2022). For example, suicide is one of the top causes of death for people aged 10-64 in the United States; twice the rates of homicide deaths (CDC, 2023). Suicidal behaviors result in significant physical, mental health and economic effects in our communities too, and often are met with stigma and shame (CDC, 2023). As a global and a public health issue, international interventions aim to educate communities and clinicians in suicide assessment and prevention. Although structured assessment guides containing known risk and protective factors is recommended to guide clinicians' information-gathering during suicide assessment, such tools are not enough. Meta-analyses covering 40 years of risk assessment tools cast doubt on their accuracy (Chan et al., 2026; Large et al., 2017), carrying cautions that they divert clinicians from real engagement with patients (Murray & Devitt, 2017). Thus, currently empirically supported approaches balance suicide risk assessment with fostering supports, resilience and caring contacts in diverse settings to improve quality of life (Office of the Surgeon General, 2021; Paige & Sritzke, 2020). Still, many treatment providers receive minimal training on providing safe and effective care.

Methods, Results and Practical Applications: To help meet the need for such clinician training, the presenters are producing a text designed to teach and build skills to conduct suicide assessments (Scholz, et al, 2024). Our training approach adopts recommendations by experts in the field of suicide assessment and intervention using the Collaborative Assessment and Management of Suicidality (CAMS) model who emphasize ongoing skill-building and feedback (Jobes, 2016; Swift et al., 2021). Deliberate practice is a structured and focused approach to learning through systematic training, practice, feedback and reflection (Ericsson et al., 1993). Given the growing interest in deliberate practice across different theoretical models of therapy (Boritz et al, 2023) and specific client populations (Harris, et al., 2023), our text applies this the model to suicide assessment. Results from our text will be shared in this proposed presentation, which has direct implications for therapy/telehealth training and practice as it covers best practices in ongoing training activities for the interviewing portion of the suicide assessment process.

More specifically, our presentation* is designed to provide practical skills for provider training and healthcare delivery. First, we will provide a brief overview of the deliberate practice model and how it meets the need for effective suicide assessment training. Second, we will briefly introduce several core suicide assessment topics and the deliberate practice framework for improving skills in these areas, including: assessing for precipitating factors, using scaling questions, building safety and safety planning, and how to introduce and use evidence-based assessment tools. In addition, depending on the presentation format accepted by the conference committee, opportunities for presenter (and participant) role plays of sample client statements and responses will practically illustrate the deliberate practice model.

REFERENCES

- Boritz, T., McMain, S., Vaz, A., & Rousmaniere, T. (2023). *Deliberate practice in Dialectical Behavior Therapy*. American Psychological Association. <u>https://doi-org.lib.pepperdine.edu/10.1037/0000322-000</u>.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (2023, May 8). *Facts about suicide*. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/suicide/facts/index.html</u>.
- Chan, M. K. Y., Bhatti, H., Meader, N., Stockton, S., Evans, J., O'Connor, R. C., ... Kendall, T. (2016). Predicting suicide following self-harm: systematic review of risk factors and risk scales. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 209(4), 277–283. doi:10.1192/bjp.bp.115.170050
- Ericsson, K. A., Krampe, R. T., & Tesch-Römer, C. (1993). The role of deliberate practice in the acquisition of expert performance. *Psychological Review, 100*(3), 363–406.
- Harris, J., Jin, J., Hoffman, S., Phan, S., Prout, T. A., Rousmaniere, T., & Vaz, A. (2023).
 Deliberate practice in multicultural therapy. *American Psychological Association*.
 https://doi-org.lib.pepperdine.edu/10.1037/0000357-000
- International Association for Suicide Prevention (IASP), 2020-2022. Global suicide statistics. https://www.iasp.info/wspd/references/
- Jobes, D. A. (2016). Managing suicidal risk: A collaborative approach (3rd Ed). Guilford.
- Large M, Kaneson M, Myles N, Myles H, Gunaratne P, et al. (2016) Meta-analysis of longitudinal cohort studies of suicide risk assessment among psychiatric patients: Heterogeneity in results and lack of improvement over time. *PLOS ONE 11*(6): e0156322. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0156322</u>
- Murray, D., & Devitt, P. (2017). Suicide risk assessment doesn't work. *Scientific American*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/suicide-risk-assessment-doesnt-</u>

work/#:~:text=Not%20very%20good%20at%20all,increase%20the%20likelihood%20of% 20suicide. Office of the Surgeon General (2021). *The Surgeon General's Call to Action on Suicide Prevention*. <u>https://www.hhs.gov/surgeongeneral/reports-and-publications/suicide-</u> <u>prevention/index.html</u>

- Paige, A. C., & Sritzke, W. G. K. (2020). *Alternatives to suicide: Beyond risk and toward a life worth living*. Academic Press.
- Scholz, R., Hall, S., Van Brunt, B, Vaz, A., & Rousmaniere, T. (In preparation for Spring 2024 release). *The deliberate practice of assessing and treating self-harming behaviors*. American Psychological Association, Washington, D.C.
- Swift J. K., Trusty W. T., Penix E. A. (2021) The effectiveness of the Collaborative Assessment and Management of Suicidality (CAMS) compared to alternative treatment conditions: A meta-analysis. *Suicide and Life Threatening Behavior, 51*(5), 882-896.

Understanding Resistance to Change Through Adult Behavioral Intervention

Jenny Manipon

Resistance to change is a multifaceted phenomenon that presents significant challenges in the practical implementation of research (Courpasson et al., 2012). Established practices, institutional norms, and distribution to schedules within both research and practice settings can create resistance to change (Warrick, 2023). This study aims to explore the underlying factors contributing to resistance to change among researchers to develop an effective intervention strategy or behavioral framework to facilitate continual behavioral transformation among American researchers who are constantly balancing between the research phase and the practice phase of their studies. The objective of the study is to gain a deeper understanding of individuals' perceptions, attitudes, and experiences related to change. Qualitative surveys are then administered to assess the prevalence and correlates of resistance to change among researchers in the United States. Based on the findings from these empirical investigations, the study develops and evaluates an intervention strategy or behavioral framework aimed at mitigating resistance to change during the transitional time of research and practice. This framework is designed to target key psychological processes, such as cognitive dissonance, fear of the unknown, and loss aversion, which contribute to resistance to change (Warrick, 2023). The effectiveness of this behavioral framework is evaluated through controlled behavioral experiments. Outcome measures include changes in attitudes and behaviors following the implementation of the interventions (Pink, 2009; Skinner 1953; Thorndike, 1898). Furthermore, the research explores the future role of technology in facilitating behavioral change interventions, leveraging digital platforms and mobile applications to deliver personalized interventions, provide ongoing support, and monitor progress overtime (Schank, 2005; Skinner, 1953; Thorndike, 1898). Overall, this study contributes to our understanding of resistance to change and offers practical insights for developing effective interventions to promote behavioral

42

transformation among researchers. By addressing this pervasive challenge affecting the research industry, this study has potential to illuminate the effectiveness of adapting concepts and strategies of behavioral change intervention (Operant Conditioning) on implementing research findings into practical use. The implications of the study extend to various stakeholders to support the development of effective policies and programs to bridge the gap between resistance to change and practical research implementation.

Keywords: behavior change, cognitive dissonance, social cognitive theory, artificial intelligence, social media, digital media

REFERENCES

Courpasson, D., Dany, F., & Clegg, S. (2012, May-June). Resisters as work: Generating productive resistance in the workplace. *Organization Science*, *23*(3), 801-819. http://dx.doi.org/10.1287/orsc.1110.0657

Pink, D. H. (2009). Drive: The surprising truth about what motivates us. Penguin Group.

Schank, R. C. (2005). Lessons in learning, e-learning, and training. Pfeiffer.

Skinner, B. F. (1953). Science and human behavior. Macmillan.

- Thorndike, E. L. (1898). *Animal intelligence: An experimental study of the associative processes in animals*. Columbia University Press.
- Warrick, D. D. (2023, July-August). Revisiting resistance to change and how to manage it: What has been learned and what organizations need to do. *Business Horizons*, 66(4), 433-

441. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bushor.2022.09.001

Integrating Evidence-Based Therapies for the Treatment of Gastrointestinal Issues: A Systematic Review Approach

Veronica Viesca Parker Leukart Chantal Daley

Summary: This presentation explores the development of an integrated care program for the treatment of gastrointestinal(GI) issues, utilizing a systematic review approach to build upon the findings of existing research of the relationship between Hypervigilance and Gastrointestinal Issues (Krause, A. J., et. al., 2023). Grounded in evidence-based therapeutic modalities such as Emotion-Focused Couple Therapy (EFT), Dialectical Behavior Therapy (DBT), and Acceptance and Commitment Therapy (ACT), this program aims to address the emotional and psychological factors influencing GI health outcomes.

Methodology: Our study adopts a systematic review approach, synthesizing existing literature on EFT, DBT, and ACT in the context of GI health modifications. Building upon the development of the Hypervigilance and Anxiety Scale (Krause, A. J., et. al., 2023), we will identify and analyze potential modifications and adaptations of these therapeutic modalities for integration into a comprehensive care program. This systematic approach allows for a rigorous exploration of evidence-based strategies to inform the development of effective interventions for GI issues. Findings: Through the systematic review, findings will indicate whether there are promising modifications of EFT, DBT, and ACT for the treatment of GI issues in the current literature. These findings will inform the development of an integrated care program that addresses both physical and emotional aspects of GI health, with the goal of improving patient outcomes and quality of life. Implications: This research has significant implications for the development and implementation of integrated care programs for GI issues. By synthesizing existing evidence and building upon the findings of previous research, healthcare providers can offer tailored interventions that address the unique needs of individuals with GI disorders. Insights gleaned from this study can inform clinical practice, policy development, and future research aimed at optimizing overall health outcomes for patients with GI issues.

Learning Objectives

1. Understand the methodology and significance of conducting a systematic review to synthesize existing evidence and inform the development of integrated care programs for gastrointestinal issues.

2. Explore potential modifications and adaptations of evidence-based therapeutic modalities such as Emotion-Focused Couple Therapy (EFT), Dialectical Behavior Therapy (DBT), and Acceptance and Commitment Therapy (ACT) for the treatment of GI issues, based on the findings of the systematic review.

3. Gain insights into the implications of integrating evidence-based therapies into a comprehensive care program for addressing both physical and emotional aspects of GI health, with the aim of improving patient outcomes and quality of life.

Keywords: Integrated Care, Gastrointestinal Issues, Emotion-Focused Couple Therapy, Dialectical Behavior Therapy, Acceptance and Commitment Therapy, Systematic Review

REFERENCES

Krause, A. J., Greytak, M., Burger, Z. C., Taft, T., & Yadlapati, R. (2023). Hypervigilance and anxiety are elevated among patients with laryngeal symptoms with and without laryngopharyngeal reflux. *Clinical Gastroenterology and Hepatology*, *21*(11), 2965-2967.

Therapeutic Interventions for South Asians living in the United States: A Systematic Review

Natasha Thapar-Olmos

Xuejia Cao

South Asians in the United States are a growing population but despite their increasing visibility in politics, media, and other industries, our knowledge of how to best develop and disseminate culturally sensitive interventions lags behind the body of research for other minority groups. The aim of this systematic review (SR) is to identify and evaluate the interventions that have been used to treat the full range of psychiatric and other medical conditions among South Asians in the United States. SR's employ the principles of the scientific method to assess the strength of the evidence for interventions, and are widely considered to be the highest quality of evidence when conducted rigorously (Wallace et al., 2022; Petticrew & Roberts, 2006). At the time of this writing, we identified 8 existing reviews examining the health of South Asians in the United States, only two of which used the SR methodology, both of which focused on intimate partner violence and abuse among South Asian women (Tripathi & Azhar, 2022; Finfgeld-Connett & Johnson, 2013). While discrete problem areas certainly merit consideration, unique insights can be gained from sampling a broader range of studies. Previous research has identified a range of culturally relevant variables that impact both help-seeking behaviors and treatment outcome among South Asian immigrants in westernized countries. In their systematic review examining interventions for IPV among South Asian women, Tripathi & Azhar (2022) noted that culturally specific interventions were more effective in addressing dynamics of shame and family honor, and that services delivered at the individual level in the client's native language appeared to be more effective. In their narrative review on alcohol use disorder (AUD) among South Asians in Canada and the United States, Puri et al. (2020) note that culturally adapted treatments may be

more effective for not just South Asians, but other racialized groups in the United States, and that effective adaptations included using the client's native language, and adapting the treatment to the individual's cultural experiences, norms and values. Individual studies have identified additional variables that impact beliefs about and engagement with medical treatment among South Asians globally, such as stigma (Goel et al., 2023; Haroun et al., 2011; Lai & Surood, 2010), religious beliefs (Alam et al., 2012; Kazi et al., 2021), and acculturation (Gee et al., 2020; Mahapatra & Rai, 2019). The aims of this review are to: (1) Identify the interventions that have been used to treat psychiatric and other medical conditions among South Asians in the United States, and (2) Evaluate their effectiveness in this population. We are currently screening primary sources for inclusion in our review, and once the sample has been selected, data extraction and critical appraisal will be conducted using published tools by both study team members. Once all data have been extracted and appraised, a deductive narrative synthesis of the data will be conducted to answer the research questions and offer recommendations for practice. The expected completion date of the review is June 15, 2024.

Keywords: systematic review, cultural competence, effectiveness, interventions

REFERENCES

Alam, R., Speed, S., & Beaver, K. (2012). A scoping review on the experiences and preferences in accessing diabetes-related healthcare information and services by British
 Bangladeshis. *Health & Social Care in the Community*, 20(2), 155–171.
 https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2524.2011.01027.x

Finfgeld-Connett, D., & Johnson, E. D. (2013). Abused South Asian women in westernized countries and their experiences seeking help. *Issues in Mental Health Nursing*, 34(12), 863–873. https://doi.org/10.3109/01612840.2013.833318

- Gee, C. B., Khera, G. S., Poblete, A. T., Kim, B., & Buchwach, S. Y. (2020). Barriers to mental health service use in Asian American and European American college students. *Asian American Journal of Psychology*, *11*(2), 98–107. https://doi.org/10.1037/aap0000178
- Goel, N. J., Thomas, B., Boutté, R. L., Kaur, B., & Mazzeo, S. E. (2023). "What will people say?": Mental health stigmatization as a barrier to eating disorder treatment-seeking for South Asian American women. *Asian American Journal of Psychology*, *14*(1), 96–113. https://doi.org/10.1037/aap0000271
- Haroun, Z., Bokhari, A., Marko-Holguin, M., Blomeke, K., Goenka, A., Fogel, J., & Van Voorhees, B. W. (2011). Attitudes toward depression among a sample of Muslim adolescents in the Midwestern United States. *International Journal of Adolescent Medicine and Health*, 23(3), 293–301. https://doi.org/10.1515/ijamh.2011.058
- Kazi, E., Sareshwala, S., Ansari, Z., Sahota, D., Katyal, T., Tseng, W., & Ivey, S. L. (2021).
 Promoting colorectal cancer screening in South Asian Muslims living in the USA. *Journal of Cancer Education*, *36*(4), 865–873.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s13187-020-01715-3

- Lai, D. W. L., & Surood, S. (2010). Types and factor structure of barriers to utilization of health services among aging South Asians in Calgary, Canada. *Canadian Journal on Aging*, 29(2), 249–258. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0714980810000188
- Mahapatra, N., & Rai, A. (2019). Every cloud has a silver lining but... "pathways to seeking formal-help and South-Asian immigrant women survivors of intimate partner violence." *Health Care for Women International*, *40*(11), 1170–1196.

https://doi.org/10.1080/07399332.2019.1641502

Petticrew, M., & Roberts, H. (2006). *Systematic reviews in the social sciences: A practical guide*. Blackwell Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1002/9780470754887

- Puri, N., Allen, K., & Rieb, L. (2020). Treatment of alcohol use disorder among people of South Asian ancestry in Canada and the United States: A narrative review. *Journal of Ethnicity in Substance Abuse*, *19*(3), 345–357. https://doi.org/10.1080/15332640.2018.1532855
- Tripathi, S., & Azhar, S. (2022). A systematic review of intimate partner violence interventions impacting South Asian women in the United States. *Trauma, Violence, & Abuse, 23*(2), 523–540. https://doi.org/10.1177/1524838020957987
- Wallace, S.S, Barak, G., Truong, G., & Parker, M.W. (2022); Hierarchy of Evidence Within the Medical Literature. *Hospital Pediatrics, 12*(8), 745–750.

https://doi.org/10.1542/hpeds.2022-006690

The Challenges And Benefits Of Conducting Individual Telehealth Psychotherapy With Adults: A Systematic Review

Michael Scarlata

Dennis Lowe

Using telehealth to conduct psychotherapy has been a possible modality for the past two decades. However, the COVID-19 pandemic created a sudden and rapid transition to telehealth from in-person services, forcing practitioners to rapidly adapt to psychotherapy via telehealth to comply with governmental mandates and guidelines (Connolly et al., 2021). Current telehealth use is high and appears likely to extend into the post-pandemic future, necessitating a deep dive into the pros and cons of its use. Practitioners must understand telehealth's challenges and benefits. Relevant topics include ethical issues (e.g., confidentiality), client and clinician attitudes, access to care, therapeutic alliance, presenting concerns (e.g., PTSD, depression, anxiety), treatment outcomes, and theoretical orientations. This research project utilized a standardized systematic review protocol to explore: 1) the benefits and challenges of conducting psychotherapy with adults via video-based telehealth, and 2) the implications of the study's findings for clients, clinicians, clinical practice, training programs, and licensing boards. The systematic review was limited to quantitative studies published from 2018 to 2023 that met inclusionary and exclusionary requirements (N=35). The reviewed articles investigated various domains, including pandemic effects, ethical concerns, clinical concerns, home-based delivery, technology, and clinician and client factors. A narrative synthesis was used to integrate data from these various quantitative studies. Implications from these studies (for the interest groups stated above) and recommendations for best practices for delivering psychotherapy via telehealth are provided, based on composite findings in the systematic review. This project will be complete by or before July. Detailed results and their implications will be offered at the symposium. Preliminary findings indicate that telehealth benefits include

enhanced access to care, increased attendance, stigma-reduction, and fewer logistical barriers to therapy (e.g., travel time and costs). Studies reported equal levels of patient satisfaction for telehealth and in-person psychotherapy (e.g., Sugarman et al., 2021) and significant clinical improvement (e.g., Swartz et al., 2023). Telehealth challenges include factors such as lack of training for this mode of therapy, negative views by therapists and patients, technology difficulties, and in-home distractions. Psychotherapy via telehealth is a timely topic. Although the pandemic was the primary catalyst for the widespread adoption of telehealth, therapists will likely continue to utilize this modality in their practices after the pandemic remits (Aafjes-van Doorn et al., 2022). Some relevant implications for the symposium audience include that graduate programs need to include best practices for telehealth in their training, and supervisors need to be competent with this online format (Rowen et al., 2023). Again, more details on the benefits and challenges of psychotherapy via telehealth, along with implications for clients, clinicians, and training programs, will be presented at the symposium.

REFERENCES

Aafjes-van Doorn, K., Békés, V., Prout, T. A., & Hoffman, L. (2022). Practicing online during COVID-19: Psychodynamic and psychoanalytic therapists' experiences. Journal of the American Psychoanalytic Association, 70, 665–694.

https://doi.org/10.1177/00030651221114053

Connolly, S.L., Stolzmann, K.L., Heyworth, L., Sullivan, J.L., Shimada, S.L., Weaver., K.R., Lindsay, J.A., Bauer, M.S., & Miller, C.J. (2022). Patient and provider predictors of telemental health use prior to and during the COVID-19 pandemic within the Department of Veterans Affairs. American Psychologist, 77(2), 249-261.

https://doi.org/10.1037/amp0000895

Rowen, J., Gledgowd, G., & Demos, A. (2022). Effectiveness of videoconferencing psychotherapy delivered by novice clinicians in a training clinic. Training and Education in Professional Psychology, 17(2), 158–166. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/tep0000410

- Sugarman, D.E., Busch A.B, McHugh R.K., & Bogunovic, O.J., Trinh, C.D., Weiss, R.D., & Greenfield, S.F.(2021). Patients' perceptions of telehealth services for outpatient treatment of substance use disorders during the COVID-19 pandemic. American Journal of Addictions, 30(5):445-452.https://doi.org/10.1111/ajad.13207
- Swartz, H.A., Bylsma, L.M., Fournier, J.C., Girard, J.M., Spotts, C, Cohn, J.F., & Morency L.P. (2023). Randomized trial of brief interpersonal psychotherapy and cognitive behavioral therapy for depression delivered both in-person and by telehealth. Journal of Affective Disorders, 333:543- 552. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2023.04.092

Global Track

An Exploratory Study Of The Socio-Economic And Cultural Impact Of The Matanza Of 1932 On The Nahuat-Pipil People Of El Salvador And Their Collective Effort To Preserve Their Culture

Sophia Cortez

My paper is based on the discovery phase of my current, ongoing research of the socioeconomic and political impact that the Nahuat-Pipil people's ethnocide that occurred in 1932 in El Salvador. This ethnocide is known as the "La Matanza," saw the killing of over 30,000 Nahuat Pipil indigenous people, mostly men. After the killing, the government went on to ban any vestige of indigenous culture, the remaining Nahuat-Pipil began to hide all outward signs of their cultural identity. The United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO) raised the alarm in their 2008 Atlas of World Languages in Danger on the critical state of the language of the Nahuat Pipil people, with less than 100 speakers of the language still alive (Lemus, 2023). The survivors' descendants live in isolation in specific geographic areas in the Western region of the country. One of these indigenous cleavages is Santo Domingo de Guzman where efforts for the preservation of their culture are being led by a collective and organized entrepreneurship effort of intergenerational dynamics between artisans (mostly women), the elder council and the local government. This emergent leadership effort can produce positive outcomes such as the development of their local economy and the preservation of their culture through the continuity of ancestral artisanal processes. This allows a reconceptualization and a reignition of leadership through a model for self-authored and sustainable economic development and the preservation of their cultural capital. The theoretical frame for this

research is based on an explorative, interpretivist, political ethnographic case study with a conceptual framework of social justice, Indigenous Method and Theory (IMT), Critical Indigenous Theory, Decoloniality and the 4Rs. My approach to my initial phase of my research which is still in progress was that of a discovery phase through initial observations of the Nahuat-Pipil community of Santo Domingo de Guzman utilizing the 4Rs approach and a decolonizing self-awareness process. These 4Rs core values of "Responsibility, Respect, Relationality and Reciprocity" (Wilson, 2003) are core values to create kinship with the indigenous community. Building on Gualberto Melara's (2017) seminal work at the University of Ottawa, which avoided ethnic markers and was challenged with the lack of accurate demographic data on Nahuat-Pipil people, my research will use a mixed-methodological approach, taking the first ethnocentric census of the Nahuat-Pipil community of Santo Domingo de Guzman in the summer of 2024. My research will focus on interpreting the socio-economic and cultural reality of the Nahuat-Pipil people of Santo Domingo de Guzman. Utilizing both Flyvbjerg (2001) and Yanow (2003) contributions to the implications of making the impact of evaluating interpretations emanating from a decolonized analysis of observations, seeking to make an impact on the epistemology of indigenous identity. Yanow (2006) posits that the role of an interpretivist researcher is to provide a contextual analysis from the understanding and interpretation of the researcher. This is especially salient in the case of decolonized indigeneity research. The interpretivist research field is not new and it has evolved, challenging the stringent and conventional qualitative research expectations.

Keywords: indigenous research, decoloniality, interpretive ethnography, politics, social justice, colonization, ethnic mobilization.

REFERENCES

- American Psychological Association (APA) (7th ed., 2020). APA publication manual of the American Psychological Association. APA.
- Flyvbjerg, B. (2001). *Making social science matter: Why social inquiry fails and how it* can *succeed again*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Lemus, J. (2023, November 11). *El Salvador Deals Major Blow to Nahuat Language Revitalization Efforts*. <u>https://elfaro.net/en/202302/opinion/26726/el-salvador-deals-</u> <u>major-blow-to-nahuat-</u>.
- Melara Pineda, J. G. (2017). Understanding the Paradoxical Experiences of Indigeneity in Izalco, El Salvador (Doctoral dissertation, Université d'Ottawa/University of Ottawa). https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2019.2689.
- Wilson S (2003) Progressing toward an Indigenous research paradigm. *Canadian Journal of Native Education* 27(2): 161–178.
- Yanow, D. (2003). Interpretive empirical political science: What makes this not a subfield of qualitative methods, *Qualitative Methods: Newsletter of the American Political Science Association Organized Section on Qualitative Methods* 1(2), 9-13.
- Yanow, D. (2006). Thinking interpretively: Philosophical presupposition and the human sciences. In Yanow, Dvora and Schwartz-Shea, Peregrine (Eds.), *Interpretation and method: Empirical research methods and the interpretive turn* (pp. 5-26). New York: M. E. Sharpe.

US Accreditation: National and Global Implications and Impact

Seta Khajarian

Terrance Cao

In the United States, education is not an authority explicitly delegated to the federal government. As such, quality assurance in education via accreditation is overseen on the state and regional levels according to accrediting bodies overseen by the Council for Higher Education Accreditation (CHEA). Despite this, there is interplay with federal regulations that bring direct and indirect ties with accreditation. For example, the government can control distribution of financial aid based on a school's accreditation status; and in fact accrediting agencies are the gatekeepers of federal financial aid. In response, CHEA has established its International Quality Group to promote global awareness of quality in institutions of higher education (IHEs). The last five years have brought notable shifts to accreditation that impact international IHEs. First, federal mandates have extended the scope of the six major US accrediting bodies from the regional level to a national and international level. Meanwhile, very recently, some state regulators have also introduced the notion of switching between accrediting bodies after a full review cycle. Thus, international IHEs interested in acquiring US-based accreditation have an opportunity to take advantage of the redefined scope of accreditation and the ongoing culture of transition.

Although large accrediting bodies may have comparable standards, there are still differences in specific practices that may warrant major organizational changes in IHEs. In addition, accrediting bodies require IHEs to submit various documents and payments which may vary based on institutional context, especially for international institutions. Given this, the researchers proposed two objectives for the study: a) Compiling regulations and accreditation standards for international IHEs to navigate initial accreditation in the US; and b) Raising awareness of

organizational implications such as loss of knowledge and progress towards set recommendations or expressed initiatives provided in self-study reports.

The researchers employed qualitative research to scan handbooks and databases of the six major US accrediting bodies. Key policies included requirements, procedures for obtaining accreditation, and switching accreditors. Emphasis was placed on special requirements for international schools. Findings showed that initial accreditation involves at least \$10,000 in application fees and up to \$5,000 for detailed consultations. Petitions to change accreditors varied, with some accrediting bodies requesting an \$11,000 fee and others seeking a percentage of legal and consultancy expenses.

In all cases, international IHEs are required to pay the aforementioned fees and ongoing calculated dues with an additional premium rate, starting at 50%; there was no stated reason for this premium. While accrediting body handbooks indicate that required site visits include additional expenses for visiting members, there was no clarity for international IHEs on considerations for international travel, such as visas and currency conversions. As such, it is recommended that accrediting bodies update policies and consolidate resources to more clearly communicate the financial, logistical, and organizational impacts of changing accreditors, especially in international schools. Emphasis could be placed on explanations behind price premiums for international IHEs. Further opportunities for research include guidance for international IHEs on which accrediting body is most aligned with their goals.

Keywords: accreditation, higher education, international school, accrediting body

57

REFERENCES

Baum et al. (2017). A principled federal role in higher education. Urban Institute, Washington DC. Role of Education. U.S Department of Education. Retrieved from https://www2.ed.gov/about/overview/fed/role.html

Brittingham, B. (2009). Accreditation in the United States: How Did We Get to Where We Are? New Directions for Higher Education, 2009, 7–27. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/he.331</u>

Council for Higher Education Accreditation. (2023). Directory of CHEA-Recognized

Organizations. Council for Higher Education Accreditation.

https://docs.google.com/gview?embedded=true&url=https://www.chea.org/sites/default/fil es/other-content/directory-CHEA-recognized-orgs 139.pdf

Flores, A. (2015). Hooked on Accreditation: A Historical Perspective.

https://www.americanprogress.org/article/hooked-on-accreditation-a-historicalperspective/#:~:text=These%20studies%20concluded%20that%20many,to%20no%20po tential%20for%20jobs.

United States Department of Education. (2022). List of Agencies [Government]. Database of Accredited Postsecondary Institutions and Programs. <u>https://ope.ed.gov/dapip/#/agency-</u> list

- United States Department of Education. (2024). Accreditation (5). Office of Postsecondary Education. https://www2.ed.gov/policy/highered/reg/hearulemaking/2023/programintegrity-and-institutional-quality-session-1-issue-paper-accreditation-final.pdf
- Western Senior College and University Commission. (n.d.). Handbook of Accreditation 2013. WSCUC. Retrieved September 29, 2022, from <u>https://www.wscuc.org/handbook/</u>

The Racial Paradigm: Global Leadership and International Governance related to Public Health, Human Rights & Human Security

Erika Barnes Ford

Recent failed attempts by some larger nation world leaders to lean into being defacto antidemocratic authoritarian regimes appear to be the result of a reinvented nativist leadership style. Although there is variation in autocratic rule, this new model, neo-nativism, is clearly evident during two uncharacteristic objections to the peaceful transfer of executive power (e.g., Trump, USA, 2020 and Bolsanaro, Brazil, 2022) and attempts to disavow their citizens' full political rights and civil liberties (American Civil Liberties Union, 2022; Austin-Hillery, 2022; Human Rights Watch, 2019; World Report, 2017; World Report, 2019).

Contemporary nativist behaviors are becoming more prevalent throughout the globe, with blatant disregard for life, relationships, decency, or order. This is evidenced by the exploits of world leaders who appear to have forgotten the characteristics of civility (Newth, 2022). In the last five years, authoritarian regimes and single-party democracy leaders have continuously revealed their hands most disgustingly.

What was once considered an 'unimaginable offense' has now become the norm, leading to predictable outcomes if one understands historical cycles and the consequences of unacknowledged issues. Civility has plunged so deeply into chaos that researchers, as recently as 2018, predicted that future genocides are not only likely but unfortunately predictable (Beaubien, 2018). Why is this all a problem?

The pattern of de-legitimizing global institutions, coupled with the power exerted by certain world leaders and the rise in acts of exclusion and othering, leads to widespread distrust in

government at all levels and results in civil chaos. Today, in America, the level of hostility, antiimmigration resentment, and the increase in domestic terrorism exceeds the levels documented in the early 1900s post-emancipation Reconstruction Era (Equal Justice Initiative, 2023; Giles, n.d.; Jack, 2016).

There is a need for international organization regarding global governance of the global public good to include a reconceptualized interpretation of racism that is collectively integrated by global community stakeholders and encourages greater acknowledgment of the impacts of chronic marginalization (i.e., othering) through racism, bigotry, nativism, populism, and supremacy - arguably the greatest threat to global public health, human security, and human rights ever visited upon humanity (Krieger, n.d.; Marmot, n.d.).

Although there is no single study that explicitly states that "racism, bigotry, nativism, populism, and supremacy are the greatest threat to global public health ever visited upon humanity," there is a wealth of research that collectively supports the argument that these issues significantly threaten global public health. Racism is arguably the root cause of nearly every problem. It is an infestation, more insidious than any pandemic, affecting every aspect of decision-making— consciously or subconsciously—through the relentless perpetuation of difference, value, and association. We should approach anti-racist policy as a public good - not only as a moral imperative but also as a pragmatic project that benefits everyone (Minoff, 2020; Public Health Newswire, n.d.; Kathryn, 2023).

The global community has an opportunity to be the change to all of the characteristics of this world paradigm but, most importantly, related to racism. This comprehensive literature review research centers on theoretical frameworks that highlight the interconnectedness of racial

dynamics with public health, human rights, and human security globally, then offers mitigation techniques and solutions for change.

Keywords: racism, nativism, public health, public good, human rights, human security

REFERENCES

American Civil Liberties Union. (2022, February 15). *Human rights and racial justice*. https://www.aclu.org/issues/human-rights/human-rights-and-racial-justice

Andoh, E. (2021, April 1). *Psychology's urgent need to dismantle racism*. Monitor on Psychology. <u>https://www.apa.org/monitor/2021/04/cover-dismantle-racism</u>

Antunes, C., & Silva, F. (2011). Cross-cultural entrepreneurship in the Atlantic: Africans, Dutch and Sephardic Jews in Western Africa, 1580-1674. *Itinerario, 35*(1), 49-76.
doi:10.1017/S0165115311000052

Austin-Hillery, N. (2022, July 14). *Human rights council video address on racism*. Human Rights Watch. <u>https://www.hrw.org/topic/united-nations/human-rights-council</u>

Beaubien, J. (2018, December 20). *Is genocide predictable? Researchers say absolutely*. NPR. <u>https://www.npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2018/12/20/675582639/is-genocide-predictable-researchers-say-absolutely</u>

Bieber, F. (2022). Global Nationalism in Times of the COVID-19 Pandemic. Nationalities
 Papers, 50(1), 13–25. doi:10.1017/nps.2020.35.
 https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/nationalities-papers/article/global-nationalism-in-times-of-the-covid19-pandemic/3A7F44AFDD6AC117AE05160F95738ED4

Blinken, A. (2021, July 31). U.S. leadership on human rights and ending systemic racism press statement. U.S. Department of State. <u>https://www.state.gov/u-s-leadership-on-human-rights-and-ending-systemic-racism/</u>

- Boot, M. (2023). *Israel's biggest security threat is Benjamin Netanyahu*. Washington Post. https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2023/07/23/netanyahu-biden-israel-jeninwest-bank/
- Buchanan, N. T., Perez, M., Prinstein, M. J., & Thurston, I. B. (2021). Upending racism in psychological science: Strategies to change how science is conducted, reported, reviewed, and disseminated. *American Psychologist*, *76*(7), 1097–1112. https://doi.org/10.1037/amp0000905
- Cenat, J. M., Darius, W. P., Noorishad, P., McIntee, S., Dromer, E., Ntunga-Mukunzi, J., Solola, O., & Williams, M. T. (2022). War in Ukraine and racism: The physical and mental health of refugees of color matters. *International Journal of Public Health, 27*. Interdisciplinary Centre for Black Health, Faculty of Social Sciences, University of Ottawa, Ottawa, ON, Canada. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/ijph.2022.1604990</u>
- Chin, M. (2021, December 2). *What are* global public goods? IMF. (<u>https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/fandd/issues/2021/12/Global-Public-Goods-Chin-basics</u>
- Ching, N. (2021, July 12). *U. S. calls out genocide, atrocities committed in 6 countries*. VOA. <u>https://www.voanews.com/a/usa_us-calls-out-genocide-atrocities-committed-6-</u> countries/6208177.html
- Controneo, C. (n.d.). About Us. https://www.globalgovernance.eu/about-us
- Crenshaw, K.W. (2019). Seeing race again: Countering colorblindness across the disciplines. University of California Press, 2019. Flynn, Andrea, et al. The Hidden Rules of Race. Cambridge University Press, September 2017. Available at: <u>https://www.cambridge.org/core/books/hidden-rules-of-</u> <u>race/33D38E05DCD5B288BBC4090CC900A967</u>

Davis, E. (2022, September 27). These are the 10 worst countries for racial equality. <u>https://www.usnews.com/news/best-countries/slideshows/worst-countries-for-racial-</u> <u>equality</u>

De Witte, M. (2020, June 25). *Psychological research has a racism problem, Stanford scholar says*. Stanford News. <u>https://news.stanford.edu/2020/06/24/psychological-research-</u> <u>racism-problem-stanford-scholar-says/</u>

Diaz, J. (2021, September 22). Brazil's Jair Bolsonaro remains defiant on COVID-19 and the environment at the U. N. NPR. <u>https://www.npr.org/2021/09/22/1039540502/brazils-bolsonaro-on-covid-environment-at-the-un</u>

Equal Justice Initiative. (2023, June 20). Equal justice initiative. https://eji.org/

Elmendorf, D. D. (n.d.). *Opposing racism and discrimination through public policy and leadership*. Harvard Kennedy School. <u>https://www.hks.harvard.edu/faculty-</u> <u>research/policy-topics/fairness-justice/confronting-racism-and-bias</u>

Fernando, S. (2017). Institutional racism in psychiatry and clinical psychology race matters in mental health. DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-62728-1

https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1007/978-3-319-62728-1.pdf

Giles, R. (n.d.). *Nativism, racism, and immigration restriction.* Global Boston. <u>https://globalboston.bc.edu/index.php/nativism-and-racism/</u>

Hartman, L. (2022). U. S. spotlights human rights abuses worldwide.

https://share.america.gov/us-spotlights-human-rights-abuses-worldwide/

Hill Collins, P. (2000). Mammies, matriarchs, and other controlling images: Chapter 4 in black feminist thought (30th Anniversary Ed.). Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781003245650 Hoskin, M. N. (2022, April 1). *Why racism should be seen as a global issue*. Forbes. <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/maiahoskin/2022/03/29/why-racism-should-be-seen-as-a-global-issue/?sh=4633b26e5eef</u>

Human Rights Council. (2022, July 14). Human rights council.

https://www.hrw.org/topic/united-nations/human-rights-council

Human Rights Watch. (2017, January 19). *World Report 2017: Rights trends in the dangerous rise of populism*. <u>https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2017/country-chapters/global-4</u>

Human Rights Watch. (2019, January 17). World Report 2019: Rights trends in world's autocrats face rising resistance. <u>https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2019/country-</u> <u>chapters/global</u>

Human Rights Watch. (2022, August 8). *Racial discrimination*. <u>https://www.hrw.org/united-states/racial-discrimination</u>

Human Rights Watch. (2023, March 28). *Racial discrimination in the United States*. <u>https://www.hrw.org/report/2022/08/08/racial-discrimination-united-states/human-rights-</u> <u>watch/aclu-joint-submission</u>

Jack, I. (2016, November 12). We called it racism; now it's nativism: The anti-migrant sentiment is just the same. The Guardian. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2016/nov/12/nativism-racism-anti-migrant-</u> sentiment

Jang, J., McSparren, J., & Rashchupkina, Y. (2016). Global governance: present and future. *Palgrave Communications, 2*, 15045. <u>https://doi.org/10.1057/palcomms.2015.45</u>

Jeffreys, E. (2020, September 8). Racism is a human rights issue, not politics. The Daily
 World. <u>https://www.thedailyworld.com/letters/racism-is-a-human-rights-issue-not-politics/</u>
 Jones, S. G., Doxsee, C., & Harrington, N. (n.d.). The tactics and targets of domestic terrorists.

CSIS. https://www.csis.org/analysis/tactics-and-targets-domestic-terrorists

- Kamarck, E. C. (2013). *How change happens or doesn't: The politics of U.S. public policy*. Lynne Reinner Publishing.
- Karteron, A., Donovan, S. J., Serjeant, Thomson, J., Gordian, M., Marchant, N., O'Brien, B., Tamir, C., Lyn, S., Markovitz, G., Davis, A. M., Bagalini, A., Alim, A., Wharton, K., Tedeneke, A., Fitzhugh, E., Letzing, J., Carter, S., Shakour, S., Casey, C., Letzing, J. (n.d.). *Racism and racial injustice*. World Economic Forum. <u>https://www.weforum.org/focus/racism-and-racial-injustice</u>
- Kathryn. (2023, January 24). Racism: What it is, how it affects us and why it's everyone's job to do something about it. Synergies. <u>https://synergies.oregonstate.edu/2020/racism-</u> <u>what-it-is-how-it-affects-us-and-why-its-everyones-job-to-do-something-about-it/</u>

Leong, N. (2013). Racial Capitalism. Harvard Law Review, 126(8), 2151–2226.

- Martínez, A., & Khalid, A. (2023, July 10). *Biden is in Europe to focus on U.S. alliances and NATO expansion*. NPR. <u>https://www.npr.org/2023/07/10/1186712386/biden-is-in-</u> <u>europe-to-focus-on-u-s-alliances-and-nato-expansion</u>
- McNeil, T. (2022, September 21). The rising threat of domestic terrorism in the U.S. and federal efforts to combat it. U.S. GAO. <u>https://www.gao.gov/blog/rising-threat-domestic-terrorism-u.s.-and-federal-efforts-combat-it</u>
- Mednicoff, D. (2023). As judicial 'reform' becomes law, Israel's Benjamin Netanyahu cements legacy. UPI Voices. <u>https://www.upi.com/Voices/2023/07/25/Israel-judicial-reform-</u> <u>Benjamin-Netanyahu-legacy/2691690285816/</u>
- Miller, R. L., Benjamin, D. K., & North, D. C. (2020). *The economics of public issues (20th Ed.).* Pearson Publishing.
- Minoff, E. (2020). Principles for anti-racist policymaking. *Center for the Study of Social Policy.* <u>http://bit.ly/Anti-Racist-Policymaking</u>
- Morgan, M. (n.d.). Understanding the global rise of authoritarianism. FSI. https://fsi.stanford.edu/news/understanding-global-rise-authoritarianism

Most racist countries 2023. (n.d.). Most racist countries in 2023.

https://worldpopulationreview.com/country-rankings/most-racist-countries

Nadeem, R. (2021, August 12). Deep divisions in Americans' views of nation's racial history – and how to address it. Pew Research Center - U.S. Politics & Policy. <u>https://www.pewresearch.org/politics/2021/08/12/deep-divisions-in-americans-views-of-</u>nations-racial-history-and-how-to-address-it/

National Academy of Medicine. (2022, December 7). *Racism and associated health impacts*. https://nam.edu/racism-and-associated-health-impacts/

National Cancer Institute. (n.d.). Division of epidemiology and genetics.

https://dceg.cancer.gov/

Nesbeth, K. (2022, April 20). Moving toward effective anti-racist policy analysis. *Originally published on Policy Options December 1, 2021. Policy Options.* <u>https://policyoptions.irpp.org/magazines/december-2021/moving-toward-effective-anti-</u>

racist-policy-analysis/

Neumeir, S., & Raymond, M. (n.d.). *International organization and global governance (3rd Ed.). Chapter 43.* Weiss & Wilkinson Book

Newth, G. (2022, March 22). *The role of nativist discourse in racist ideology*. RACE.ED. <u>https://www.race.ed.ac.uk/the-role-of-nativist-discourse-in-racist-ideology/</u>

Newth, G. (2021). Rethinking 'nativism': Beyond the ideational approach. *Identities,* 30(2), 161–180. <u>https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/1070289X.2021.1969161</u>

Nicas, J. (2023, June 30). *Jair Bolsonaro blocked from office after election fraud claims*. The New York Times. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/spotlight/jair-bolsonaro</u>

Pamukcu, A., & Harris, A. P. (2021, September 16). Using anti-racist policy to promote the good governance of necessities - bill of health. Bill of Health - The blog of the Petrie-Flom Center at Harvard Law School. <u>https://blog.petrieflom.law.harvard.edu/2020/10/20/antiracist-policy-health/</u> Paul, J. (n.d.). *Global Public Goods Forum*. Global Public Goods.

https://archive.globalpolicy.org/social-and-economic-policy/global-public-goods-1-101.html

Pew Research Center. (n.d.). <u>https://www.pewresearch.org/</u>

Public Health Newswire. (n.d.). *Civil Rights for Public Health Justice*.

http://publichealthnewswire.org/?p=civil-rights-public-health-justice

- Reichmann, W. (2011). Institutionalizing Scientific Knowledge: The Social and Political Foundation of Empirical Economic Research. *Sociological Compass*, *5*(7), 564-575. <u>https://compass.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1751-9020.2011.00384.x</u>
- Sharringham, B. (n.d.). *About global governance initiative corporate governance*. Global Governance Initiative. <u>https://ggi.community/about/</u>
- Silva, F.R. (2012). Forms of Cooperation between Dutch-Flemish, Sephardim and Portuguese Private Merchants for the Western African Trade within the Formal Dutch and Iberian Atlantic Empires, 1590–1674. *Portuguese Studies 28*(2), 159–172. doi:10.1353/port.2012.0013.
- Tardzenyuy-Thomas, M. (2022). Shock (im)mobility: African migrants and the Russian invasion of Ukraine. MoLab Inventory of Mobilities and Socioeconomic Changes. Department
 'Anthropology of Economic Experimentation'. Halle/Saale: Max Planck Institute for Social Anthropology. doi: 10.48509/MoLab.4142.

https://www.eth.mpg.de/6099543/Tardzenyuy-Thomas-Mengnjo Shock- im mobility-African-migrants-and-the-Russian-invasion-of-Ukraine_molab_4142.pdf

Thalwitz, M. (2007). *Global Public Goods*. GPP. <u>https://www.slideserve.com/mahola/global-public-goods</u>

The United States Government. (2021, June 15). *Fact sheet: National strategy for countering domestic terrorism*. The White House. <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-</u>

room/statements-releases/2021/06/15/fact-sheet-national-strategy-for-counteringdomestic-terrorism/

Trent, M., Dooley, D.G., Dougé, J., AAP Section On Adolescent Health, AAP Council On Community Pediatrics, AAP Committee On Adolescence. (2019). The Impact of Racism on Child and Adolescent Health. *Pediatrics, 144*(2): e20191765. <u>https://publications.aap.org/pediatrics/article/144/2/e20191765/38466/The-Impact-of-Racism-on-Child-and-Adolescent?autologincheck=redirected</u>

Tulane School of Public Health. (2022, September 15). *Why racism is a public health issue*. <u>https://publichealth.tulane.edu/blog/racism-public-health/</u>

United Nations. (n.d.). *What is the U.N. doing to combat racism and racial discrimination?* United Nations. <u>https://ask.un.org/faq/306811</u>

United Nations. (n.d.). *Fragile economic recovery from COVID-19 pandemic upended by war in Ukraine*. <u>https://www.un.org/sustainabledevelopment/blog/2022/05/fragile-economic-recovery-from-covid-19-pandemic-upended-by-war-in-ukraine/</u>

- United Nations. (n.d.). *Goal 5*| *Department of Economic and Social Affairs*. United Nations. <u>https://sdgs.un.org/goals/goal5</u>
- United Nations. (n.d.-a). *Goal 10* | *Department of Economic and Social Affairs*. United Nations. https://sdgs.un.org/goals/goal10

United Nations. (n.d.-b). *Goal 16* | *Department of Economic and Social Affairs*. United Nations. https://sdgs.un.org/goals/goal16

United States Department of State. (2023). *Report to Congress Pursuant to Section 5 of the Elie Wiesel Genocide and Atrocities Prevention Act of 2018*. <u>uilwmf3mj.pdf (state.gov)</u>

U.S. Department of State. (n.d.). U.S. Department of State. <u>https://www.state.gov/u-s-leadership-on-human-rights-and-ending-systemic-racism/</u>

U.S. News. (n.d.). These are the 10 worst countries for racial equality.

https://www.usnews.com/news/best-countries/slideshows/worst-countries-for-racialequality

- Veneables, J. L. (2023, March 28). *UN takes on global racism*. Human Rights Watch. <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/08/12/un-takes-global-racism</u>
- Vestal, C. (2020, June 15). *Racism is a public health crisis, say cities and counties*. Stateline. <u>https://stateline.org/2020/06/15/racism-is-a-public-health-crisis-say-cities-and-counties/</u>
- Weiss, T. G., & Wilkinson, R. (2023). International organizations and global governance (3rd Ed.). Routledge.
- Yilmaz, I. (2021). "Erdogan's Political Journey: From Victimized Muslim Democrat to Authoritarian, Islamist Populist." ECPS Leader Profiles. European Center for Populism Studies (ECPS). <u>https://doi.org/10.55271/lp0007</u>

Leading Through Learning Networks

Steven Ryan Park

Thomas Briskey

Technological advancements, as eloquently expounded by Tapscott and Williams in their seminal work 'Wikinomics' (2006), have not only empowered leaders but also kindled an inspiring force that enables them to transcend geographical boundaries. This has created a globally networked environment conducive to collaborative learning and knowledge exchange. This qualitative study delves into how this interconnected landscape, rooted in the principles of Connectivism (Siemens, 2005), shapes leadership strategies within the ever-evolving field of artificial intelligence (AI).

By integrating Connectivism with Bryant's (2011) concept of 'new leadership literacies,' this research spotlights the pivotal role of AI leaders. Through their adept utilization of collaborative networks, open communication, and knowledge sharing, these leaders not only navigate the complexities of the digital age but also drive the essential innovation that shapes our future. Through case studies of two prominent AI leaders, the research dissects their leadership styles and initiatives that foster learning, networks, and innovation.

By comparing these case studies against established Connectivism principles and broader leadership literature, this research identifies key strategies that promote collaboration between Al users, researchers, and practitioners. These strategies include facilitating knowledge sharing across diverse networks, encouraging open dialogue, and fostering feedback loops reminiscent of wikinomics while emphasizing the need for a culture of continuous learning, adaptability, and growth in the Al field. Furthermore, the study scrutinizes leadership trends within the broader innovative technology sector to inform predictions about the future direction of AI leadership. The findings highlight the crucial role of leadership in breaking down barriers between research and practice, driving positive change, and fostering sustained innovation within the field of AI technology. As this study demonstrates, leaders can shape the future through direct policymaking, dissemination of ideas and culture within their sphere of influence, and establishing partnerships across borders (Arizona State University, 2024).

Keywords: AI Leadership, Leadership, Innovation, Connectivism Learning Theory, Technology, Collaboration.

REFERENCES

- Arizona State University. (2024, January 12). What is global leadership? Thunderbird School of Management. https://thunderbird.asu.edu/thought-leadership/insights/what-globalleadership
- Bryant, S. E. (2011). The new leadership literacies: Educational leadership for a connected world. Corwin Press.
- Siemens, G. (2005). Connectivism: A learning theory for the digital age. International Journal of Instructional Technology and Distance Learning, 2(1), 3-10.

Tapscott, D., & Williams, A. D. (2006). Wikinomics: How mass collaboration changes everything. Penguin.

Leveraging AI Technologies to Enhance Students' Research Proficiency in Doctoral Education

Weina Li Chen

Samaa Haniya

Students' perceptions of AI in higher education learning experience have been studied in recent years, and findings suggest an overall positive attitude from university students toward AI technologies, including individualized feedback, immediate learning support, writing and brainstorming support, research and analysis support, improved performance, and better engagement (Chan & Hu, 2023; Elkhodr et al., 2023; Irfan et al., 2023). However, there is still a gap in particular research about AI applications in doctoral-level education. Through a case study, this paper introduces how AI technologies, including Consensus, Elicit, and ChatPDF, are being leveraged in doctoral education. These tools have been utilized for different research purposes, particularly in literature reviews. Through classroom observations and instructors' reflection notes, doctoral students have indicated an overall positive experience toward the inclusion of AI-supported research tools. This positive experience led to increased student engagement and critical analyses of their research findings.

In this presentation, we will first discuss why research proficiency is significant for doctoral students in their learning journey. Then, we will demonstrate how three AI tools, including Consensus, Elicit, and ChatPDF could be leveraged to enhance the research process for early researchers. We will also address the challenges encountered, including ethical considerations and faculty concerns. Despite that AI research tools are new and debatable, it is important to explore their potential in doctoral education.

Keywords: Artificial Intelligence, Higher Education, Doctoral Education, Research Proficiency

REFERENCES

- Chan, C.K., & Hu, W. (2023). Students' voices on generative AI: perceptions, benefits, and challenges in higher education. *International Journal of Educational Technology in Higher Education, 20*.
- Elkhodr, M., Gide, E., Wu, R., & Darwish, O.M. (2023). ICT students' perceptions towards ChatGPT: An experimental reflective lab analysis. *STEM Education*.
- Irfan, M., Murray, L., & Ali, S. (2023). Insights into Student Perceptions: Investigating Artificial Intelligence (AI) Tool Usability in Irish Higher Education at the University of Limerick. *Global Digital & Print Media Review*.

How the Popularity of MBTI Impacts on Mental Health Among Chinese Young Adults?

Chuyue Shan

Research for this preliminary study aims to discover the psychological impacts of the increased popularity of Myers-Briggs Type Indicator (MBTI) on Chinese young adults aged 18 to 28, with a specific focus on the interaction between widely spreading MBTI content on major social media platforms and its ultimate impact on mental health among this population. MBTI, based on Carl Jung's theory of psychological types, has evolved for multiple versions since its first publication in 1943 (Quenk, 2009). After its first publication, MBTI has been most commonly applied in developing career plan and helping career selection. However, in recent years, the application of MBTI results has broken down barriers as a specialized career assessment tool on Chinese social media, gradually becoming a significant aspect for forming self-identification and being accessed and understood by an increased number of internet users. Along with this notable popularity, there are concerns that the information widely spread on social media is a simplified and stereotypical interpretation of different personality types. Thus, this research aims to discover the psychological impact of simplified and stereotypical MBTI-related content on social media on mental health among Chinese young adults.

Current literature review indicates that there is a trend that an increasing number of young adults are engaged in MBTI, particularly in educational settings (Randall et al., 2017). A positive relationship has been found between the personality assessment use and teenager's mental health in China by decreasing their anxiety and depression level (Hua & Zhou, 2023). This study seeks to refine and expand upon Hua and Zhou's finding by specifically investigating the spread of MBTI-related content on social media and its impacts on personal identity formation. Previous study found that the stereotyping information potentially impacts on decreasing self-confidence and increasing anxiety and other negative psychological outcomes (Spencer et al., 2016). An

inconsistency displayed by MBTI test and actual personalities may also indicate an unrealistic expectation for individuals, leading to potential contradictions within oneself and causing negative effects (Stein & Swan, 2019). Moreover, young adults are at a significantly developmental stage for forming self-identity and developing self-perception (Schwartz et al., 2013; Thompson & Borrello, 1986). Thus, it highlights the importance for the present study to fulfill the existing research gap by investigating the interactions between young Chinese adults and MBTI content on social media.

To gain an in-depth understanding on this interaction, this research plans to utilize qualitative research method, collecting data through semi-structured interviews with participants who are familiar with MBTI. This research will include participants across different personality types. By collecting and analyzing information, this study aims to provide a detailed exploration of personal experiences and perceptions related to the consumption of MBTI content on social media, explaining both whether they are positively or negatively correlated and how they are related.

This research is expected to contribute to the understanding of personality assessment's role in mental health within current digital contexts, provides an insight in a non-Western, collectivist cultural setting. Moreover, this research will emphasize the importance of critically assessing the impact of personality typing in digital spaces and its implications for self-concept and psychological well-being.

REFERENCES

Hua, J., & Zhou, Y. (2023). Personality assessment usage and mental health among chinese adolescents: A sequential mediation model of the barnum effect and ego identity.
 Frontiers in Psychology, 14, 1097068-1097068.
 https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2023.1097068

Quenk, N. L. (2009). Essentials of myers-briggs type indicator assessment (2nd ed.). Wiley.

- Randall, K., Isaacson, M., & Ciro, C. (2017). Validity and reliability of the myers-briggs personality type indicator: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Best Practices in Health Professions Diversity, 10*(1), 1-27.
- Schwartz, S. J., Zamboanga, B. L., Luyckx, K., Meca, A., & Ritchie, R. A. (2013). Identity in emerging adulthood: Reviewing the field and looking forward. SAGE Publications. https://doi.org/10.1177/2167696813479781
- Spencer, S. J., Logel, C., & Davies, P. G. (2016). Stereotype threat. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 67, 415–437. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-psych-073115-103235
- Stein, R., & Swan, A. B. (2019). Evaluating the validity of Myers-Briggs type indicator theory: A teaching tool and window into intuitive psychology. *Social and Personality Psychology Compass*, 13(2). <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/spc3.12434</u>
- Thompson, B., & Borrello, G. M. (1986). Construct validity of the myers-briggs type indicator. *Educational and Psychological Measurement, 46*(3), 745-

752. https://doi.org/10.1177/0013164486463032

Exploring the Complexity of Marriage Across Cross-Cultural Divides: An Interdisciplinary Analysis of Age, Socioeconomic Status, Worldview, and Race.

Victoria Moran

Marriage, as a social institution, embodies a myriad of complexities influenced by cross-cultural dynamics, age differentials, socioeconomic status (SES), worldviews, and racial identities. This interdisciplinary exploration delves into the multifaceted nature of marriage, aiming to decipher its intricacies amidst diverse societal contexts. Age differentials significantly impact marital dynamics, with variations in maturity levels, life goals, and societal expectations influencing relationship dynamics (Gager & Sanchez, 2003). Moreover, socioeconomic status is pivotal in affecting access to resources, power dynamics within relationships, and overall marital satisfaction (Conger et al., 2010). Worldviews, shaped by cultural, religious, and philosophical beliefs, profoundly influence marital practices, including partner selection, gender roles, and conflict resolution strategies (Ariely & Loewenstein, 2006). Additionally, racial identities intersect with marital experiences, influencing perceptions of compatibility, societal acceptance, and access to support networks (Bratter & King, 2008). This analysis integrates diverse scholarly perspectives to elucidate the complexities of marriage across cultural boundaries. It highlights the need for nuanced understandings of how age, SES, worldview, and race intersect within marital relationships, impacting individuals' experiences and societal norms. Through an interdisciplinary lens, this study sets the stage for a comprehensive examination of marriage, emphasizing the nuanced interplay of age, SES, worldview, and race within marital relationships across diverse cultural landscapes.

REFERENCES

Gager, C. T., & Sanchez, L. (2003). Two as One?: Couples' Perceptions of Time Spent
Together, Marital Quality, and the Risk of Divorce. Journal of Family Issues, 24(1), 2150.

- Conger, R. D., Schofield, T. J., & Neppl, T. K. (2010). Intergenerational Continuity and Discontinuity in Harsh Parenting. Parenting, 10(2), 93-114.
- Ariely, D., & Loewenstein, G. (2006). The Heat of the Moment: The Effect of Sexual Arousal on Sexual Decision Making. Journal of Behavioral Decision Making, 19(2), 87-98.
- Bratter, J. L., & King, R. B. (2008). "But Will it Last?": Marital Instability Among Interracial and Same-Race Couples. Family Relations, 57(2), 160-171.

African Higher Education Faculty Shortage: Brain-drain, Brain Recirculation

Andre Crenshaw

African higher education institutions are experiencing a faculty shortage influenced by globalization, internationalization, and brain drain. Prior literature on immigrant African and diaspora faculty exodus from Africa has focused on the effects of brain drain in African higher education. Still, there is a need for further exploration of the experiences of faculty who teach virtually across borders from the US to Africa using educational technology with multiple academic appointments. This study aimed to assist stakeholders, higher education administrators, academics, and developers globally in gaining insight into how African Diasporic faculty adopt educational technology for virtual teaching, faculty development, cross-culture university-to-university collaborations, and exchanges. Collaboration between developed countries in the Global North and Asia with African nations can significantly address faculty shortages and brain drain in Africa's higher education. This phenomenological study explored the lived experiences of higher education faculty, Black African academic diasporic faculty, immigrants, and descendants in the United States. The researcher argues that a new generation of research in this area needs to address the following: 1. The lived experience of African diaspora faculty who immigrated from Africa and how those experiences inform their academic work; and 2. How do the experiences of African diaspora faculty relate to their use or engagement with educational technology for virtual instruction? Finally, 3. To what extent does being an African diaspora faculty with multiple academic appointments influence their academic work and teaching ability? The researcher approached the study pluralistically for the methodological approach and philosophically to inform research questions and themes. Research findings indicated that the participants transitioned to online instructional delivery and

79

learning well during the COVID-19 pandemic and are open to various academic appointments and virtual instruction at an African institution, creating brain circulation.

Keywords: African immigration, African academic diaspora, African higher education, brain drain, brain gain, brain circulation, globalization, internationalization in higher education phenomenology, virtual instruction or online instructional delivery and learning

REFERENCES

Alam, G. M., & Forhad, M. A. R. (2022). Sustainable achievement of selective KPIs of different players in education: An update for policy discourse and role of tertiary education. *International Journal of Learning and Change*, *14*(2), 137-158.

https://doi.org/10.1504/ijlc.2022.121133

- Bennell, P. (2021). The political economy of attaining universal primary education in sub-Saharan Africa: Social class reproduction, educational distancing and job competition. *International Journal of Educational Development*, *80*(2020), 1-12. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijedudev.2020.102303</u>
- de Wit, H., & Altbach, P. (2021a). 70 Years of Internationalization in Tertiary Education:
 Changes, Challenges and Perspectives. In H. Van't Land, H. Corcoran, & D. C. Lancu (Eds.), *The Promise of Higher Education* (pp. 119-125). Springer.
 https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-67245-4 19
- de Wit, H., & Altbach, P. G. (2021b). Internationalization in higher education: Global trends and recommendations for its future. *Policy Reviews in Higher Education*, 5(1), 28-46. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/23322969.2020.1820898</u>
- Glass, C. R., Bista, K., & Lin, X. (2021). Introduction: Understanding International Faculty Mobility: Trends and Issues in Global Higher Education. In *The Experiences of International Faculty in Institutions of Higher Education* (pp. 1-16). Routledge. <u>https://doi./10.4324/9781003081562</u>

Jowi, J. O. (2021). Doctoral training in African universities: Recent trends, developments and issues. *Journal of the British Academy, 9*(s1), 159-181.

https://doi.org/10.5871/jba/009s1.159

Odhiambo, W. (2024) Putting your life on hold: The reality of being a PhD student. University World News, Africa Edition

https://www.universityworldnews.com/page.php?page=Africa_Edition

- Davis, F. D. (1989). Perceived usefulness, perceived ease of use, and user acceptance of information technology. MIS Quarterly, 13, 3, 319–340.
- Ferreira, D. I. (2019). A Qualitative Action Research Study of Barriers to Information and Communication Technology Integration at an Eastern Japan Liberal Arts College (Order No. 13811846). Available from ProQuest Dissertations &Theses Global. (2202868366)
- Gelman, C., Gandel, J., & Bausman, M. (2022). A multi-faceted, adjunct-centered initiative to support part-time faculty. Journal of Teaching in Social Work, 42(1), 82-99. https://doi.org/10.1080/08841233.2021.2013000
- Munene, I. (2024). Kenyan universities are very short of professors: why it matters and what to do about it. The Conversation

https://www.tolerance.ca/ArticleExt.aspx?ID=547756&L=en

Odhiambo, W. (2024) Putting your life on hold: The reality of being a PhD student. University World News, Africa Edition

https://www.universityworldnews.com/page.php?page=Africa_Edition

- Rendón, L. I. (1994). Validating culturally diverse students: Toward a new model of learning and student development. Innovative Higher Education, 19(1), 33–51.
- Woldegiorgis, E. T. (2021). Decolonising a higher education system which has never been colonised'. Educational Philosophy and Theory, 53(9), 894-906 https://doi.org/10.1080/00131857.2020.1835643

Cultivating Environments through Meaningful Action

Cristina D. Gonzalez

Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion (DEI) and education practices have been used across organizations and institutions (Barnett, 2020; Fleury, 2019; Iheduru-Anderson, 2019). With the growing use of DEI as a tool, it is necessary to ensure that this education and practice translate into action and change to cultivate a culture of belonging and justice. Through the use of Participatory Action Research (PAR) as a methodology, this paper explores the ways, if any, in which different organizations can create inclusive spaces for underrepresented communities (Sue, 2010; Williams et al., 2021). This is a two-PAR cycle; the first includes a literature review that surfaced four key themes for DEI practices within Organization One. The second cycle also consists of a literature review on popular education methodologies (Finnegan et al., 2023; Fleury, 2021; Freire, 2000) and how these affected overall team efficacy at Organization Two (Lin et al., 2019; Lyndon et al., 2020). The variable observed during cycle one focused on the lived experiences of staff within their work environments. The variable observed in cycle two was the integration of popular education methodologies into work life, the response staff had to popular education, and how this affected team efficacy (Shore et al., 2011. This PAR aims to identify the effectiveness of the different tools and make recommendations that improve and cultivate a safe, inclusive, and purposeful working environment within organizations. This research generated key findings in this PAR, such as the importance of working through assumptions, observing the personal alignment or misalignment with an organization, honoring the importance of team and individual mental health, identifying the role that personal and organizational values play in work and team culture, being critical of how the organization or institution connects to the overall community, and identifying and working to change power dynamics and work environment (Tran & Pham, 2019). Furthermore, the implications of this research are that organizational culture is key to creating a learning and inclusive work

environment. In addition, team learning and intentional tools can support cultivating stronger relationships and evaluating leadership skills within different contexts, systems, dynamics, and how they fit organizational goals (Buonomo et al., 2019; Ghulam et al., 2019; Islam et al., 2019; Wirawan et al., 2020).

Keywords. Participatory Action Research, Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion (DEI), Popular Education Methodologies, Team Efficacy

REFERENCES

- Akhtar, R., Mohamad, N., Nazarudin, M., Nazarudin, C., Mohamad N. (2020). Synthesizing literature of leadership, job satisfaction and trust in leadership. *African Journal of Hospitality, Tourism and Leisure*. 9. 1-16
- Barnett, R. M. (2020). Leading with meaning: Why diversity, equity and inclusion matters in us higher education. *Perspectives in Education*, 38(2), 20–35. https://doi.org/10.18820/2519593X/pie.v38.i2.02
- Buonomo, I., Benevene, P., Barbieri, B., & Cortini, M. (2019). Intangible assets and performance in nonprofit organizations: A systematic literature review. *ReFrontiers in Psychology*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.00729
- Brooker, M., & Cumming, T. (2019). The "dark side" of leadership in early childhood education. *Australasian Journal of Early Childhood*, *44*(2), 183693911983207. https://doi.org/10.1177/1836939119832073

Campbell, P. S. (2020). At the nexus of ethnomusicology and music education: Pathways to diversity, equity, and inclusion. *Arts Education Policy Review*, 121(3), 106–110. https://doi.org/10.1080/10632913.2019.1709936

Chan, X.W., Kalliath, T., Brough, P., O'Driscoll, M., Siu, O.-L. and Timms, C. (2017), Selfefficacy and work engagement: test of a chain model, *International Journal of Manpower*, Vol. 38 No. 6, pp. 819-834. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJM-11-2015-0189 Collinson, D. L. (2020). 'Only connect!': Exploring the critical dialectical turn in leadership Studies. *Organization Theory*, *1*(2), 263178772091387. https://doi.org/10.1177/2631787720913878

- Damianus, A., Marlene, T. N., Estrella, A., Theogenia, M., & Mary, J. E. (2021). Employees' self-efficacy and work performance of employees as mediated by work environment, 10(7), 01–15. https://doi.org/10.20525/ijrbs.v10i7.
- Domínguez, D. G., & Noriega, M. (2022). Testimonios in the mouth of the dragon: A call for black liberation in psychology. *Journal of counseling psychology*, 69(2), 146–156. https://doi.org/10.1037/cou0000577
- Drzewiecka, M., & Roczniewska, M. (2018). The relationship between perceived leadership styles and organisational constraints: An empirical study in goleman's typology. *Revue Européenne de Psychologie Appliquée*, *68*(4-5), 161–169.
- Ferdman, B. M., Prime, J., & Riggio, R. E. (Eds.). (2020). *Inclusive leadership: Transforming diverse lives, workplaces, and societies.* Routledge.
- Finnegan, F., Fragoso, A., Merrill, B. (2023). Radical popular education today: Prospects and possibilities. *European Journal for Research on the Education and Learning of Adults*. 14. 9-15. 10.3384/rela.2000-7426.4691.
- Fleury, H. J. (2021). Psychodrama confirms political mission of diversity, equity and inclusion. *Revista Brasileira De Psicodrama*, 29(3), 159–162. https://doi.org/10.15329/2318-0498.00509_IN
- Freire, P. (2000). *Pedagogy of the Oppressed* (D. Macedo, Ed.; M. Bergman Ramos, Trans.;30th anniversary edition). Bloomsbury Academic. (Original work published 1970)
- Ghulam, J., Zainal, S. R. M., & Lata, L. (2021). Enhancing innovative work behaviour: The role of servant leadership and creative self-efficacy. On the Horizon: *The International Journal of Learning Futures*, 29(2), 33–51. https://doi.org/10.1108/OTH-12-2020-0044

Iheduru-Anderson, K., Okoro, F. O., & Moore, S. S. (2022). Diversity and inclusion or tokens? A qualitative study of black women academic nurse leaders in the united states. *Global Qualitative Nursing Research*, 9, https://doi.org/10.1177/23333936211073116

Islam, M., Furuoka, F., & Idris, A. (2021). Mapping the relationship between transformational leadership, trust in leadership and employee championing behavior during organizational

change. Asia Pacific Management Review, 26(2), 95–102.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apmrv.2020.09.002

Jamshed, S., & Majeed, N. (2019). Relationship between team culture and team performance through the lens of knowledge sharing and team emotional intelligence. *Journal of Knowledge*

Management, 23(1), 90-109. https://doi.org/10.1108/jkm-04-2018-0265

- Lin, C.-P., Wang, C.-C., Chen, S.-C., & Chen, J.-Y. (2019). Modeling leadership and team performance. Personnel Review, 48(2), 471–491. https://doi.org/10.1108/PR-10-2017-0313
- Lyndon, S., Pandey, A., & Navare, A. (2020). Shared leadership and team creativity. Personnel Review, 49(9), 1805–1822. https://doi.org/10.1108/PR-
- Mali, P., Kuzmanović, B., Mitić, S., Terek-Stojanović, E., & Nikolić, M. (2022). The effects of organizational culture on job satisfaction and financial performance, 12(1), 44–56. https://doi.org/10.5937/jemc2201044M
- Marx, K., & Engels, F. (1978). *The Marx-Engels reader* (R. Tucker, Ed.; second). W.W. Norton & Company, Inc.
- Renard, M., & Snelgar, R. J. (2018). Can non-profit employees' internal desires to work be quantified? Validating the intrinsic work motivation scale. *South African Journal of Psychology*, 48(1), 48–60. https://doi.org/10.1177/0081246317704125
- Shore et al. (2011). Inclusion and diversity in work groups: A review and model for future research. *Journal of Management* 37 (4), 1262-1289. doi: 10.1177/0149206310385943.

- Sue, D.W. (2010). Microaggressions and marginality: Manifestation, dynamics, and impact. New York, NY: John Wiley.
- Tran, H. Q., & Pham, N. T. B. (2019). Organizational learning as a moderator of the effect of employee participation on academic results. *The Learning Organization*, *26*(2), 146–159. https://doi.org/10.1108/tlo-03-2018-0040
- Williams, M. T., Skinta, M. D., & Martin-Willett, R. (2021). After pierce and sue: A revised racial microaggressions taxonomy. *Perspectives on Psychological Science*. https://doi.org/10.1177/1745691621994247
- Wirawan, H., Jufri, M., & Saman, A. (2020). The effect of authentic leadership and psychological capital on work engagement: the mediating role of job satisfaction. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, 41(8), 1139–1154. https://doi.org/10.1108/LODJ-10-2019-0433

Collaborative Leadership in Disaster & Mitigation Development

Chidimma A. Abuka

Background: In light of escalating environmental risks due to climate change, rigorous research in natural disaster mitigation is gaining significance. The United Nations' (UN) 17 Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) address disaster mitigation broadly, calling attention to both natural and human-induced crises. Australia has the fourth highest score globally in Freeman & Hancock's (2017) Disaster Risk Reduction and Resilience-Building (DRRR) Index. This research explores the aspects of collaborative leadership and sustainable development pathways to understand what is working in Australian communities and to address multifaceted challenges surrounding the further improvement of community resilience in Australia.

Existing Literature: Many studies emphasize the importance of resilience in disaster management and the need for comprehensive frameworks that integrate both technical and social infrastructure. Existing research highlights the critical role of civil infrastructure and the necessity for proactive approaches to disaster risk reduction and resilience building (Freeman & Hancock, 2017; Khan et al., 2022; Marshall et al., 2023; Singh et al., 2019). Collaborative leadership has been extensively studied in various types of organizations, and it is likely transferable to group endeavors such as disaster management across agencies and local government (Kramer & Crespy, 2011; Pierce, 2022).

Purpose: Aligned with the UN Sustainable Development Goals, this research provides a localized framework for disaster risk reduction and resilience building in Australian communities. By leveraging collaborative leadership, communities in partnership with regional and national governments and entities can enhance disaster prevention, mitigation processes, and

community recovery, ultimately contributing to more sustainable development and healthier communities.

Methodology: An explanatory sequential mixed methods approach is utilized, combining quantitative data analysis from Local Government Areas (LGAs) in Australia with qualitative inquiry through forums and interviews. The Institute for Sustainable Infrastructure's Envision framework guides the assessment of community systems and infrastructure.

Outcomes: This paper will recommend a framework based on principles of sustainability and collaborative leadership that coalesce in the Envision rating system, allowing local communities to manage disasters and increase disaster resilience more effectively. Aggregated data will be used to produce an index for scoring local communities based on the presence of collaborative leadership features, strength of infrastructure, and a sustainability rating using the five Envision categories – Quality of Life, Leadership, Resource Allocation, Natural World, and Climate & Resilience.

Future Implications: This project aims to contribute to the global discourse on disaster risk reduction and resilience building by offering a localized approach that can be adapted and implemented in other communities facing similar challenges worldwide.

Keywords: Natural disaster mitigation, sustainable development goals, collaborative leadership, community resilience, disaster risk reduction, sustainable infrastructure, Envision framework, global resilience.

REFERENCES

Freeman, J., & Hancock, L. (2017). Energy and communication infrastructure for disaster resilience in rural and regional Australia. *Regional Studies*, *51*(6), 933–944. https://doi.org/10.1080/00343404.2016.1146403 Khan, M. T. I., Anwar, S., Sarkodie, S. A., Yaseen, M. R., Nadeem, A. M., & Ali, Q. (2022). Comprehensive disaster resilience index: Pathway towards risk-informed sustainable development. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 366, N.PAG-N.PAG. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2022.132937

Kramer, M. W., & Crespy, D. A. (2011). Communicating collaborative leadership: The Leadership Quarterly. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 22(5), 1024–1037. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.leaqua.2011.07.021

- Marshall, A., Wilson, C.-A., & Dale, A. (2023). Telecommunications and natural disasters in rural Australia: The role of digital capability in building disaster resilience. *Journal of Rural Studies*, *100*, N.PAG-N.PAG. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jrurstud.2023.03.004
- Pierce, D. (2022). Everybody Is a Leader: When Done Well, Collaborative Leadership Can Spur Innovation: Community College Journal. *Community College Journal*, 92(6), 28–33.
- Singh, S. K., Del Giudice, M., Tarba, S. Y., & De Bernardi, P. (2019). Top management team shared leadership, market-oriented culture, innovation capability, and firm performance. *IEEE Transactions on Engineering Management*, 69(6), 2544–2554.

Working With Intercultural Couples Using A Framework For Acceptance

Kathleen Eldridge

Caroline Kalai

Integrative Behavioral Couple Therapy (IBCT; Christensen, Doss, & Jacobsen, 2020), an empirically supported approach for the treatment of distressed couples, is examined in this multiple case study. IBCT was originally developed to help couples navigate challenging differences by adding a framework of acceptance into the traditional change-based approaches to therapy. Seeing the applicability of this acceptance framework to couples navigating troubling cultural differences in their relationship that are not easily remedied through behavior changes, this study examined the use of IBCT with couples reporting distress due to differences in selfidentified cultural identities, practices, or beliefs. In this study, the experiences of three therapists using IBCT in their work with intercultural couples was examined. Each participating therapist in this study contributed by describing one case in which IBCT was used to help the couple with existing conflicts related to cultural differences. These descriptions, provided through written responses to open-ended questions, were examined using cross-case analysis. Findings from the study that will be presented depending on the length of the presentation are: 1) descriptions of the various stressors faced by intercultural couples, 2) therapists' formulations of cultural differences using the IBCT acceptance-based framework of DEEP (Differences, Emotional Sensitivities, External Stressors, and Patterns of Interaction), 3) IBCT acceptance and change therapy processes used such as examples of Empathic Joining, Unified Detachment, Tolerance, and Behavior Change methods, 4) comparisons across therapists' reports, such as areas of the DEEP formulation that consistently addressed cultural differences or neglected to do so, 5) specific quotations from therapists' responses that demonstrate main ideas and particularly poignant conclusions, 6) therapists' recommendations for treatment of

90

intercultural couples in general, 7) therapists' recommendations for utilizing IBCT with intercultural couples, and 8) implications for collaborative global solutions.

Keywords: Intercultural couples, intercultural collaboration, acceptance of cultural differences

REFERENCES

- Christensen, A., Doss, B. D., & Jacobson, N. S. (2020). *Integrative Behavioral Couple Therapy: A therapist's guide to creating acceptance and change* (2nd ed.). New York: Norton.
- Kalai, C. & Eldridge, K. (2021). Integrative Behavioral Couple Therapy for intercultural couples: Helping couples navigate cultural differences. *Contemporary Family Therapy: An International Journal,* 43, 259-275. <u>http://dx.doi.org.lib.pepperdine.edu/10.1007/s10591-</u> 020-09560-8

A "Paw"sitive Perspectives on Life: Understanding the impact of Prison-dog Training Programs

Jai Oni Dane

This poster to aims to explores the use of prison dog training programs as a form of animal-assisted therapy and rehabilitation for incarcerated individuals. In the United States, the correctional system comprises community corrections and correctional facilities, with the focus here being on state and federal prisons. The high rates of the prevalence of mental illness among inmates highlight the need for effective rehabilitative programs. Animal-assisted therapy, specifically through dog training programs, has shown promise in addressing these challenges [1]. These programs involve inmates training dogs in obedience commands, socialization, and specialized skills [2]. The benefits include reduced improved socialization skills, job training, increased adoption rates for dogs, and enhanced well-being for both inmates and dogs [1]. The human-animal bond formed during these programs offers opportunities for emotional healing, skill development, and positive social interactions [3]. Despite challenges such as limited research, funding, and safety concerns, prison dog training programs present a promising approach to holistic rehabilitation within correctional facilities. Further research is needed to explore the impact of these programs and the outcomes for participants. This study aspires to use Quantitative Ethnographic (QE) and utilized Epistemic Network Analysis (ENA) to model the data when IRB has been approved [4,5,6]

Keywords: Prison-based dog training Program, Rehabilitation, Quantitative Ethnographic (QE), Epistemic Network Analysis (ENA)

REFERENCES

- Cooke, B. J., Farrington, D.P.: The effectiveness of dog-training programs in prison: A systematic review and meta-analysis of the literature. *The Prison Journal*, *96*(6), 854–876. (2016).
- Furst, G.: Prison-based animal programs: A national survey. *The Prison Journal*, 86, 407-430. (2006).
- Britton, D. M., & Button, A.: Prison pups: Assessing the effects of dog training programs in correctional facilities. *Journal of Family Social Work*, 9(4), 79-95 (2005).

Shaffer, D. W.: Quantitative ethnography. Cathcart Press. (2017).

- Shaffer, D. W., Collier, W., & Ruis, A. R.:A tutorial on epistemic network analysis: Analyzing the structure of connections in cognitive, social, and interaction data. *Journal of Learning Analytics*, 3(3), 9–45. <u>https://doi.org/10.18608/jla.2016.33.3</u> (2016).
- Shaffer, D., & Ruis, A.: Epistemic network analysis: A worked example of theory-based learning analytics. *Handbook of learning analytics*. <u>https://doi.org/10.18608/hla17.015</u> (2017).

Mindfulness and Global Leadership: Enhancing Effectiveness in Turbulent Times

Jessica J. Henning

Effective global leadership is increasingly crucial in today's turbulent environment, where unpredictability and complexity abound (Lahl & Egan, 2012; Lawrence, 2013). However, a shortage of capable international leaders has been identified, indicating a global leadership crisis (Likhotal, 2020). To address this challenge, there is a pressing need to cultivate global competencies that enable leaders to navigate cross-cultural challenges and adapt to dynamic global conditions (Bird, 2021; Oddou & Mendenhall, 2017; Osland et al., 2018). Mindfulness, known for broadening perspectives, enhancing preparedness for change, and improving interpersonal relationships (Gondo et al., 2013; Good et al., 2016; Urrila, 2021), presents a promising avenue for enhancing leadership effectiveness. While previous studies have explored the connection between organizational mindfulness and leadership (Cameron & Hafenbrack, 2022; Dhiman, 2021), there remains a gap in understanding its relevance to global leadership. This research aims to address this gap by investigating how global leaders who practice mindfulness perceive their global competencies in navigating today's complex and interconnected world.

Ten global leaders who have C-suite titles and self-identify as mindfulness practitioners will be purposefully selected from countries worldwide to participate in this qualitative phenomenological study. The study will explore the perceptions, attitudes, and beliefs of leaders with diverse cultural backgrounds, examining how the phenomenon of mindfulness is experienced in relation to leadership competencies. Special attention will be devoted to how leaders utilize mindfulness techniques to cope with uncertainty and crisis. Data collection will occur through semi-structured interviews designed to elicit rich, lived experiences. The interview protocol and questions will undergo rigorous review by professionals in leadership development,

94

mindfulness, and data collection. The anticipated six-month research timeline will allow for thorough analysis and coding of data. Data will be analyzed using detailed line-by-line analysis to identify emergent themes within each a priori category. Rich, thick descriptions will strengthen coding decisions, and data validation will be ensured through multi-layered peer reviews, audit trails, and participant feedback via member checks.

My research centers on investigating how global leaders, who report practicing mindfulness, perceive their global competencies in relation to their capacity to navigate an increasingly complex and interconnected world. Considering the far-reaching implications and the substantial impact international leaders' actions have on global conditions, it is important to understand the impact mindfulness can have on their ability to lead.

This research contributes to both theoretical advancements in the field of global leadership and practical strategies for cultivating effective global leaders in an increasingly complex and interconnected world.

REFERENCES

- Bird, A. (2021). The Challenge of Developing Global Leaders While Adapting to Global Environmental Jolts. *Journal of Strategic Management Studies*, *12*(2), 99–103.
- Cameron, L. D., & Hafenbrack, A. (2022). Research: When Mindfulness Does—And Doesn't— Help at Work. *Harvard Business Review*.
- Dhiman, S. (2021). *The Routledge companion to mindfulness at work*. Routledge, Taylor & Francis
- Group. Gondo, M., Patterson, K. D. W., & Palacios, S. T. (2013). Mindfulness and the development of a readiness for change. *Journal of Change Management*, *13*(1), 36–51.
- Good, D. J., Lyddy, C. J., Glomb, T. M., Bono, J. E., Brown, K. W., Duffy, M. K., Baer, R. A., Brewer, J. A., & Lazar, S. W. (2016). Contemplating mindfulness at work: An integrative review. *Journal of Management*, *42*(1), 114–142.

- Lahl, S., & Egan, T. D. (2012). Bridging the Complexity Gap: Leading Effectively in a VUCA World The Complexity Challenge. *Graziadio Business Review*, *15*(3).
- Lawrence, K. (2013). Developing leaders in a VUCA environment. *UNC Executive Development*, 2013, 1–15.

Likhotal, A. (2020). Global leadership in the 21st century. *Cadmus*, 4(2), 134–140.

- Oddou, G. R., & Mendenhall, M. E. (2017). Global leadership development: Processes and practices. In *Global leadership* (pp. 229–269). Routledge.
- Osland, J. S., Li, M., Petrone, M., & Mendenhall, M. E. (2018). Global leadership development in the university setting and future directions for advancing global leadership research. In *Advances in global leadership*. Emerald Publishing Limited.
- Urrila, L. I. (2021). From personal wellbeing to relationships: A systematic review on the impact of mindfulness interventions and practices on leaders. *Human Resource Management Review*, 100837.

Leadership Track

The importance of School Leadership Practices in Social-Emotional Learning of Elementary and Secondary Schools

Janice Thompson Filer

The purpose of this study is to provide elementary and secondary school administrators with recommendations for the practice of social-emotional learning in the school setting. School teachers and other school staff who are involved in social-emotional learning have voiced their recommendations for the improvement of social-emotional learning practices. Research has documented the importance of social-emotional learning in mental health, school discipline, and supportive positive relationships. Additionally, social-emotional learning provides a whole child approach to learning which increases academic achievement and positive citizenship. The evidence is reflective in global research studies involving social-emotional learning. The importance of social-emotional learning is a policy focus in California and in the United States. Adolescent anxiety, depression, and suicides are increasing. The American Academy of Pediatrics, the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, and the Children's Hospital Association has declared a national emergency in adolescent health. The 2022 Federal Bipartisan Safer Act has provided 73.6 million dollars for school-based mental health programs. It is clear that social-emotional learning is a national and global concern that necessitates continual research and focus on the health of our national and global adolescents including their families and communities.

Social-emotional learning has been integrated in most California schools. School administrators are responsible for the implementation and evaluation of school staff who implement socialemotional learning. The school staff is trained in social-emotional learning, and the staff implements its use throughout the day in their interactions and instruction of students. Various social-emotional leaning curriculum programs are utilized by various schools. This study utilizes interviews from southern California area school staff who participate in social-emotional programs. These interviews utilized the responses of administrators, teachers, counselors, school psychologists, and school social workers. It provides a rationale for the need of more support for school staff in the areas of professional development, expectations, implementation, and policies regarding social-emotional learning in the schools. The results provide a practical approach for school administrators in the improvement of strategies to support school staff in the implementation of social-emotional learning in southern California area schools.

REFERENCES

Agudelo, F., Cole, D., Gallant, S. & Mabee, C. (2021). Restorative Justice and the School-to-Prison Pipeline: A Conceptual Framework to Address Racial and Ethnic Disproportionality. *Children and SchoolSchools*,*43*(*3*),141-148. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/pac0000517</u>

American Academy of Pediatrics, American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry & Children's Hospital Association (2021). <u>https://www.aap.org/en/advocacy/child-and-adolescent-healthy-mental-development/aap-aacap-cha-declaration-of-a-national-emergency-in-child-and-adolescent-mental-health/</u>

Bloomberg, L. & Volpe, M. (2019). *Completing Your Qualitative Dissertation: A Road Map From Beginning to End.* Sage.

Bipartisan Safer Communities Act, 6 U.S.C. 665 k (2022)

- Cal. Educ. § 49428 (2019). Access to student mental health services on campus or in the community.
- Cal. Educ. § 49428.15 (2021). School employee and pupil training regarding youth behavioral health disorders.

Cal. Educ. § 49428.1 (2022). Protocols to address student mental health concerns.

Cal. Educ. § 51925 (2022). Health Education to include Mental Health Instruction

California Department of Education (2023) California's Social Emotional- Learning Guiding

Principles. <u>https://www.cde.ca.gov/eo/in/documents/selguidingprincipleswb.pdf</u>

- California Youth and Behavior Initiative (2022). Master Plan for Kids Mental Health: Putting Our Kids First. <u>https://cybhi.chhs.ca.gov/</u>
- CASEL. (2020). An examination of K-12 SEL learning competencies/standards in 18 states. https://casel.org/casel-gateway-examining-kthru12-learning-competencies/?view=true

California Senate SB 224 (2021). Requires the revision of the CA Health Frameworks.

California Senate SB 274 (2023) Extends the prohibition of school suspensions to grades 6-12.

- Cipriano, C., Strambler, M.J., Naples, L. h., Ha, C., Kirk, M, Wood, M., Sehga, K., Zieher, A.K., Eveleigh, A., McCarthy, M., Funaro, M., Ponnock, A., Chow, J.C. & Durlak, J. (2023).
 The state of evidence for social and emotional learning: A contemporary meta-analysis of universal school based SEL interventions. *Child Development*, *94*, 1181-1204. https//doi.org/10.1111/cdev.13968
- Corelitz, R., Beveridge., & Muhammad, G. (2024) Cultivating Joy, Healing, and Wellness in Learning. *Educational Leaership 81(5),* 58-61.
- Creekmore, M., & Creekmore, N. (2024). Every Connection Matters. ASCD.
- Creswell, J. W., & Creswell, J. D. (2023). *Research Design: Qualitative, Quantitative, and Mixed Methods Approaches*. SAGE.

Depaoli, J. & McCombs, J. (2023). Safe Schools, Thriving Students: What We know About Creating Safe and Supportive Schools. Learning Policy Institute.

https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/safe-schools-thriving-students-report

- Fisher, D., & Frey, N. (2024). What does it mean to Belong? An exploration of student and staff perspectives on belonging. *Educational Leadeship 81(5)*, 80-81.
- Gay, G. (2018). *Cuturally Responsive Teaching: Theory, Research, and Practice*. Teachers College Press.

- Greenberg, M.T., Domitrovich, C.E., Weissberg, R. P., & Durlak, J.A. (2017). Social and emotional learning as a public health approach to education, *Future of Children, 27(1)*, 13-32. <u>https://doi.org/10.1353/foc.2017.0001</u>
- Greenberg, M. T. (2023). *Evidence for Social and Emotional Learning in Schools*. Learning Policy Institute.<u>https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/evidence-social-emotional-learning-schools-report</u>
- Greenspan, S.B., Whitcomb, S.A., Santana, Z.A., Fefer, S., & Hayden, L. (2022). Socialemotional learning and physical activity in school: Practitioner perspectives and initial measurement Development. *Psychology in the School, 59,* 1906-1921.
- Kaspar, K., & Massey, S. (2022). Implementing Social -Emotional Learning in the Elementary Classroom. *Early Childhood Education Journal, 51.* 641-650.
- Kern, L., Weist, M., Mathur, S., & Barber, B. (2022). *Behavioral Disorders, 47(3)*. 207-219. https://doi.org/10.1177/01987429211030860

Los Angeles Unified School District (2022). Policy Bulletin, BUL-13307.

https://www.lausd.org/cms/lib/CA01000043/Centricity/Domain/106/BUL-133307 -

Discipline Foundation Policy.pdf

- Legg, R., (2023). When enactive learning went missing, vicarious learning became a must, *Theory Into Practice, 62(3).* 245-254. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00405841.2023.2226557</u>
- Lemke, M. & Rogers, K. (2023). A feminist critical heuristic for educational policy analysis: U.S. social emotional learning policy. *Journal of Educational Policy* 38(5). 803-828. https://doi.org/10.1080/02680939.2022.2130995
- Miles, B., Huberman, A., & Saldana, J. (2014). Qualitative Data Analysis. Sage.
- Moya, M., Caldarell, P., Iarsen, R., Warren, J., Bitton, J., & Feyereisen, P. (2022). Addressing
 Adolescent Stress in School: Perceptions of a High School Wellness Center. *Education and Treatment of Children 45*. 277-291. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s43494-022-00079-1</u>

- Muhammad, G. (2023). Unearthing Joy: A Guide to Culturally and Historically Responsive Teaching and Learning. Scholastic.
- Nelson, L.(2021). Identifying Determinates of Individual Peacefulness: A Psychological Foundation for Peace Education. *Journal of Peace Psychology*, 27(2). 109-119. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/pac0000517</u>
- Palma, C. (2023, April 13). How schools can address the California Youth Mental Crisis now. Ed Source.
- Salvin, R. (2021) Educational Psychology: Theory and Practice. Pearson.
- Sedillo-Hamann, D. (2022). Trauma-Informed Restorative Justice Practices in Schools: An Opportunity for School Social Workers. *Children and Schools. 44*(2). 98-106.
- Slavin, R. (2021). Educational Psychology: Theory and Practice. Pearson.
- Tomlinson, C., & Imbeau, M. (2023). *Leading and Managing: A Differentiated Classroom.* ASCD.
- U.S. Surgeon General Advisory (2021). Protecting Youth Mental Health: The U.S. Surgeon General Advisory. <u>https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/34982518/</u>

Relationship Intelligence Builds Leader and Team Effectiveness

Kim M. Kerr

Dan Li

In today's dynamic corporate environment, fostering teamwork, collaboration, communication, and self-awareness is vital for organizational success. This research investigates the impact of an Emotional Intelligence (EI) intervention, aimed at enhancing employees' self-perceived emotional–social competencies (ESC) to achieve relational outcomes, within the context of a corporate setting. Additionally, it explores the effects of the Strengths Deployment Inventory (SDI) 2.0 intervention on leaders, employees, and teams regarding ESC and relational outcomes. Findings considers empirically researched studies such as those by Cross et al. (2016), Lee et al. (2016), Barczak et al. (2010), Rode et al. (2007), and Schoeps et al. (2021), as well as data collected from a sampling of training participants who have experienced the SDI while engaged in career development programming.

This paper serves two primary purposes: First, to highlight the outcomes of SDI interventions in a corporate setting and impacts on culture and team effectiveness to support learning and development professionals responsible for selecting and integrating tools to raise self and others' awareness among leaders and staff. Second, to identify opportunities to further expand on the use of the SDI 2.0 in contexts beyond U.S.-based corporations to support organizational and leader effectiveness strategies across the globe.

In today's dynamic corporate landscape, fostering teamwork, collaboration, communication, and self-awareness is vital for organizational success. This research investigates the effects of the Strengths Deployment Inventory (SDI) 2.0 intervention on leaders, employees, and teams regarding ESC and relational outcomes, drawing upon the theoretical frameworks of Elias

Porter's Relational Intelligence (RQ) (Porter, 2010) and Daniel Goleman's Emotional Intelligence (EQ) (Goleman, 1995).

Methodology: This case study approach within an organizational leadership context emphasizes employees participating in career development initiatives. Employing qualitative and quantitative methods, the study explores the effects of the SDI 2.0 intervention on participants' selfawareness, understanding of strengths and overdone strengths, motives, conflict resolution, and ability to leverage diversity in teams.

Findings/Implications: The study reveals that companies that embrace the power of SDI interventions to develop leaders, individual contributors, and teams have an increase in the appreciation of diversity within teams which increases effectiveness and contributes to enhanced collaboration and performance. The research findings offer practical insights for organizational leaders and practitioners seeking to enhance teamwork, communication, and collaboration within their teams. By implementing tools like the SDI intervention, organizations can cultivate a culture of self-awareness and inclusion, ultimately leading to improved team dynamics and organizational performance. Additionally, the study underscores the importance of ongoing career development programs in nurturing these essential skills among employees.

Originality/Value: This research contributes to the literature by expanding on empirical research that examines the effectiveness of the SDI intervention in achieving specific organizational objectives related to teamwork and collaboration while integrating the theoretical frameworks of Relational Intelligence (RQ) and Emotional Intelligence (EQ). The findings emphasize the significance of incorporating relational and emotional intelligence principles into career development initiatives for sustainable organizational success.

Keywords: Self-awareness, SDI 2.0, Relational outcomes, Team Effectiveness.

REFERENCES

- Alhamami, N.M. and Ismail, W. (2016), "A literature review on historical and conceptual evolution of emotional intelligence", International Journal of Innovation and Business Strategy, Vol. 6 No. 2, pp. 27-44.
- Beigi, M. and Shirmohammadi, M. (2011), "Effects of an emotional intelligence training program on service quality of bank branches", Managing Service Quality: An International Journal, Vol. 21 No. 5, pp. 552-567.
- Bennis, W. (2003), The Emotionally Intelligent Workplace: How to Select for, Measure, and
 Improve Emotional Intelligence in Individuals, Groups, and Organizations, Jossey-Bass,
 San Francisco, CA.
- Boyatzis, R.E. (2007), "Developing emotional intelligence through coaching for leadership, professional and occupational excellence", Bar-on, R., Maree, J.G. and Elias, M.J. (Eds), Educating People to Be Emotionally Intelligent, Praeger Publishers,Westport, pp. 155-168.
- Barczak, G., Lassk, F., & Mulki, J. (2010). Antecedents of team creativity: An examination of team emotional intelligence, team trust and collaborative culture. Creativity and Innovation Management, 19(4), 332-345.
- Boyatzis, R.E. and Oosten, E.V. (2002), "Developing emotionally intelligent organizations", Millar, R. (Ed.), International Executive Development Programmes, 7th edition, Kogan Page Publishers, London, pp. 1-14.
- Boyatzis, R.E., Stubbs, E.C. and Taylor, S.N. (2002), "Learning cognitive and emotional intelligence ompetencies through graduate management education", Academy of Management Learning & Education, Vol. 1 No. 2, pp. 150-162.
- Boyzatis, R.E. and Goleman, D. (2002), The Emotional Competence Inventory, The HayGroup, Boston.

- Cox, J.D. (2011), "Emotional intelligence and its role in collaboration", Proceedings of ASBBS, Vol. 18 No. 1, pp. 435-445.
- Cross, R., Borgatti, S. P., & Parker, A. (2016). Making invisible work visible: Using social network analysis to support strategic collaboration. California Management Review, 58(2), 110-133.
- Goleman, D. (1995), Emotional Intelligence: Why It Can Matter More than IQ, Bantam, New York, NY.
- Goleman, D. (1998), Working with Emotional Intelligence, Bantam, New York, NY.
- Goleman, D. (2001), "An EI-based theory of performance", Cherniss, C. and Goleman D. (Eds), The Emotionally Intelligent Workplace, Jossey-Bass, San Francisco, pp. 27-44.
- Goleman, D. (2002), "Leaders with impact", Strategic HR Review, Vol. 1 No. 6, pp. 3-4.
- Goleman, D. (2003), "Apples and applesauce", Issues and Recent Developments in Emotional Intelligence, Vol. 1 No. 3, pp. 425-448.

Grant, A.M. (2007), "Enhancing coaching skills and emotional intelligence through training", Li,
 D. (2022), "The qualitative effects of training for improved workplace relationships in a
 Chinese context", working paper, Graduate School of Education and Psychology,
 Pepperdine University, Los Angeles.

Industrial and Commercial Training, Vol. 39 No. 5, pp. 257-266.

- Greer, S.A. (2019), "Authentic leadership and relationship awareness theory", Working paper, CA School of Management and Leadership, Alliant International University, San Diego.
- Kerr, A.B. (2012), "Exploring relationship awareness in organizational change using the strength deployment inventory", Working paper, School of Business and Management, Pepperdine University, Los Angeles.
- Kerr, R., Garvin, J., Heaton, N. and Boyle, E. (2006), "Emotional intelligence and leadership effectiveness", Leadership &Organization Development Journal, Vol. 27 No. 4, pp. 265-279.

Kotter, J. P., & Heskett, J. L. (2011). Corporate culture and performance. Simon and Schuster.

- Lee, C. and Wong, C.S. (2019), "The effect of team emotional intelligence on team process and effectiveness", Journal of Management &Organization, Vol. 25 No. 6, pp. 844-859.
- Lee, D., Hong, I. B., & Kim, H. (2016). Understanding the antecedents of team performance: A contingency model of team knowledge building and transfer. Information & Management, 53(3), 331-339.
- Lenaghan, J.A., Buda, R. and Eisner, A.B. (2007), "An examination of the role of emotional intelligence in work and family conflict", Journal of Managerial Issues, Vol. 19No. 1, pp. 76-94.
- Lencioni, P.M. (2007), The Five Dysfunctions of a Team: Participant Workbook, John Wiley, San Francisco, CA.
- Lennick, D. (2007), "Emotional competence development and the bottom line: lessons from American Express financial advisors", Bar-on, R., Maree, J.G. and Elias, M.J. (Eds), Educating People to Be Emotionally Intelligent, Praeger Publishers, Westport, pp. 199-210.
- Li, D. (2022), "The qualitative effects of training for improved workplace relationships in a Chinese context", working paper, Graduate School of Education and Psychology, Pepperdine University, Los Angeles.
- Porter, E. (2010). A definition of relationship intelligence. In Business and industrial psychology: Research and practice (pp. 115-123). Springer, New York, NY.

Rode, J. C., Mooney, C. H., Arthaud-Day, M. L., Near, J. P., Baldwin, T. T., Rubin, R. S., &
Bommer, W. H. (2007). Emotional intelligence and individual performance: Evidence of direct and moderated effects. Journal of Organizational Behavior: The International Journal of Industrial, Occupational and Organizational Psychology and Behavior, 28(4), 399-421.

- Schein, E. H. (1984). Coming to a new awareness of organizational culture. Sloan Management Review, 25(2), 3-16.
- Scudder, T. (2013). Personality types in relationship awareness theory: The validation of
 Freud's libidinal types and explication of Porter's motivational typology. (Publication No.
 3604997) [Doctor Dissertation, Fielding Graduate University]. ProQuest Dissertation and
 Theses.
- Scudder, T. (2017). Applying personality intelligence. Global Business and Organizational Excellence 36(5), 57-65. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/joe.21802</u>
- Scudder, T. (2019a). History and development of the SDI 2.0. [White paper]. Personal Strengths Publishing. <u>http://www.corestrengths.com/papers/ENUS_History-Development-SDI.pdf</u>
- Scudder, T. (2019b). SDI 2.0 Methodology and meaning: Improving relationship intelligence with the Strength Deployment Inventory. [White paper]. Personal Strengths Publishing. http://www.corestrengths.com/papers/methodology_meaning.pdf

Scudder, T. (2021). Working with SDI 2.0. Personal Strengths Publishing.

Scudder, T., & Patterson, M. (2020). Relationship intelligence and the new decade of work. [White paper]. Personal Strengths Publishing.

Scudder, T., Patterson, M., & Mitchell, K. (2012). Have a nice conflict: How to find success

and satisfaction in the most unlikely places. Jossey-Bass.Wong, C.S. and Law, K.S. (2002),

"The effects of leader and follower emotional intelligence on performance and attitude: an exploratory study", The Leadership Quarterly, Vol. 13 No. 3, pp. 243-274.

- Schoeps, K., Belschak, F. D., & Den Hartog, D. N. (2021). A multi-level model of team emotional intelligence, transformational leadership, and performance in a creative work context. European Management Journal, 39(1), 50-61.
- West, M. A. (2012). Effective teamwork: Practical lessons from organizational research. John Wiley & Sons

The Resilient Leadership & Change Agility Model: An Essential Instrument for Navigating an Ever-Changing World

Suelen Schneider Demaria

Gabriella Miramontes

The cycle of disruptive innovations that affect economies, industries, and leadership has been significantly accelerated over time (Neufeld, 2021). It took 60 years for the first known wave of innovation to unfold, back in 1785. However, the current wave, encompassing artificial intelligence, robotics, and clean technology, is projected to last 25 years. Amid these rapid changes, the world has undergone profound transformations due to globalization, pandemics, and global conflicts (Shine, 2023). This dynamic and competitive business environment necessitates a paradigm shift in leadership strategies and responses (Daniela, 2014). The new leadership approach must integrate principles from systems thinking (Senge & Kim, 2013), strategy and innovation (Kim & Mauborgne, 2015), team building (Lencioni, 2016), diversity and inclusion (Zheng, 2023), positive psychology (Seligman, 2011), resilience (Goleman, 2020), and agility (Worley & Lawler III, 2010). The Resilient Leadership & Change Agility model encompasses all those principles and creates a journey for increasing organizational resilience and agility.

A study involving more than 1600 enterprises across 18 industries worldwide, analyzing data from before, during, and after the COVID-19 pandemic, indicates that resilient organizations typically exhibit increased profitability and have a better chance for recovery from crises (Ashraf, 2023). That finding supports the senior leadership's need for an integrated approach to resilience and agility in their organizations.

Starting with individuals and working its way up to influencing teams and organizations, the Resilient Leadership & Change Agility Model offers a route to build agile, innovative, and sustainable organizations (Miramontes & Schneider Demaria, 2024). The proposed model is not just a theoretical construct. It is grounded in a rigorous and comprehensive systematic literature review on leadership practices, resiliency, and change agility. This inclusive instrument is further supported by a step-by-step Agility Journey for leaders and organizations, making it a robust and credible tool for navigating the complexities of the business environment. The Agility Journey offers a pathway that includes up to eight stages that can be adapted according to the context, industry, team, and leadership maturity. Leadership development is just the start of that journey, and the core value element is resilience (Miramontes & Schneider Demaria, 2024).

Keywords: resilience, leadership, change, agility, sustainability, and innovation.

REFERENCES

Ashraf, M., & et al. (2023). Reinventing for resilience: A CEO's guide to achieving long-term profitable growth. *Accenture Research.*

https://www.accenture.com/content/dam/accenture/final/accenture-

com/document/Accenture-Reinventing-for-Resilience-CEO-Guide.pdf#zoom=40

Daniela, P. A. (2014). Competitive Advantage in the Enterprise Performance. *Annals of the University of Oradea, Economic Science Series*, 23(1), 524–531.

Goleman, D. (2020). *Emotional Intelligence: Why it can matter more than IQ*. Batman Books.

- Kim, W. C. & Mauborgne, R. (2015). *Blue Ocean Strategy: How to Create Uncontested Market Space and Make Competition Irrelevant.* Harvard Business Review Press.
- Lencioni, P. (2016). *The Ideal Team Player: How to recognize and Cultivate the three essential virtues*. Jossey-Bass.
- Neufeld, D. (2021). Waves of change: Understanding the driving force of innovation cycles. *Entrepreneurship, World Economic Forum.*

https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2021/07/this-is-a-visualization-of-the-history-ofinnovation-cycles/

- Miramontes, G. & Schneider Demaria, S. (Jan 2024). The Resilient Leadership & Change Agility Model [Conference Presentation]. *HICE.*
- Seligman, M.E.P. (2011). Flourish: A Visionary New Understanding of Happiness and Wellbeing. Atria
- Senge, P., & Kim, D. H. (2013). From Fragmentation to Integration: Building Learning Communities. Reflections., *The System Thinkers*, 12(4), 3–11.
- Shine, I. (2023). Globalization has Rallied and is Even Working Better: New report. *Global Governance, World Economic Forum.*

https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2023/03/globalization-reglobalization-dhl-globalconnectedness-index-2023/

- Worley, C. G., & Lawler III, E. E. (2010). Agility and Organizational Design: a diagnostic framework. *Organizational Dynamics*, 39(2), p. 194-204.
- Zheng, L. (2023). *DEI Deconstructed: Your no-nonsense guide to doing the work and doing it right*. Berrett-Koehler Publishers.

Addressing Organizational Challenges in the Accounting Industry: An Opportunity for Collaboration between Academic and Accounting Leaders

Blair Johnson

This paper examines the organizational challenges and opportunities confronting the accounting industry and why academic research and accounting industry collaboration offer strong prospects to address a myriad of complex issues. Today, the accounting industry faces rapid consolidation spurred by private-equity investment, globalization, and talent management issues, including dwindling numbers of accounting majors, succession planning, cybersecurity, increasing regulatory oversight, client and fee pressures, and the velocity of unprecedented change (Burke, 2023). This diverse array of challenges simultaneously requires a partnership between academic institutions and accounting firms to develop innovative strategic initiatives and integrated solutions to solve near and long-term accounting industry challenges. This paper draws on an extensive review and analysis of the literature and identifies a framework for collaboration between academic institutions and accounting restitutions and accounting leaders to address industry challenges comprehensively. The critical collaborative framework strategies include:

- Formal Partnerships for Research and Innovation: Formal partnerships between academic institutions and industry firms will combine theoretical frameworks and findings with industry insights and experiences to develop innovative and flexible solutions to industry and firm challenges.
- 2. Modernization of Academic Accounting Curriculum: Accounting firms have large service lines that extend beyond the traditional offerings of tax, auditing, compliance, and financial reporting to include advisory services, management consulting, workforce solutions, and wealth management. Modernizing the curriculum to reflect the diversity, skills, and opportunities in the profession will increase the talent pipeline for the industry.

- Continuing Professional Development: Development of discreet, focused content delivered in multiple formats to address organizational challenges.
- Artificial Intelligence and Technology Adoption and Implications: Artificial Intelligence represents the opportunity to allow industry professionals to focus on higher level work and adoption of
- 5. Publication and Information Dissemination: While scholarship is the primary domain of academic institutions, industry publications focus on the industry's current challenges. Collaboration between scholars and industry experts can enhance the speed and dissemination of critical industry information in an expedited fashion.
- 6. Leadership Training: Accounting firms have leadership models that focus on investing in subsets of the population rather than formalized approaches to developing a broad array of leaders, yet this leaves fewer individuals who can address organizational and industry issues. Academic institutions are well-equipped to help accounting firms create leadership training models that produce more significant quantities of well-prepared leaders to address organizational challenges.

Capitalizing on the strengths and core skills of a formalized academic-industry collaboration can lead to innovative solutions to accounting industry challenges by increasing organizational agility, knowledge dissemination, and resilience, in an evolving business environment.

Keywords: Accounting Industry, Organizational Challenges, Collaboration, Academic Leadership, Accounting Leadership, Regulatory Compliance, Technology Innovation.

REFERENCES

Burke, J. (2023). *The accounting profession is in crisis*. The CPA Journal. https://www.cpajournal.com/2023/12/01/the-accounting-profession-is-in-crisis/ Dawkins, M. (2022). *An update on the future of Accounting Education*. The CPA Journal. https://www.cpajournal.com/2022/11/14/an-update-on-the-future-of-accountingeducation/

- Reinstein, A., & Kaszak, S. E. (2024). Addressing the shortage of accountants: Suggestions for Academe and the profession. *Journal of Accounting Education*, 66, 100888. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaccedu.2024.100888
- Sasmaz, M., & Fogarty, T. J. (2023). Work-life balance in public accounting: An experimental inquiry into supervisor support for subordinate career progression. *Advances in Accounting*, *61*, 100646. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.adiac.2023.100646
- Taylor, J. (2024). Trends-report-2023.pdf. 2023 AICPA Trends Report. https://www.thiswaytocpa.com/collectedmedia/files/trends-report-2023.pdf

Nurse preceptor development: The key to nursing retainment

Michelle Eleby

According to the World Health Organization, the nursing shortage is an international crisis and places concerns about the health and safety of patients globally (2020). While this issue is not a new phenomenon, several factors contributed to the international nursing shortage. The pipeline of nursing schools to train new nurses is limited, the physical demands of nursing on an aging workforce, retirement and the COVID-19 pandemic exacerbated the scarcity of nurses (Shaffer et al, 2022). A 2022 national healthcare retention survey of over 3,000 hospitals, found that 24% of nurses with less than one year of tenure quit within their first year (NSI Nursing Solutions, 2022). The cost of nursing turnover averages \$100,000 for every increase in turnover percentage (Vizient and the American Association of Colleges of Nursing, 2016). Although there are strategies used to retain nurses, most of the efforts described in the literature focus on advancing the skill set of the new hire nurse, as opposed to development of the nursing preceptor who is engaged to mentor and coach new nurse hires. Preceptors have a pivotal role to ensure that new graduate nurses receive mentoring and coaching vital to their development as new nurse professionals (Thomas et al, 2012). Hospitals aren't required to offer formal preceptor training courses to equip future preceptors to serve as mentors and coaches, which has been cited as an area of need (Sherrod et al., 2017; Roberts, 2012). Success of a strong preceptor training program has implications for nurse retainment and cost avoidance for turnover (NSI Nursing Solutions, 2022). Given the average cost of nursing turnover of \$40,000 per nurse (NSI Nursing Solutions, 2022), the impact to safe patient care and the disruption on operations is significant.

To improve the position of a large hospital system in California, to compete for nurses entering the workforce, a training program targeting nurse preceptors was designed to foster

114

engagement, inclusion and offer leadership development and skill building focused on a) selfassessment/awareness of leadership style based on Golman's six styles of leadership b) leadership competencies based on Hersey & Blanchard's situational leadership model, and c) management strategies to effectively support mentees. This approach is intended to complement the existing nurse residency program designed to attract and differentiate HHS from its competitors.

Methodology: The SPELIT Model was used to assess the environmental and organizational context regarding nursing preceptorship providing context for curriculum design. The ADDIE model was applied to determine if/how a training curriculum would support the goals of the organization.

Implications: Nurse retention is a strategic priority for many hospitals and the scarcity of nursing schools that train new nurse graduates, coupled with the exodus of nurses from the profession due to the pandemic and burnout, are threatening the stability of the provision of safe patient care in hospitals. The scarcity is not only driving wage increases but creating fierce competition between hospitals and staffing agencies for labor. In addition, the aging of nurses that are retiring, places more burden on an already taxed health care system.

Keywords: Nursing preceptors, leadership development.

REFERENCES

Aiken et al. (2012). Patient safety, satisfaction and quality of hospital care: cross sectional surveys of nurses and patients in 12 countries in Europe and the United States. *British Medical Journal*, doi: 10.1136/bmj.e1717

American Nurses Credentialing Center. (2023). Facts about the Magnet Recognition Program.

https://www.nursingworld.org/globalassets/organizational-programs/magnet/magnetfactsheet.pdf

Amirehsani, K. A., Kennedy-Malone, L., & Alam, T. (2019). Supporting preceptors and strengthening academic-practice partnerships: Preceptors' perceptions. *The Journal for Nurse Practitioners*, 15, 151-156.

Argyris, C. (1964). Integrating the individual and the organization. Wiley.

- Argyris, C. & Schon, D. A. (1996). Organizational learning: A theory of action perspective. Addison-Wesley.
- Auerbach, D. I., Buerhaus, P. I., Doneian, K., & Staiger, D. O. A worrisome drop in the number of young nurses. *Health Affairs*.

https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/forefront.20220412.311784/

- Bardach, E. & Patashnik, E. (2020). *A practical guide for policy analysis: The eightfold path to more effective problem solving*. (6th Ed.). Sage.
- Bates R. (2004). A critical analysis of evaluation practice: The Kirkpatrick model and the principle of beneficence. *Eval Program Plan,* 27(3), 341–7.
- Becker's Hospital Review. (2022, February 11). *If 1 in 5 healthcare workers have quit, where have they gone?* <u>https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/workforce/if-1-in-5-healthcare-workers-have-quit-where-have-they-gone.html</u>
- Blanchard, K., Zigarmi, D., & Nelson, R. (1993). Situational leadership after 25 years: A retrospective. *The Journal of Leadership and Organizational Studies*, *1(21)*. DOI: 10.1177/107179199300100104
- Bolman, L. & Deal, T. (2017). *Reframing organizations: Artistry, choice and leadership*. (6th Ed.). Jossey-Bass.

Branson, R. K., Rayner, G. T., Cox, J. L., Furman, J. P., King, F. J., Hannum, W. H. (1975).

Interservice procedures for instructional systems development. (5 vols.) (TRADOC Pam 350-30 NAVEDTRA 106A). Ft. Monroe, VA: U.S. Army Training and Doctrine Command, August 1975. (NTIS No. ADA 019 486 through ADA 019 490).

- Budden, J. S., Moulton, P., Harper, K.J., Brunell, M.L., & Smiley, R. (2016). The 2015 national nursing workforce survey. *Journal Nurs Regul.* 7(1):S1-S90. https://doi:10.1016/S2155-8256(16)31055-9.
- Caine, G. & Caine, R. N. (2006). Meaningful learning and the executive functions of the brain.
 In Johnson, S. & Taylor, K. (Eds.), *The neuroscience of adult learning: New directions for adult and continuing education*, (pp. 53-61). Jossey-Bass.

Conger, J. (1998). The art of persuasion. *Harvard Business Review*, 76(3), 84-95.

- Cozolino, L. (2002). *The neuroscience of psychotherapy: Building and rebuilding the human brain*. Norton.
- Cozolino, L. & Sprokay, S. (2006). Neuroscience and adult learning. In Johnson, S. & Taylor, K. (Eds.), *The neuroscience of adult learning: New directions for adult and continuing education*, (pp. 11-19). Jossey-Bass.
- Cotter, E., Eckhardt, P., & Moylan, L. (2018). Instrument development and testing for selection of nursing preceptors. *Journal for Nurses in Professional Development*, 34(4), 185-193.
- Creswell, J. W. & Creswell, J. D. (2018). *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches.* (5th Ed.). Sage.

Dzhanova, Y. (2023, January 16). The beginning of another kind of pandemic: Burned out nurses say staffing shortages are getting worse. *Business Insider*. <u>https://wwwbusinessinsider-com.cdn.ampproject.org/c/s/www.businessinsider.com/new-yorknurses-strike-labor-union-staffing-shortage-covid-2023-1?amp</u>

Ehli, N. (2022, January 6). Short staffed and COVID battered, U.S. hospitals are hiring more

foreign nurses. National Public Radio. <u>https://www.npr.org/sections/health-</u>

shots/2022/01/06/1069369625/short-staffed-and-covid-battered-u-s-hospitals-are-hiringmore-foreign-nurses

- Elliot, T. R., Perrin, P. B., Bell, A., Powers, M. B., & Warren, A. (2021). Resilience, coping, and distress among healthcare service personnel during the COVID-19 pandemic. *BMC Psychiatry*, 21(1), 1-12. <u>https://web-s-ebscohost-</u> <u>com.lib.pepperdine.edu/ehost/detail/detail?vid=24&sid=61d96f66-beab-4c67-b5f0-</u> <u>5a4cba091ee2%40redis&bdata=JnNpdGU9ZWhvc3QtbGl2ZSZzY29wZT1zaXRl#AN=1</u> <u>52852174&db=a9h</u>
- Evans, M. G. (1970). The effects of supervisory behavior on the path-goal relationship. *Organizational Behavior and Human Performance*, 5, 277-298.
- Feinman, J. M. (2018). *Law 101- Everthing you need to know about American law*. (5th Ed.) Oxford University Press.
- Gallup, Inc. State of the American workplace. (2017). State of the global workplace: 1999. http://news.gallup.com/reports/199961/state-american-workplace-report- 2017.aspx.
- Garvin, D. & Roberto, M. (2005). Change through persuasion. *Harvard Business Review*, 83(2), 104-112.
- Goleman, D. (2000). Leadership that gets results. *Harvard Business Review*, 78, 78-90.
- Hersey, P. & Blanchard, K. (1969). Life-cycle theory of leadership. *Training and Development Journal*, 23, pp. 26-34.

Hodell, C. (2011). *ISD from the ground up*: A no nonsense design to instructional design (3rd Ed.). ASTD Press.

House, R. J. (1971). A path-goal theory of leader effectiveness. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 16, 321-328.

House, R. J. (1974). Path-goal theory of leadership. *Journal of Contemporary Business*, 3, 81-97. House, R. J. (1996). Path-goal theory of leadership: Lessons, legacy, and a reformulated theory.

The Leadership Quarterly, 7(3), 323-352).

- House, R. J. & Dessler, G. (1974). The path-goal theory of leadership: Some post hoc and a priori tests. In Hunt, J., & Larson, L. (Eds.). *Contingency approaches in leadership*, (pp. 29-55). Southern Illinois University Press.
- International Council of Nurses, (2020). *The global nursing shortage and nurse retention*. [Policy Brief]. <u>https://www.icn.ch/sites/default/files/inline-</u>

files/ICN%20Policy%20Brief Nurse%20Shortage%20and%20Retention 0.pdf

- Johnson, S. The neuroscience of the mentor-learner relationship. (2006). In Johnson, S. & Taylor, K. (Eds.), *The neuroscience of adult learning: New directions for adult and continuing education*, (pp. 63-70). Jossey-Bass.
- Kegan, R. (2000). What form transforms? A constructive-developmental approach to transformational learning. In Mezirow, J. and Associates (Eds.), *Learning as transformation*, Jossey-Bass.
- Kirkpatrick, J. D. & Kirkpatrick, W. K. (2016). *Kirkpatrick's four levels of training evaluation*. ATD Press.
- Lave, J. (1988). *Cognition in practice: Mind, mathematics, and culture in everyday life.* Cambridge University Press.
- Laszlo, K. C. (2012). From systems thinking to systems being: The embodiment of evolutionary leadership. *Journal of Organizational Transformation & Social Change*, 9(2), 945-108.

Meadows, D. H. (2008). Thinking in systems. Chelsea Green.

NSI Nursing Solutions, Inc. (2022). 2022 NSI national health care retention and RN staffing report.<u>https://www.nsinursingsolutions.com/Documents/Library/NSI National Health Ca</u> re Retention Report.pdf

Lin, N. (2001). Building a network theory of social capital. In Lin, N., Cook, K., & Burt, R.

(Eds.), Social capital theory and research (pp. 3-25). Taylor & Francis.

- Pittman, P., Folsom, A., Bass, E. & Leonhardy, K. (2007). *U.S. based international recruitment: structure and practices of a burgeoning industry.* Academy Health. https://www.macfound.org/media/article_pdfs/nursing_code_researchreportyr1.pdf
- Robinson, C. (2020, January-February). Are nurse preceptors the new clinical instructors? *MedSurg Nursing*, 31(1), 55-56.
- Roberts, M. E., Wheeler, K. J., Tyler, D. O. & Padden, D. L. (2017). Precepting nurse practitioner students: A new view – results of two national surveys of nurse practitioner preceptors. *Journal of American Association of Nurse Practitioners*, 29(8), 484-491.
- Schmieder-Ramirez, J. & Mallette, L. (2007). *The SPELIT Power Matrix.* BookSurge Publishing.
- Shaffer, D. W. (2018). Big data for thick description of deep learning. In (Eds.) Hmelo-Silver,
 C. E., Goldman, S. R., Reimann, P., & Fischer, F. *International Handbook of Learning Sciences (pp. 520-531)*. Routledge.
- Schein, E. H. (1993). *Process consultation revisited: Building the helping relationship*. Addison-Welsey.
- Shaffer, F. A., Bakhshi, M., Cook, K., & Alvarez, T. (2022). International nurse recruitment beyond the COVID-19 pandemic: Considerations for the nursing workforce leader. Nurse Leader.
- Sheckley, B. G. & Bell, S. (2006). Experience, consciousness, and learning: Implications for instruction. In Johnson, S. & Taylor, K. (Eds.), *The neuroscience of adult learning: New directions for adult and continuing education*, (pp. 43-52). Jossey-Bass.
- Sherrod, D., Holland, C., & Battle, L. H. (2020). Nurse preceptors: A valuable resource for adapting staff to change. Nursing Management, 51(3), 50-53. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.NUMA.0000654876.89427.e0

Sinickas, A. (2007). Finding a cure for survey fatigue. Strategic Communication Management,

11(2), 11.

- Snow, S. & Jones, E. (2011). *Immigration and the National Health Service: Putting history to the forefront.* [Policy Brief]. History and Policy. <u>https://www.historyandpolicy.org/policy-</u> papers/papers/immigration-and-the-national-health-service-putting-history-to-the-forefron
- Taylor, K., Marineau, C., & Fiddler, M. (2000). *Developing adult learners: Strategies for teachers and trainers*. Jossey-Bass.
- Thomas, C. M., Betram, E. & Allen, R. L. (2012). The transition from student to registered nurse in professional practice. Journal for Nurses in Staff Development, 28(5), 243-249.
- Thompson, C. & Gregory, J. B. (2012) Managing millennials: a framework for improving attraction, motivation, and retention. *Psychol Manag Journal*, 15:234-246.
- Tyndall, D. E., Scott, E., S., Jones, L. R., & Cook, K. J. (2019). Changing new graduate nurse profiles and retention recommendations for nurse leaders. *The Journal of Nursing Administration*, 49(2), 93-98.
- United States Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (2023, January). Fact sheet disability discrimination. <u>https://www.eeoc.gov/laws/guidance/fact-sheet-disability-discrimination</u>

Vizient/American Association of Colleges of Nursing. (2016). Nurse residency program ROI letter. Retrieved from <u>https://www.aacnnursing.org/Nurse-Residency-</u> Program/Marketing-Tool-Kit

- Watson, J., Robbins, R., Lesser, S., McBride, M., & Berry, E. (2021). Medscape nurse career satisfaction report 2021. Medscape. <u>https://www.medscape.com/slideshow/2021-nurse-</u> <u>career-satisfaction-6014685?reg=1#1</u>
- Wegner, E. (1998). *Communities of practice: Learning, meaning, and identity*. Harvard University Press.

Wolfe, P. (2006). The role of meaning and emotion in learning. In Johnson, S. & Taylor, K.

(Eds.), *The neuroscience of adult learning: New directions for adult and continuing education*, (pp. 35-41). Jossey-Bass.

- World Health Organization. (2020). State of the world's nursing: Investing in education, jobs and leadership. Geneva.
- Worley, C. & Lawler, E. (2010). Agility and organizational design: A diagnostic framework. Organizational Dynamics, 39(2), 194-204.
- Zull, J. E. (2006). Key aspects of how the brain learns. In Johnson, S. & Taylor, K. (Eds.), *The neuroscience of adult learning: New directions for adult and continuing education*, (pp. 3-9). Jossey-Bass.

The Predictive Power of Peer Evaluation on Performance

Christian Peralta

Thomas Briskey

Peer evaluations have historically demonstrated high predictive validity on training outcomes and performance, especially in military contexts (Zazanis et al., 2001). However, despite research suggesting its predictability on performance, an established framework to measure outcomes has not been fully developed (Peiperl, 1999). This quantitative research study aims to investigate the relationship between peer evaluations scores and individual performance evaluations at the U.S. Army Cadet Command's (USACC) 2023 Cadet Advanced Summer Training (Advanced Camp). The research provides the opportunity to better understand the USACC's implementation of peer evaluations, context, and design while measuring the predictive validity of peer evaluations on overall performance at Advanced Camp. Advanced Camp is a 30-day annual higher education and leadership development program hosted by the U.S. Army at Fort Knox, Kentucky. It draws cadets from more than 1,700 academic universities across the United States, encompassing both undergraduate and graduate students. This program serves as a critical prerequisite for commissioning as an Army Officer upon graduation from their home institution. It rigorously tests cadets on the knowledge and capabilities they have accumulated over three years of military science curricula and training. Designed to emphasize physical and mental readiness, Advanced Camp challenges cadets with a comprehensive suite of tests and assessments. These include the Army Combat Fitness Test, land navigation tests, field leader reaction courses, and combat-focused situational training exercises, ensuring well-rounded preparation to be a future Army Officer. Squad peer evaluations are administered three times during camp, ranking cadets first to tenth, while individual performance is assessed at the end of camp by leadership in a 5-tiered rating system, with the highest tier being an "outstanding" rating.

Using a binary logistics regression model, the researchers found a significant relationship between peer evaluations and top-tier individual assessment scores. Preliminary results and analysis of the 2023 Advanced Camp reveal that for each single rank decrease in squad peer evaluations, the odds of a cadet earning an "outstanding" rating diminishes by 38%. This suggests that cadets' competencies and likeability in a squad may translate to performance in the larger educational setting. Furthermore, intrasquad perceptions may have influence on leadership ratings, while also suggesting there is a high-level of squad member self-awareness. This study's findings offer valuable insights into the design, context, and implementation of USACC's peer evaluations, serving as an important contribution to the research field. These insights pave the way for the potential development of a comprehensive framework for formal peer evaluations in the future. Moreover, this study offers valuable implications and directions for future research for not only military contexts, but non-military settings such as higher education institutions or business organizations interested in using interpersonal assessments to develop future leaders in their industries, while also increasing organizational performance.

Keywords: leadership development, performance, U.S. Army, peer evaluations

REFERENCES

- Peiperl, M. (1999). Conditions for the success of peer evaluation. International Journal of Human Resource Management, 10, 429-458. https://doi.org/10.1080/095851999340413.
- Zazanis, M., Zaccaro, S., & Kilcullen, R. (2001). Identifying Motivation and Interpersonal Performance Using Peer Evaluations. Military Psychology, 13, 73 - 88. https://doi.org/10.1207/S15327876MP1302_01.

The Wellbeing of our professors: Pepperdine's online psychology faculty wellness check Melissa Huy

Online educational programs have seen extreme growth in recent years with Pepperdine's online psychology programs being a prime example of such expansion (National Center for Education Statistics, 2022). Rapid growth associated with ever changing technology associated with supporting online education has left some faculty with a host of mental and physical discomforts. These challenges can include decline in overall wellness including anxiety, lack of motivation to teach, burnout, and a disconnection from their students (Selvaraj et al., 2021). The wellbeing of Pepperdine's online psychology instructors is paramount to online leadership. An anonymous questionnaire composed of variables related to overall wellbeing, quality of life and needs assessment of wellness tools was completed by online instructors. The majority of respondents rated some level of work stress for the past 2 weeks (11% rated 0-2; 32% rated 3-4; 43% rated 5-6; 11% rated 7-8 and 3% rated 9-10) suggesting that the majority of respondents were experiencing a varied level of stress. Results indicated that most of the respondents utilize wellness tools at least sometimes (38% use relaxation tools always or often, 46% sometimes). Resources reflecting the needs and desires of our unique and diverse faculty with diversity, equity and inclusion were created to support our faculty. Future research investigating compounded stress for faculty members who in addition to teaching also work in the mental health field (e.g., psychologist, therapist) is warranted. Interestingly, there is an understanding of the importance of self-care for the psychologist due to the nature of the profession (Malinowki, 2014) and cited research highlighting educator burnout (Abenavoli, et at., 2013). However, little to none is cited regarding the overall wellbeing and/or burnout of the professional who is both therapist and educator and less is known regarding the comparison of online versus on ground educators (Mosleh et al. 2022).

Keywords: faculty wellness, faculty burnout, online education wellness, diversity, inclusion and equity wellness for faculty

REFERENCES

- Abenavoli, R.M., Jennings, P.A., Greenberg, M.T., Harris, A.R., & Katz, D.A. (2013). The protective effects of mindfulness against burnout among educators. *Psychology of Education Review*. 0262-4087(2). DOI:<u>10.53841/bpsper.2013.37.2.57</u>
- Iván Fernández-Suárez, Maríaluz Arántzazu García-González, Fermín Torrano, Guillermo García-González, "Study of the Prevalence of Burnout in University Professors in the Period 2005–2020", *Education Research International*, vol. 2021, Article ID 7810659, 10 pages, 2021. <u>https://doi.org/10.1155/2021/7810659</u>
- Lawrence, J.A., Davis, B.A., Corbette, T. *et al.* Racial/Ethnic Differences in Burnout: a Systematic Review. *J. Racial and Ethnic Health Disparities*, 9, 257–269 (2022). https://doi.org/10.1007/s40615-020-00950-0
- Locke, A. B., Fortenberry, K.T., Sullivan, E., Ose, D., Tingey, B., Qeadan, A. H., Van Hala, S. (2020). Use of a Feedback Survey as a Part of a Wellness Champions Program to Improve Academic Faculty Satisfaction and Burnout: Implications for Burnout in Academic Health Centers. *Global Advances in Health and Medicine*, Nov 27:9:2164956120973635. doi: 10.1177/2164956120973635.
- Mahatmya, D., Grooms, A., Kim, J.Y., McGinnis, D., Johnson, E., (2022). Burnout and Race-Related Stress among BIPOC Women K–12 Educators. *Journal of Education Human Resources*, 40(1), 58-89. <u>https://doi.org/10.3138/jehr-2021-0007</u>
- McCormack HM, MacIntyre TE, O'Shea D, Herring MP, Campbell MJ. The Prevalence and Cause(s) of Burnout Among Applied Psychologists: A Systematic Review. *Frontiers of Psychology*. 2018 Oct 16;9:1897. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.01897. PMID: 30386275; PMCID: PMC6198075.

- Mheidly, N., Mohamad, F., & Jawad, F. (2020). Coping With Stress and Burnout Associated With Telecommunication and Online Learning. *Frontiers of Public Health*,Vol 8. oi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2020.574969
- Mosleh, S.M., Kasasbeha, M.A., Aljawarneh, Y.M. *et al.* The impact of online teaching on stress and burnout of academics during the transition to remote teaching from home. *Bio Med Central Medical Education*, 22, 475 (2022). <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12909-022-03496-3</u>
- Schaffhauser, D. (2020). Educators feeling stressed, anxious, overwhelmed and capable. *The Journal*.June, 02, 2020.
- Speranskaya, A.V., Prokopyeva, S.A., Popvich, M.M. (2021). Comparative analysis of the burnout syndrome among secondary and higher education teachers. *SHS Web of Conferences*, 113(71):00084

DOI:10.1051/shsconf/202111300084

Xu, Y& Want, Y. (2023). Job stress and university faculty members' life satisfaction: The mediating role of emotional burnout. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 14. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2023.1111434

Executives in the C-Suite: The Impact of Leadership Styles Upon Subordinates, Women, and Under-Represented Groups in Non-Profit Organizations

Melinda Alemes Celese Alexander Heron Jennifer Banegas

Effectiveness within non-profit leadership thrives on a foundation of supportive and collaborative decision-making processes that embrace inclusion. Non-profit leadership focuses on the diverse perspectives within their teams, encouraging collaborative decision-making with various insights, as well as fostering a culture where all staff voices are honored and valued. Non-profit organizations are dynamic entities with various leadership styles, yet there is a glaring underrepresentation within the C-suite considering gender, race, age and ethnicity, and a lack of cultural diversity. Additionally, women are underrepresented within the C-suite (except for non-profits focused on women's causes), further perpetuating a gap which extends far beyond the boardroom.

The purpose of this study is to explore the parameters of the C-suite executive leadership of non-profit organizations based in the Los Angeles area. The research questions of the study focus on topics such as what are common characteristics and styles shared amongst leaders, what strengths and weaknesses do leaders perceive in their subordinates, and how do leaders view the role of women and under-represented groups in leadership? A literature review revealed several relevant areas to focus upon concerning executive leadership in non-profit organizations. These areas include the singularity of the non-profit context and how leadership challenges in non-profit organizations differ from those in the for-profit sector (Ortiz-Gomez et al., 2020; Osula & Ng, 2014). The consideration of various leadership styles and strategies also are relevant, specifically in two different areas: driving innovation and organizational

performance, as well as creating a supportive and inclusive work environment (Almas et al., 2020; Brunetto et al., n.d.; McMurray et al., 2012; Ngah et al., 2023). Another aspect is women and leadership, such as how females more commonly exhibit transformational leadership while men more commonly exhibit transactional leadership (Eagly et al., 2003), and the challenges faced by women in leadership positions in the non-profit sector. Finally, it explored under-represented groups in non-profit leadership and how non-profits continue to be gendered and racialized organizations (Nickels & Leach, 2021).

This study includes a phenomenological inquiry consisting of structured interviews, in which Csuite leaders were identified from a journal article pertaining to leadership in the Los Angeles Business Journal. Themes were developed from these interviews, and include expositions such as but not limited to collaboration, being supportive, decision-making, inclusivity, and biased behaviors. From these themes, results note the complexities of non-profit organizations, as they continue to encourage collaborative and supportive work environments, yet there remains a disparity of diverse leadership in the non-profit sector. A potential gap in this current study is the geographical search for C-suite executive leadership, which an extension would be to expand the geographical area to California, the Northwest states, and potentially the United States. This may increase accessibility to a larger array of culturally diverse leaders in the non-profit sector. *Keywords:* executives, non-profit, leadership, women, under-representation, disparity, diversity, strategies

REFERENCES

Almas, S., Chacón-Fuertes, F., & Pérez-Muñoz, A. (2020). Direct and indirect effects of transformational leadership on volunteers' intention to remain at non-profit organizations: los efectos directos e indirectos del liderazgo transformacional en la intención de los voluntarios de permanecer en organizaciones sin ánimo de lucro. *Psychosocial Intervention*, 29(3), 125–132. https://doi.org/10.5093/pi2020a17

- Brunetto, Y., Kominis, G., & Ashton-Sayers, J. (n.d.). Authentic leadership, psychological capital, acceptance of change, and innovative work behaviour in non-profit
- organisations. *Australian Journal of Public Administration, n/a*(n/a). https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8500.12603

McMurray, A. J., Pirola-Merlo, A., Sarros, J. C., & Islam, M. M. (2010). Leadership, climate, psychological capital, commitment, and wellbeing in a non-profit organization.
 Leadership & Organization Development Journal, 31(5), 436–457.
 https://doi.org/10.1108/01437731011056452

- Ngah, N. S., Abdullah, N. L., Mohd, S. N., & Kasim, M. A. (2023). Does servant leadership affect organisational citizenship behaviour? Mediating role of affective commitment and moderating role of role identity of young volunteers in non-profit organisations. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal, 44*(6), 681–701. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/LODJ-11-2022-0484</u>
- Ortiz-Gómez, M., Giorgi, G., Molina-Sánchez, H., & Ariza-Montes, A. (2020). Development and validation of a Spanish short servant leadership survey (SSLS6-3F) among Spanish workers in religious non-profit organizations. *Sustainability*, *12*(9), 3766. https://doi.org/10.3390/su12093766
- Osula, B., & Ng, E. C. W. (2014). Toward a collaborative, transformative model of non-profit leadership: some conceptual building blocks. *Administrative Sciences (2076-3387), 4*(2), 87–104. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/admsci4020087</u>

Freedom and Sustainability: An Analysis of Freedom House Index Scores and UN SDGs Thomas Briskey

The Paris Agreement of 2015 was a landmark agreement for multilateral policy-shaping to address sustainable development and climate change globally, but current benchmarking indicates we are well behind achieving our 2030 goal as a planet (United Nations, 2023). Countries and communities are working towards these targets, but domestic policy alone does not address the interconnectedness of the social, environmental, governance issues we face as a global community (Raworth, 2017). By understanding political and civil freedom in this context, a more collaborative and cooperative future may be possible, where global governance and cooperation untangles the trans-border complexities (Scholte, 2002, Sachs et al., 2023). This research proposal aims to investigate the relationship between the 2023 Freedom House Index scores and the 2023 scores of the 17 Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) adopted by the United Nations from participating countries. The Freedom House Index assesses the global state of freedom, democracy, and human rights in various countries (Freedom House, 2023), while the Sustainable Development Goals score serves as the UN benchmarking criteria towards addressing individual country's health, education, gender equality, economic growth, finance, poverty, and climate action issues by 2030 (United Nations, 2023). The researcher intends to use raw data from the Freedom House Index (2023) and raw data collected by Sachs et al. (2023) in the Sustainability Development Report to compare data from 2023.

The research provides the opportunity to better understand how global environmental, social, and governance (ESG) issues are interrelated and how civil liberty and political rights may affect SDG benchmarking, progress, and outcomes. Using correlational analysis and linear regression models, the study aims to explore the relationship between levels of freedom within the countries that meet pair-wise criteria, their progress towards achieving the SDGs, and whether higher degrees of freedom can help predict specific SDG outcomes. By identifying patterns and relationships between freedom scores and SDG achievements, the research also endeavors to contribute to a deeper understanding of how political environments, freedom, and global governance structures impact sustainable development efforts globally, particularly as cross-border collaboration and the interconnectedness of human flourishing evolves. The findings of this study may offer valuable implications for policymakers, international organizations, and stakeholders committed to advancing both human rights and sustainable development objectives on the global stage. Furthermore, leaders can use better data to inform internal and multi-lateral policy-making decisions and pave a path for a healthier, more equal, and resilient planet.

Keywords: Freedom, Sustainability, Governance, Equality, Environment, Social Equity, Sustainability, Global Policy, Quantitative Analysis.

REFERENCES

Freedom in the world. Freedom House. (2023). https://freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world

- Raworth, K. (2017). Doughnut economics: Seven ways to think like a 21st-century economist. Chelsea Green Publishing.
- Sachs, J. D., Lafortune, G., Fuller, G., & Drumm, E. (2023). Sustainable development report 2023. Sustainable Development Report 2023. <u>https://dashboards.sdgindex.org/</u>
- Scholte, J. A. (2002). Civil Society and Democracy in Global Governance. Global Governance: A Review of Multilateralism and International Organizations, 8(3), 281–304. https://doi.org/10.1163/19426720-00803004
- United Nations. (2023). The Sustainable Development Goals Report 2023: Special Edition. United Nations. https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/report/2023/

Artificial Intelligence Common Good in Research and Academics

Maher Abdelwahab

The integration of artificial intelligence (AI) into academic research has become increasingly prevalent, offering both opportunities and challenges within scholarly activities. Al tools offer valuable features enable researchers and academics to enhance, improve and create research content. However, alongside with these benefits there are persistent concerns and challenges around the plagiarism and academic integrity. This paper investigates the ethical implications inherent in utilizing AI in academic research, providing an examination of its advantages and drawbacks. This study suggests that while AI technologies hold significant potential for the common good in research, it is essential to establish a balanced approach to mitigate potential drawbacks and disadvantages. Despite the potential benefits of AI in enhancing research strife, it is important to distinguish between automation and augmentation, with the latter emphasizing human-machine collaboration. While AI has the capacity to rationalize research processes and stimulate creativity by helping in outlining and content generation, its application in academia raises ethical concerns regarding the authenticity of research outcomes and the ethical implications of Al-generated content. This paper advocates for the responsible and positive utilization of AI technologies in academic research, emphasizing the need for awareness to maintain academic integrity and mitigate risks of plagiarism and misconduct. Further, a comprehensive understanding of the ethical dimensions of AI in academia is crucial for navigating its role in scholarly research and upholding the integrity of academic discourse. Central to this investigation is the role of complementary technology, which empowers educators and research publishers to identify content generated entirely through AI. One of the most challenging aspects related to AI pertains to the absence of technologies capable of discerning the extent of its involvement in content creation. A distinction exists between fully Algenerated content, characterized by automation, which may be deemed unauthentic and

unethical, while augmentation can vary in its level of integration. Finally, a comprehensive comprehension of the ethical implications surrounding AI in academia is essential for navigating its role in scholarly research effectively. By prioritizing ethical considerations and conscientiously harnessing AI competencies, researchers can uphold the integrity of academic discourse while leveraging the transformative potential of AI technologies to advance scholarly endeavors.

Research Questions:

- **RQ1:** To what extent is Artificial Intelligence is impacting the research and academic field?
- RQ2: What are the 2010 to 2024 trends in US using the Artificial Intelligence?
- **RQ3**: Can the application of Artificial Intelligence be directed towards the beneficial aspects of the common good?

Proposed Methodology: A literature review analyses.

REFERENCES

Bearman, M., Ryan, J., & Ajjawi, R. (2022). Discourses of artificial intelligence in higher education: A critical literature review. *Higher Education*, *86*, 369-385.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-022-00937-2

- Booth, A. (2016). Searching for qualitative research for inclusion in systematic reviews: A structured methodological review. *Systematic Reviews*, *5*, 1–23. https://link.springer.com/article/10.1186/s13643-016-0249-x
- Borges, A. F., Laurindo, F. J., Spínola, M. M., Gonçalves, R. F., & Mattos, C. A. (2021). The strategic use of artificial intelligence in the digital era: Systematic literature review and future research directions. *International Journal of Information Management*, *57*, 102225. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2020.102225</u>
- Butson, R., & Spronken-Smith, R. (2024). AI and its implications for research in higher
 education: A critical dialogue. *Higher Education Research & Development*, *43*(3), 563–
 577. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/07294360.2023.2280200</u>

- Conde, J., Reviriego, P., Salvachua, J, Martinez, G., Hernandez, G., & Lombardi, F. (2024). Understanding the impact of artificial intelligence in academic writing: Metadata to the rescue. Computer, 57, 105-109. <u>https://doi.org/10.1109/MC.2023.3327330</u>
- Cope, B., Kalantzis, M., & Searsmith, D. (2020). Artificial intelligence for education:
 Knowledge and its assessment in AI-enabled learning ecologies. *Educational Philosophy & Theory, 53*(12), 1229-1245. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00131857.2020.1728732</u>
- Dhollande S, Taylor A, Meyer S, Scott M. (2021). Conducting integrative reviews: A guide for novice nursing researchers. Journal of Research in Nursing, 26(5), 427-438. https://doi.org/10.1177/1744987121997907.
- Dwivedi, Y. K., Kshetri, N., Hughes, L., Slade, E. L., Jeyaraj, A., Kar, A. K., Baabdullah, A.
 M. Koohang, A.. Raghavan, V., Ahuja, M., Albanna, H., Albashrawi, M. A., Al-Busaidi, A.
 S., Balakrishnan, J., Barlette, Y., Basu, S., Bose, I., Brooks, L., Buhalis, D., Carter, L. &
 Wright, R. (2023). Opinion Paper: So what if ChatGPT wrote it?" Multidisciplinary
 perspectives on opportunities, challenges and implications of generative conversational
 Al for research, practice and policy. *International Journal of Information Management*, *71*, 102642.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2023.102642

- Earley, P. C. (2002). Redefining interactions across cultures and organizations: Moving forward with cultural intelligence. *Research in Organizational Behavior*, *24*, 271-299. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0191-3085(02)24008-3
- Fan, X., & Li, J. (2023). Artificial intelligence-driven interactive learning methods for enhancing art and design education in higher institutions. *Applied Artificial Journal*, 37(1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/08839514.2023.2225907</u>
- Hosseini, H. (2017). Geosimulation and Multicriteria Modelling of Residential Land Development in the City of Tehran: A Comparative Analysis of Global and Local Models. https://core.ac.uk/download/215380962.pdf

- Hosseini, M., Rasmussen, L. M., & Resnik, D. B. (2023a). Using AI to write scholarly publications. *Accountability in Research*, 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1080/08989621.2023.2168535
- Hosseini, M., Resnik, D. B., & Holmes, K. (2023b). The ethics of disclosing the use of artificial intelligence tools in writing scholarly manuscripts. *Research Ethics*, *19*(4), 449-465. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/17470161231180449</u>
- Kacena, M. A., Plotkin, L. I. & Fehrenbacher, J. C. (2024). The use of artificial intelligence in writing scientific review articles. *Current Osteoporosis Report, 22*, 115–121. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11914-023-00852-0</u>
- James, J. (2021). Confronting the scarcity of digital skills among the poor in developing countries. *Development Policy Review*, *39*(2), 324-339. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/dpr.12479</u>
- Karan, B., & Angadi, G. R. (2024). Potential risks of artificial intelligence integration into school education: A systematic review. Bulletin of Science, Technology & Society, 43(3-4). <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/02704676231224705</u>
- Khalifa, M., & Albadawy, M. (2024). Using artificial intelligence in academic writing and research: An essential productivity tool. *Computer Methods and Programs in Biomedicine Update, 5.* <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmpbup.2024.100145</u>
- Kharlamova, G., & Stavytskyy, A. (2023). The use of artificial intelligence in academic publishing: Preliminary remarks and perspectives. *Access to Justice in Eastern Europe*. https://doi.org/10.33327/AJEE-18-6.3-n000319
- Kim, K., & Kwon, K. (2024). A systematic review of the evaluation in k-12 artificial intelligence education from 2013 to 2022. *Interactive Learning Environments*, 1-29. https://doi.org/10.1080/10494820.2024.2335499
- Ko, G.Y., Shin, D., Auh, S., Lee, Y., & Han, S P. Learning outside the classroom during a

pandemic: Evidence from an artificial intelligence-based education app. Management Science, 69(6), 3616-3649.

http://dx.doi.org.lib.pepperdine.edu/10.1287/mnsc.2022.4531

- Kousha, K., & Thelwall, M. (2023). Artificial intelligence to support publishing and peer review: A summary and review. *Learned Publishing*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/leap.1570</u>
- Májovský, M., Mikolov T., & Netuka, D. (2023). Al is changing the landscape of academic writing: What can be done? Authors' reply to: Al increases the pressure to overhaul the scientific peer review process. Comment on "artificial intelligence can generate fraudulent but authentic-looking scientific medical articles: Pandora's box has been opened. *Journal of Medical Internet Research, 25*. <u>https://doi.org/10.2196/50844</u>
- Malik, A. R., Pratiwi, Y., Andajani, K., Numertayasa, I. W., Suharti, S., Darwis, A., &
 Marzuki. Exploring artificial intelligence in academic essay: Higher education student's perspective. *International Journal of Educational Research Open, 5.* https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijedro.2023.100296
- Maurya, R. K. & DeDiego, A. C. (2023). Artificial intelligence integration in counselor education and supervision: A roadmap for future directions and research inquiries.
 Counseling and Psychotherapy Research. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/capr.12727</u>
- Miao, J., Thongprayoon, C., Suppadungsuk, S., Garcia Valencia, O. A., Qureshi, F., & Cheungpasitporn, W. (2023). Ethical dilemmas in using AI for academic writing and an example framework for peer review in Nephrology Academia: A narrative review. *Clinics and Practice*, *14*(1), 89-105. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/clinpract14010008</u>

Mitchell, T. M. (2020). Artificial intelligence: A guide for thinking humans. Penguin Books.

Mondal, H., & Mondal, S. (2023). Can researchers write their articles by artificial intelligence? Journal of Applied Sciences and Clinical Practice, 4(3), 165-167. https://doi.org/10.4103/jascp.jascp_44_23

Nguyen, A., Hong, Y., Dang, B., & Huang, X. (2023). Human-AI collaboration patterns in

Al-assisted academic writing. Studies in Higher Education, 1-18.

https://doi.org/10.1080/03075079.2024.2323593

Pigola, A., Scafuto, I. C., Rezende, P., & Nassif, V. M. J. (2023). Artificial intelligence in academic research. International Journal of Innovation, 11(3).

https://doi.org/10.5585/2023.25408

Rahm, L., & Rahm-Skaageby, J. (2023). *British Journal of Educational Technology, 54*(5), 1147-1159. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/bjet.13319</u>

Resnik, D. B. (2012). *Ethics of science: An introduction*. Routledge.

- Rodrigues, R. (2020). Legal and human rights issues of AI: Gaps, challenges and vulnerabilities. *Journal of Responsible Technology*, *4*, 100005. https://doi.org/10.1111/dpr.12479
- Rojon, C., Okupe, A., & McDowall, A. (2021). Utilization and development of systematic reviews in management research: What do we know and where do we go from here? *International Journal of Management Reviews*, 23(2), 191-223. https://doi.org/10.1111/ijmr.12245
- Shneiderman, B. (2020). Bridging the gap between ethics and practice: Guidelines for reliable, safe, and trustworthy human-centered AI systems. ACM Transactions on Interactive Intelligent Systems, 10(4), 1-31 <u>https://doi.org/10.1145/3419764</u>
- Snyder, H. (2019). Literature review as a research methodology: An overview and guidelines. *Journal of Business Research, 104*, 333-339.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2019.07.039

- Stewart, K. R. (2016). SBAR, communication, and patient safety: An integrated literature review. <u>https://core.ac.uk/download/51197631.pdf</u>
- Storey, V. A. (2023). AI technology and academic writing: Knowing and mastering the "craft skills". *International Journal of Adult Education and Technology*,*14*(1), 1-15. http://doi.org/10.4018/IJAET.325795

- Tang, A., Li, K.-K., Kwok, K. O., Cao, L., Luong, S., & Tam, W. (2023). The importance of transparency: Declaring the use of generative artificial intelligence (AI) in academic writing. *Journal of Nursing Scholarship*, *56*(2), 314-318. https://doi.org/10.1111/jnu.12938
- Torraco, R. J. (2005). Writing Integrative Literature Reviews: Guidelines and Examples. *Human Resource Development Review, 4*(3), 356-367.

https://doi.org/10.1177/1534484305278283

- Tuomi, I. (2022). Artificial intelligence, 21st century competences, and socio-emotional in education: More than high-risk? *European Journal of Education*, 57(4), 601-619.
 <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/ejed.12531</u>
- Whittemore, R., & Knafl, K. (2005). The integrative review: updated methodology. *Journal of advanced nursing*, *52*(5), 546-553.

Leadership Styles within Maternal Health Organizations and The Crisis of Black Maternal Health

Ali Holness-Roland

Michelle Watson

Black maternal and infant mortality is considered a national health crisis in the United States (Thorton, 2023). Regardless of education or income, Black women are far more likely to die in their postpartum year, during pregnancy, and childbirth than White women (Marill, 2022a). Research also shows that the United States has far higher infant and maternal mortality rates for people of color than other large countries similar in size and wealth (Galewitz & Beard, 2023). Depending on a woman's culture of origin, how the postpartum period is experienced directly often correlates to the cultural understanding and practices passed down through generations. Many birthing Black women, clinicians, and community-based organizations who advocate for Black maternal health say that Black women often feel ignored or even invisible when it comes to health care and, as a result, more often have adverse maternal experiences with long-lasting traumatic outcomes (Smith et al., 2022). For these reasons, healthcare organizations that center on the needs of Black birthing women have surfaced, bringing awareness to health disparities for Black women within the United States of America. Amid the Maternal Healthcare crisis that disproportionately impacts Black women, transformational leaders, which, according to Northouse (2022), engage with others and create a connection that raises motivation and morality in both the leader and the follower, are essential. Among the countless impactful leaders, Sekesa Berry, Lauren Underwood, Alma Adams, and Monica Raye Simpson are four leaders who exemplify numerous commendable characteristics and transformative leadership styles as they forward issues surrounding maternal healthcare. In a literature review, this study examines the crisis of Black maternal healthcare. Research guestions were developed to explore the situation of maternal healthcare among Black birthing

women within the United States and to understand the leadership styles within organizations that provide maternal healthcare and their practices. The results of the literature review reveal a positive and significant relationship between the transformational leadership style and the success of women leaders (Jones & Jones, 2017). It is as a result of a handful of leaders who have seen this issue, acknowledged the problems, and chosen to make a change that communities, governments, and medical structures are now being forced to open their eyes to this issue of Black maternal health.

Keywords: Leadership, Black Maternal Health, Women, Transformational

REFERENCES

Galewitz, P., & Beard, M. (2023). Biden administration nibbles at the maternal health crisis: It set the lowest bar possible for hospitals to be designated "birthing friendly.". WP Company LLC d/b/a The Washington Post. https://lib.pepperdine.edu/login?url=https://www-proquest-com.lib.pepperdine.edu/blogs-podcasts-websites/biden-administration-nibbles-at-maternal-health/docview/2891912049/se-2?accountid=13159

Jones, E. L., & Jones, R. C. (2017). Leadership Style and Career Success of Women Leaders in Nonprofit Organizations. Advancing Women in Leadership, 37, 37-48. https://lib.pepperdine.edu/login?url=https://www-proquestcom.lib.pepperdine.edu/scholarly-journals/leadership-style-career-success-womenleaders/docview/1988004189/se-2

Marill, M. C. (2022a). Patients Lift Their Voices To Advance Maternal Health. *Health Affairs, 41*(8), 1072-1077. https://doi-org.lib.pepperdine.edu/10.1377/hlthaff.2022.00798

Northhouse, P. (2022). Leadership: theory and practice. Sage Publications.

Smith, K. L., Fatema, S., Mashariki, K., Davies-Balch Shantay, & Leonard, S. A. (2022). "Ignored and Invisible": Perspectives from Black Women, Clinicians, and

- Community-Based Organizations for Reducing Preterm Birth. *Maternal and Child Health Journal, 26*(4), 726-735. https://doi-org.lib.pepperdine.edu/10.1007/ S10995-021-03367-1
- Thornton, C. (2023). "More of Us to Take Care of Us": The Role of Black Maternal Health Providers and Racial Concordance in Addressing Systemic Maternal Health Inequities. https://lib.pepperdine.edu/login?url=https://www-proquestcom.lib.pepperdine.edu/dissertations-theses/more-us-take-care-role-black-maternalhealth/docview/2817945133/se-2

PA Leaders Bridging the Gap to Health Equity

Bethany Grubb

Problem. Gender inequalities in the workplace exist in all fields and professions, not just healthcare or healthcare leadership (Mousa et al, 2021; Surawicz, 2016). The under-representation of women in decision-making roles and the prevalence of harassment, violence, and discrimination create power imbalances and a hostile work environment for women. These issues are not isolated incidents but are interconnected with broader societal norms and power dynamics. Addressing gender equalities in the workplace requires systemic changes that challenge gender stereotypes, promote diversity and inclusion, and foster respectful and inclusive work cultures. PA leadership sits at the intersection of the underrepresentation of women in healthcare leadership and the underrepresentation of leadership in a maturing field compared to nurses and physicians (175 years and 900 years, respectively; Boylan et al., 2019).

Methods. A qualitative phenomenological approach was used to answer the research questions. A sample of 20-25 participants was identified with a goal of 15 interviews. Each participant answered ten interview questions that aligned with four research questions. Data analysis was completed identifying themes that emerged from these data.

Results. The most common leadership challenges for PAs in healthcare executive, clinical and academic roles are a) Advocacy for PA Profession/Role, b) Systems Thinking, c) Lack of Leadership Pathways, d) Undermining of Authority/Role, e) Advocating for Self/Others, and f) Gender Inequity.

Practical Applications. Quality Improvement Organizations including The Institute for Healthcare Improvement (IHI), the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ), National Association for Healthcare Quality (NAHQ), and American Society for Quality (ASQ) could facilitate opportunities for PAs to lead in the quality space. Patient-Centered Outcomes Research Institute (PCORI) and National Center for Advancing Translational Sciences through the National Institute of Health is an evolving opportunity for PAs to bring research from the bedside to communities. In Community Health Centers since 2019 have hired PAs and APRNs at a faster rate than physicians to provide primary care in underserved communities. They will likely continue this trend and have identified the quality, team-based care of APPs. The World Health Organization has recognized the PA or PA-equivalent role in many countries, especially in Africa. The growth of the PA-equivalent role expands including the success of Kenya and its establishment of a Clinical Officer who provides medical care in many rural communities at twice the rate of their physician counterparts who are more often in urban communities. Although faced with challenges, the PA profession continues to expand into leadership roles across healthcare systems globally.

Keywords: Physician Assistant, Advocacy, Gender Inequity, Health Systems

REFERENCES:

- Mousa, M., Boyle, J., Skouteris, H., Mullins, A. K., Currie, G., Riach, K., & Teede, H. J. (2021). Advancing women in healthcare leadership: a systematic review and meta-synthesis of multi-sector evidence on organizational interventions. *EClinicalMedicine*, 39. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eclinm.2021.101084
- Surawicz, C. (2016). Women in leadership: Why so few and what to do about it. *Journal of the American College of Radiology*, *13*(12), 1433–1437. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jacr.2016.08.026

Developing Leadership Pathways in Generative Artificial Intelligence for Nursing Education

M. Margaret Calacci

Generative artificial intelligence (GAI) is a driver of the Fourth Industrial Revolution (Schwab, 2017), affecting every industry globally in both private and public sectors. This rapidly evolving technology presents significant challenges for educators and students in dismantling barriers between research and practice, who can no longer be passive recipients but active learners in the evolving use of GAI. Consequently, as leaders in higher education grapple with the tension between mitigating risk and stifling discovery in healthcare academic and practice settings, the growing use of an untested innovation against the potential opportunity to change the future of workforce preparation (Bozkurt et al., 2023; McMurtrie, 2023). Professional nurses balance the complex endeavor of the undeniable benefits of GAI tools with the crucial aspects of academic integrity, rigor, and transparency while enhancing learning and improving patient outcomes. The American Nurses Association Center for Ethics and Human Rights (2022) also recommends the responsible use of GAI in nursing practice. Education must consider factors such as fairness, transparency, privacy, and the avoidance of harm to actively mitigate biases, address discrimination, and make decisions prioritizing the well-being and best interests of individuals and society.

According to Krick et al. (2020), without nursing participation in GAI models, they may be missing crucial data on patient satisfaction, the impact of care, caregiver challenges, policy, and best practice guidelines driving positive change. Nurses who engage in GAI research focus on predictive analytics, assessing patient needs, monitoring patient outcomes, and fostering innovation to trend falls or wound care incidents. Using the GAI tools in support tasks like triaging patients or advanced, accurate, practical, efficient, economical, and personalized care

could be supported by algorithms based on large data sets that can support decision-making, improve patient outcomes, or meet the best practice and regulatory standards. In preparation for the transition to practice, nurse educators seek to understand how ongoing exploratory research can support student learning with the introduction of a chatbot assistant in a closed system connected to textbooks for a nursing program (Creswell & Creswell, 2018). A purposeful sample will inform the insights gained from the quantitative findings (Creswell & Poth, 2018). Learners will receive a brief overview of how to develop GAI literacy and use it in terms of academic integrity, data security, privacy, FERPA, intellectual property, and inclusive academic Excellence (ADA). Implications of the findings may include the effectiveness and unintended consequences of adopting GAI when providing educational leadership pathways to develop workforce capacities in a rapidly changing technological ecosystem.

Keywords: Generative Artificial Intelligence, Nursing Education, Workforce Development **REFERENCES**

American Nurses Association Center for ethics and human rights. (2022). The Ethical Use of Artificial Intelligence in Nursing Practice [Policy Statement].

https://www.nursingworld.org/~48f653/globalassets/practiceandpolicy/nursingexcellence/ana-position-statements/the-ethical-use-of-artificial-intelligence-in-nursingpractice_bod-approved-12_20_22.pdf

- Bozkurt, A. (2023). Generative artificial intelligence (AI) powered conversational educational agents: The inevitable paradigm shift. *Asian Journal of Distance Education*, *18*(1). <u>https://www.asianjde.com/ojs/index.php/AsianJDE/article/view/718</u>
- Creswell, J. W., & Creswell, J. D. (2023). *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches* (6th ed.). SAGE.
- Creswell, J. W., & Poth, C. N. (2018). *Qualitative inquiry & research design: Choosing among five approaches* (4th ed.). SAGE.

Krick, T., Huter, K., Seibert, K., Dmhoff, D., & Wolf- Osterman, K. (2020). Measuring the effectiveness of digital nursing technologies: development of a comprehensive digital nursing technology outcome framework based on a scoping review. *BMC Health Serv Res*, 20, 243. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12913-020-05106-8</u>

McMurtie, B. (2023, March 6). ChatGPT is already upending campus practices: Colleges are rushing to respond. *The Chronicle of Higher Education.* <u>https://www.chronicle.com/article/chatgpt-is-already-upending-campus-practices-</u> <u>colleges-are-rushing-to-respond</u>

Schwab, K. (2017). The fourth industrial revolution. Crown.

Transformative Leadership: Unveiling the Resilience and Innovation of Lebanese Women Leaders in Higher Education

Lina Safa

This qualitative study investigates the success strategies of Lebanese women leaders in higher education, a sector where they have historically faced underrepresentation. It examines the evolution of women's roles in this field, highlighting the progress and ongoing challenges related to gender biases and societal constraints in Lebanon. Employing a phenomenological approach, the research explores the lived experiences of these leaders, focusing on how they navigate cultural norms and societal expectations through resilience and innovative leadership approaches. Theoretical frameworks like appreciative inquiry, emotional intelligence, and social constructivism are utilized to analyze their transformative potential within Middle Eastern patriarchal structures and underscore the enablers for fostering a nurturing environment for female leadership.

Findings reveal the complex cultural and organizational barriers these women face, showcasing their strategies and the perceived measures of success that both challenge and align with traditional societal roles. Applying appreciative inquiry, emotional intelligence, and social constructivism provides insightful perspectives on fostering positive organizational change, emphasizing emotional competencies, and the intricate process of knowledge and identity construction in academia. These frameworks highlight the need for an educational environment that champions diversity and values the unique contributions of women leaders.

The study advocates for comprehensive policies and initiatives aimed at promoting gender equity and bolstering women's leadership in Lebanese higher education. This entails revising organizational practices, addressing socio-economic and political contexts, and tackling the region's unique cultural and organizational challenges. This research aims to inform stakeholders in the education sector to embrace diversity, encourage innovation, and empower future generations of women leaders, laying the groundwork for a more inclusive, equitable, and innovative future in tertiary education.

Keywords: Lebanese women leaders, Higher education in Lebanon, Gender equity in academia, Appreciative Inquiry, Emotional Intelligence, Social Constructivism, Phenomenological Research, Middle Eastern patriarchal structures, Gender biases in education, Societal constraints in Lebanon, Women's leadership development, Transformative leadership, Cultural norms and leadership, Resilience in women leaders, Policy implications for gender equity.

REFERENCES

- Martin, J. L. (2011). Women as leaders in education: Succeeding despite inequity, discrimination, and other challenges [2 volumes]: Succeeding despite inequity, discrimination, and other challenges. ABC-CLIO.
- Paletta, A., & Bonoli, A. (2019). Governing the university in the perspective of the United Nations 2030 Agenda. International Journal of Sustainability in Higher Education, 20(3), 500–514. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJSHE-02-2019-0083
- Crowe, F., Goddard, J., Hollingum, B., MacEachern, S., & Russell, H. (2011). Modern Muslim societies. Marshall Cavendish.
- Fry, T. (2021). Al Qarawiyyin: University, library, and mosque in one. Cleveland State University and Kathy Curnow. https://access.thebrightcontinent.org/items/show/28
- Younes, D. C. (2016). Fatima Al Fihri and the oldest university of Al Quaraouiyine. Journal of Medical and Surgical Research, II, 208-209, Article 3. https://www.journaljmsr.net/abstract.php?article_id=4749
- Maschietto, F. L., Vairo, J., Crochetiere, W., Marshall, C., & Prelipcean, L. (2013). Elena Lucrezia Cornaro Piscopia (1646–1684): The first woman in the world to earn a university degree. Renaissance and Reformation, 35(4), 162–164. https://doi.org/10.33137/rr.v35i4.19711

- Johnson, H. L. (2017). Pipelines, pathways, and institutional leadership: An update on the status of women in higher education. American Council on Education's Center for Policy Research and Strategy. https://www.acenet.edu/news-room/Documents/HES-Pipelines-Pathways-and-Institutional-Leadership-2017.pdf
- Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development. (2019). Education at a glance 2019. https://doi.org/10.1787/f8d7880d-en
- Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development. (2020). How have women's participation and fields of study choice in higher education evolved over time? https://doi.org/10.1787/731d5f4a-en
- Global Gender Gap Report. (2023). World Economic Forum 382(2023). https://www.weforum.org/reports/
- Hausmann, R., Tyson, D. L., & Zahidi, S. (2012). The global gender gap report 2012. T. W. E. Forum. <u>https://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF_GenderGap_Report_2012.pdf</u>
- World Bank. (2015). Lebanon: promoting poverty reduction and shared prosperity A systematic country diagnostic. World Bank.
 - https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/698161468179049613/pdf/97498-cas-
 - p151430-secm2015-0202-ifc-secm2015-0073-miga-secm2015-0047-box391476b-ouo-

9.pdf

- Devarajan, S. (2016). The paradox of higher education in MENA. https://www.brookings.edu/articles/the-paradox-of-higher-education-in-mena/
- Frye, N. R. (1975). From the Arab invasion to the Saljuqs. In N. R. Frye (Ed.), The Cambridge history of Iran (p. 707). Cambridge University Press.
- Oweiss, M. I. (1988). Ibn Khaldun, Father of economics. In N. G. Atiyeh (Ed.), Arab civilization, the political economy of contemporary Egypt (p. 365). State University of New York Press.

- Naccach, N. (2019). Entrées par effraction. May Ziade et Jocelyne Saab: Les mots et les images à l'usage de la «des-orientale». Trayectorias Humanas Trascontinentales(6). https://doi.org/10.25965/trahs.1833
- Frederick Littrell, R., & Bertsch, A. (2013). Traditional and contemporary status of women in the patriarchal belt. Equality, Diversity and Inclusion: An International Journal, 32(3), 310– 324. https://doi.org/10.1108/EDI-12-2012-0122
- Convention on Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women, 69 (1997). https://treaties.un.org/
- National Commission for Lebanese Women. (2019). The official report on progress made in the implementation and identification of challenges to implement the Beijing Platform for Action. Beirut: UN Women https://unwomen.org
- Avis, R. W. (2017). Gender equality and women's empowerment in Lebanon (K4D Helpdesk Report, Issue. B. University. https://gsdrc.org/
- Khalaf, M. (1995). Women and education in Lebanon. Al-Raida, XI(No. 68), 12-15. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED445263.pdf#page=56
- Salameh, R. (2014). Gender politics in Lebanon and the limits of legal reformism. Civil Society Knowledge Center. https://civilsociety-centre.org/paper/gender-politics-lebanon-andlimits-legal-reformism-en-ar
- United States Agency for International Development. (2012). Gender assessment for Lebanon. USAID. https://pdf.usaid.gov/pdf_docs/PA00K9W6.pdf

Jamali, D., Sidani, Y., & Safieddine, A. (2005). Constraints facing working women in Lebanon: an insider view. Women in Management Review, 20(8), 581–594. https://doi.org/10.1108/09649420510635213

Sheehan, S., Latif, Z. A., & Schmermund, E. (2017). Lebanon. Cavendish Square Publishing.

Haidar, H. N. (2018). Gender leadership and excellence: The case of higher education in Lebanon. Multicultural Education, 4(1), 268, Article 1. www.MC-caddogap.com

- Tlaiss, H. A., & McAdam, M. (2021). Islam, Arab women's entrepreneurship and the construal of success. International Journal of Entrepreneurial Behavior & Research, 27(3), 821–844. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJEBR-08-2020-0523
- Whitney, D., Trosten-Bloom, A., Cooperrider, D., & Kaplin, S. B. (2014, February 13). David Cooperrider's insight: Encyclopedia of positive questions, (2nd ed). Google Books. https://www.davidcooperrider.com/2014/02/13/encyclopedia-of-positive-questions-2nded-diana-whitney-amanda-trosten-bloom-david-cooperrider-brian-s-kaplin/#more-1329 https://www.davidcooperrider.com/2014/02/13/encyclopedia-of-positive-questions-2nded-diana-whitney-amanda-trosten-bloom-david-cooperrider-brian-s-kaplin/#more-1329
- Goleman, D. (1995). Emotional intelligence. Bantam Books.
- Pritchard, A., & Woollard, J. (2013). Psychology for the classroom: Constructivism and Social learning. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203855171
- Creswell, J. W., & Creswell, D., J. (2018). Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approach (5th ed.). Sage.

Self-Talk and Self-Leadership: A Novel Application of Goleman's Leadership Model for Counseling College Students

Liane Weintraub

The self-talk habits of college students can be important factors in determining their success in academia and beyond. The years between childhood and adolescence, known as emerging adulthood, present particular developmental significance. Emerging adults experience heightened psychological and social stressors. They are also more likely to engage in negative self-talk, which puts them at increased risk for mental health problems, including depression and anxiety. Current data indicates a surge in mental health issues among college students (Healthy Minds Network, 2022). Therefore, it is imperative that educators and counselors consider self-talk behaviors as they guide and advise students. This paper considers Goleman's (2000) widely accepted organizational leadership model as a possible application for coaching and counseling emerging adult students who experience negative self-talk. To date, the Goleman framework has been used in organizational contexts to improve workplace management and communication and to improve interpersonal relationships. This paper suggests a novel application for the Goleman model and an area of future exploration through research.

Keywords: self-talk; mental health; emotional intelligence; leadership styles; counseling

REFERENCES

- Adams, G. R., Berzonsky, M. D., & Keating, L. (2006). Psychosocial resources in first-year university students: The role of identity processes and social relationships. Journal of *Youth and Adolescence*, *35*(1), 78-88.
- Apriceno, M., Levy, S. R., & London, B. (2020). Mentorship during college transition predicts academic self-efficacy and sense of belonging among STEM students. *Journal of College Student Development*, *61*(5), 643-648.

Arnett, J. J. (2000). Emerging adulthood: A theory of development from the late teens through the twenties. *American Psychologist, 55*(5), 469-480.

https://doi.org/10.1037/0003066x.55.5.469

- Asplund, J., Lopez, S. J., Hodges, T., & Harter, J. (2007). The Clifton strengthsfinder 2.0 technical report: Development and validation. The Gallup Organization.
- Bandura, A. (1986). *Social foundations of thought and action: A social cognitive theory*. Prentice-Hall.
- Beck, A. T. (1970). Cognitive therapy: Nature and relation to behavior therapy. *Behavior Therapy*, *1*(2), 184-200. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0005-7894(70)80030-2</u>
- Beck, A. T. (1976). Cognitive therapy and emotional disorders. International Universities Press.
- Bhujade, V. M. (2017). Depression, anxiety, and academic stress among college students: A brief review. *Indian Journal of Health & Wellbeing, 8*(7).
- Blakemore, S. J., & Mills, K. L. (2014). Is adolescence a sensitive period for sociocultural processing? *Annual Review of Psychology*, *65*(1), 187-207.
- Brinthaupt, T. M., & Dove, C. T. (2012). Differences in self-talk frequency as a function of age, only-child, and imaginary childhood companion status. *Journal of Research in Personality, 46*(3), 326-333.
- Calvete, E., Estévez, A., Landín, C., Martínez, Y., Cardeñoso, O., Villardón, L., & Villa, A.
 (2005). Self-talk and affective problems in college students: Valence of thinking and cognitive content specificity. *Spanish Journal of Psychology, 8*(1), 56-67.
- Casey, S. M., Varela, A., Marriott, J. P., Coleman, C. M., & Harlow, B. L. (2022). The influence of diagnosed mental health conditions and symptoms of depression and/or anxiety on suicide ideation, plan, and attempt among college students: Findings from the Healthy Minds Study, 2018–2019. *Journal of Affective Disorders, 298*, 464-471.
- Deci, E. L., & Ryan, R. M. (1985). Cognitive evaluation theory. *Intrinsic Motivation and Self* Determination in Human Behavior, 43–85. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4899-2271-7_3

- Depape, A. M. R., Hakim-Larson, J., Voelker, S., Page, S., & Jackson, D. L. (2006). Self-talk and emotional intelligence in university students. *Canadian Journal of Behavioural Science/Revue Canadienne des Sciences du Comportement, 38*(3), 250.
- Dyson, R., & Renk, K. (2006). Freshmen adaptation to university life: Depressive symptoms, stress, and coping. *Journal of Clinical Psychology, 62*(10), 1231-1244.
- DuPlessis, M. (2019). Positive self-leadership: A framework for professional leadership development. In L. E. Van Zyl & S. Rothman, Sr. (Eds.), *Theoretical approaches to multicultural positive psychological interventions* (p. 450). Springer International.
- Erikson, E. H. (1968). *Identity: Youth and crisis*. Norton.
- Goleman, D. (1995). *Emotional intelligence: Why it can matter more than IQ*. Bloomsbury.
- Goleman, D. (2000). Leadership that gets results. Harvard Business Review Press.
- Hamilton, R. A., Scott, D., & MacDougall, M. P. (2007). Assessing the effectiveness of self-talk interventions on endurance performance. *Journal of Applied Sport Psychology*, *19*(2), 226-239. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10413200701230613</u>
- Hardy, J. (2006). Speaking clearly: A critical review of the self-talk literature. *Psychology of Sport and Exercise, 7*, 81–97.
- Hardy, J., Roberts, R., & Hardy, L. (2009). Awareness and motivation to change negative selftalk. *The Sport Psychologist, 23*(4), 435–450. <u>https://doi.org/10.1123/tsp.23.4.435</u>
- Healthy Minds Network, 2022. Healthy minds study: Data points of the month. Retrieved November 20, 2023, from <u>https://healthymindsnetwork.org/research/data-point-of-</u> themonth/
- Hermans, H. J. M. (1996). Voicing the self: From information processing to dialogical interchange. *Psychological Bulletin*, *119*(1), 31–50. https://doi.org/10.1037/00332909.119.1.31
- Kabat-Zinn, J. (2005). *Wherever you go, there you are: Mindfulness meditation in everyday life.* Hyperion.

- Kessler, R. C., Berglund, P., Demler, O., Jin, R., Merikangas, K. R., & Walters, E.E. (2005).
 Lifetime prevalence and age-of-onset distributions of DSM-IV disorders in the national comorbidity survey replication. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, *62*(6), 593–602.
- Kross, E., Bruehlman-Senecal, E., Park, J., Burson, A., Dougherty, A., Shablack, H., Bremner, R., Moser, J., & Ayduk, O. (2014). Self-talk as a regulatory mechanism: How you do it matters. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 106*(2), 304–324.
 https://doi.org/10.1037/a0035173
- Leussis, M. P., & Andersen, S. L. (2008). Is adolescence a sensitive period for depression? Behavioral and neuroanatomical findings from a social stress model. *Synapse, 62*(1), 2230.
- Liberman, N., & Trope, Y. (2014). Traversing psychological distance. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences, 18*(7), 364-369.
- Lim, L., Saulsman, L., & Nathan, P. (2005). *Improving self-esteem*. Perth, Western Australia Centre for Clinical Interventions.
- Locke, E., & Latham, G. (2004). What should we do about motivation theory? Six recommendations for the twenty-first century. *Academy of Management Review, 29*(3), 388-403.
- Manz, C. C. (1983). Improving performance through self-leadership. *National Productivity Review, 2*(3), 288–297.
- Manz, C. C. (1986). Self-leadership: Toward an expanded theory of self-influence processes in organizations. *The Academy of Management Review*, *11*(3), 585–600. https://doi.org/10.2307/258312
- Manz, C. C., & Neck, C. P. (1991). Inner leadership: Creating productive thought patterns. The Executive, 5(3), 87-95. Marcia, J. E. (1966). Development and validation of ego-identity status. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 3*(5), 551.

- Morin, A. (1995). Preliminary data on a relation between self-talk and complexity of the selfconcept. *Psychological Reports*, *76*, 267-272.
- Neck, C. P., & Houghton, J. D. (2006). Two decades of self-leadership theory and research. *Journal of Managerial Psychology, 21*(4), 270–295.

https://doi.org/10.1108/02683940610663097

Neck, C. P., & Manz, C. C. (1992). Thought self-leadership: The influence of self-talk and mental imagery on performance. *Journal of Organizational Behavior, 13*(7), 681–699. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/job.4030130705</u>

Northouse, P. G. (2015). Leadership: Theory and practice. Sage Publications.

- Oleś, P. K., Brinthaupt, T. M., Dier, R., & Polak, D. (2020). Types of inner dialogues and functions of self-talk: Comparisons and implications. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *11*, 227. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.00227</u>
- Perry, C., Jr., & Marsh, H. W. (2000). Listening to self-talk, hearing self-concept. In M. B. Andersen (Ed.), *Doing sport psychology* (pp. 61–76). Human Kinetics.
- Ramón-Arbués, E., Gea-Caballero, V., Granada-López, J. M., Juárez-Vela, R., Pellicer-García, B., & Antón-Solanas, I. (2020). The prevalence of depression, anxiety and stress and their associated factors in college students. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *17*(19), 7001. <u>https://doi.og/10.3390/ijerph17197001</u>
- Reed, H. B. (1916). The existence and function of inner speech in thought processes. *Journal of Experimental Psychology, 1,* 365–392.
- Robson Jr., J. P., & Troutman-Jordan, M. (2014). A concept analysis of cognitive reframing. *Journal of Theory Construction and Testing, 18*(2).
- Rogelberg, S. G., Justice, L., Braddy, P. W., Paustian-Underdahl, S. C., Heggestad, E.,
 Shanock, L., Baran, B. E., Beck, T., Long, S., Andrew, A., Altman, D. G., & Fleenor, J.
 W. (2013). The executive mind: Leader self-talk, effectiveness, and strain. *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, 28(2), 183-201. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/02683941311300702</u>

Ross, S. (2014). A conceptual model for understanding the process of self-leadership development and action-steps to promote personal leadership development. *Journal of Management Development*, 33(4), 299–323. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/JMD-11-2012-0147</u>

- Saklofske, D. H., Austin, E. J., Galloway, J., & Davidson, K. (2007). Individual difference correlates of health-related behaviours: Preliminary evidence for links between emotional intelligence and coping. *Personality and Individual Differences, 42*, 491–502. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2006.08.006
- Sheridan, M., & Nelson, C. A. (2009). Neurobiology of fetal and infant development: Implications for infant mental health. In Zeanah, C. H. (ed) *Handbook of infant mental health*, 3rd edition, pp. 40–58. Guilford Press.
- Steels, L. (2003). Language re-entrance and the 'inner voice.' *Journal of Consciousness Studies, 10*, 173–185.
- Stewart, G. L., Courtright, S. H., & Manz, C. C. (2019). Self-leadership: A paradoxical core of organizational behavior. *Annual Review of Organizational Psychology and Organizational Behavior*, 6(1), 47–67. <u>https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-orgpsych012218-015130</u>
- Tod, D., Hardy, J., & Oliver, E. (2011). Effects of self-talk: A systematic review. *Journal of Sport and Exercise Psychology*, 33(5), 666-687.
- Trope, Y., & Liberman, N. (2010). Construal-level theory of psychological distance. *Psychological Review*, *117*(2), 440–463. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0018963
- Turner, R., & Swearer Napolitano, S. M. (2010). Cognitive behavioral therapy (CBT). Educational Psychology Papers and Publications, 147.
- Van Raalte, J. L., Vincent, A., & Brewer, B. W. (2017). Self-talk interventions for athletes: A theoretically grounded approach. *Journal of Sport Psychology in Action, 8*(3), 141-151.

Vygotsky, L. S. (1962). *Thought and language*. MIT Press.

Winsler, A., & Naglieri, J. (2003). Overt and covert verbal problem-solving strategies: Developmental trends in use, awareness, and relations with task performance in children aged 5 to 17. *Child Development, 74*, 659–678.

Yukl, G. A. (2010). Leadership in organizations (7th ed.). Prentice Hall.

Leadership Development Programs and Business Education in a Rapidly Changing Environment

Mary Kathryn Zapantis

Effective leadership is crucial to navigating uncertain environments and critical to fueling innovation. Some evidence exists to suggest there is dearth of leaders with appropriate competencies to lead through complex leadership challenges currently facing organizations. The traditional business education format has been disrupted requiring pivoting to a technology-led redesign of course offerings and opportunities to disseminate knowledge. The post pandemic landscape puts additional pressures on organizations to develop and utilize employee leadership capabilities. In contrast, training budgets have been restricted adding to the conundrum of how students, employees, and leaders forward. Authentic leadership and transformational leadership have been shown to be effective leadership styles in times of turmoil. Fortune 500 companies make use of a variety of leadership performance. Research would like to identify changes that may be occurring as a result of pandemic fallout in the corporate realm of business education and specifically how organizations are supporting employees in leadership development.

Objectives for this literature are based on gaining an increased understanding of change occurring in the business education environment as companies work through remote work challenges and decreased training budgets. The proposed research will review current literature to identify common themes in leadership across several industries for best practices while operating in a VUCA world model. Literature will be used to assess leadership development program changes resulting from operating in volatility, uncertainty, complexity and ambiguity. Additionally, current literature will be used to confirm or deny the dearth in leaders' assumption

and investigate how organizations consider leadership pipelines. Common themes in leadership development programs will be identified to understand how business education and development programs may or may not be changing in response to a period of dynamic change. The first stage of this student research will introduce findings based on recent literature related to leadership development programs, leader efficacy and corporate business education. Researchers' intent is to build upon findings comparing to available solutions grounded in seminal leadership development theory. Student researcher hopes to identify potential success strategies in organizational leadership development programs that may assist in bridging business education in a landscape rife with uncertainties. Student researcher would like to present findings in a poster session to generate discussion and feedback. Additionally, student would like to utilize IRB to survey selected individuals from a Fortune 500 firm.

Research questions:

- To what extent have fundamental changes in your organization impacted recent content or course offerings?
- Over the past five years, how have leaders been most commonly identified?

REFERENCES

- Akkaya, B., & Sever, E. (2022). Agile Leadership and Organization Performance in the Perspective of VUCA. In *Post-Pandemic Talent Management Models in Knowledge Organizations* (pp. 213-228). IGI Global.
- Andersen, J. A. (2018). Servant leadership and transformational leadership: From comparisons to farewells. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, *39*(6), 762-774.
- Antonakis, J. (2017). On doing better science: From thrill of discovery to policy implications. The Leadership Quarterly, 28, 5-21. 10.1016/j.leaqua.2017.01.006
- Bass, B. M. (1985). *Leadership and Performance beyond Expectations*. Free Press; Collier Macmillan.

- Bodilenyane, K., & Mooketsane, K. (2019). *Transformational leadership and mentoring: A panacea for capacity building*. International Conference on Public Administration and Development Alternative (IPADA).
- Briggs, Katharine C. (1987). *Myers-Briggs type indicator. Form G*. Consulting Psychologists Press,
- Brown, B. (2010). *The gifts of imperfection: Let go of who you think you're supposed to be and embrace who you are.* Simon and Schuster.

Burns, J.M. (1978) *Leadership.* Harper & Row.

- Day, D. V., & Dragoni, L. (2015). Leadership development: An outcome-oriented review based on time and levels of analyses. *Annual Review of Organizational Psychology and Organizational Behavior, 2*(1), 133–156.
- Day, D. V., Fleenor, J. W., Atwater, L. E., Sturm, R. E., & McKee, R. A. (2014). Advances in leader and leadership development: A review of 25 years of research and theory. *The Leadership Quarterly, 25*(1), 63–82. <u>https://doi-</u>

org.lib.pepperdine.edu/10.1016/j.leaqua.2013.11.004

- George, B. (2003). Authentic leadership: Rediscovering the secrets to creating lasting value. Jossey-Bass.
- George, B., Sims, P., McLean, A. & Mayer, D. (2007). Discovering your authentic leadership. *Harvard Business Review.* (February), 129-138.
- Godin, S. (2019, August 16). Leadership. Seth's Blog. https://seths.blog/2019/08/leadership-2/
- Goodman, M. (2002). The iceberg model. Innovation Associates Organizational Learning. <u>http://www.ascd.org/ASCD/pdf/journals /ed_lead/ el200910_kohm_iceberg.pdf</u>
- Korejan, M. M., & Shahbazi, H. (2016). An analysis of the transformational leadership theory. *Journal of Fundamental and Applied Sciences*, *8*(3), 452-461.
- Krishnamurthy, S. (2020). The future of business education: A commentary in the shadow of the Covid-19 pandemic. Journal of business research, 117, 1-5.

Mi, L., Gan, X., Xu, T., Long, R., Qiao, L., & Zhu, H. (2019). A new perspective to promote organizational citizenship behaviour for the environment: The role of transformational leadership. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 239, 118002.

Northouse, P., (2019). *Leadership: Theory and practice* (8th ed.). Sage.

- Reza, M. H. (2019). Components of transformational leadership behavior. *EPRA International Journal of Multidisciplinary Research*, *5*(3), 119-124.
- Scharmer, C. (2016). Theory U: Leading from the future as it emerges (2nd ed.). Berrett-Koehler.
- Shamir, B., & Eilam, G. (2005). "What's your story?" A life-stories approach to authentic leadership development. *The Leadership Quarterly,* (16), 395–417.
- Terziovski, M., & Morgan, J. P. (2006). Management practices and strategies to accelerate the innovation cycle in the biotechnology industry. *Technovation*, *26*(5-6), 545-552.
- Tian, H., Iqbal, S., Akhtar, S., Qalati, S. A., Anwar, F., & Khan, M. A. (2020). The impact of transformational leadership on employee retention: Mediation and moderation through organizational citizenship behavior and communication. *Frontiers in Psychology, 11,* 314.
- Uhl-Bien, M., Riggio, R. E., Lowe, K. B., & Carsten, M. K. (2014). Followership theory: A review and research agenda. *The leadership quarterly*, *25*(1), 83-104.

Transformational Leadership And Leading Effective Project Teams

Michelle Watson

The theoretical and practical implications of transformational leadership and its effect on team success have been widely discussed. Keller (2006) argues that the transformational style of leadership and its positive effect on teams is a key factor. According to Borcosi (2018), leaders who have a vision but lack the capacity to build effective teams fail to inspire teams to action, which leads to poor performance. However, team members who perform under transformational leaders who model and encourage high ethical values and principles through charismatic means have been known to exceed expectations (Keller, 2006). According to Huang et al. (2019) teams who follow influential leaders are far more likely to be led by their leaders' influence as opposed to their authority. Though the study of transformational leadership and its effect on project success is highly documented as being effective, less is known about the interworkings used to justify the results. One justification involves capable project managers or leaders who are adept at building effective project teams (Aga et al., 2016).

The focus of this qualitative research is to examine how the transformational style of leadership affects project team success. The semi-structured interview method was used to conduct the study. Research questions, which served as a basis for the study, were formulated to examine the techniques transformational leaders use to build and lead project teams and to understand how these leaders motivate and foster team success. Interview questions were also developed to investigate the effectiveness of transformational leaders who identify as transformational. The outcomes from the interviews produced themes like communicating the vision and major keywords like the words team and empower, which highlight the unique characteristics of transformational leaders and the tools they use. As previous studies have shown, project

leaders who communicate the vision, nurture the skill sets of the team members, and build trust through collaborative means increase productivity within project-oriented environments (Goss, 2019). The results of this study reveal a correlation with previous studies surrounding the charismatic, transformational style of leadership and its positive effect on project teams.

Keywords: Leadership, Transformational, Teams

REFERENCES

- Aga, D., Noorderhaven, N., & Vallejo, B. (2016). Transformational leadership and project success: The mediating role of team building. *International Journal of Project Management*, *34*(5), 806–818. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijproman.2016.02.012
- Borcosi, C. (2018). Creating of efficient project teams for successful implementation of projects. *Research and Science Today*, *15*(1), 41–46.
- Goss, J. (2019). A framework for developing and sustaining effective project teams. *The International Journal of Servant-Leadership*, *13*(1), 333–358.
- Huang, C., Huang, J., & Chang, Y. (2019). Team goal orientation composition, team efficacy, and team performance: The separate roles of team leader and members. *Journal of Management & Organization*, *25*(6), 825–843. https://doi.org/10.1017/jmo.2016.62
- Keller, R. (2006). Transformational leadership, initiating structure, and substitutes for leadership:
 A longitudinal study of research and development project team performance. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *91*(1), 202–210. https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.91.1.202

The Way Forward: Advancing Women into Leadership, Research and Strategies for Success

Inva Lumi

The landscape of higher education leadership has long been characterized by a significant gender disparity, particularly at the highest echelons of institutional governance. This study embarks on a critical exploration of the barriers that continue to impede women's ascension to presidency positions within colleges and universities. By employing a phenomenological qualitative approach, this research delves deep into the lived experiences of women who have successfully navigated the complex terrain of academic leadership to attain the role of president. The study's methodology centers on structured interviews with fifteen female college and university presidents. These conversations were carefully crafted to address four pivotal research questions, each designed to uncover the multifaceted challenges these women encountered on their journey to the presidency. Through these in-depth dialogues, participants offered rich, nuanced perspectives on the state of diversity, equity, and inclusion within the realm of academic leadership. The insights gleaned from these interviews paint a vivid picture of the obstacles faced by women in higher education leadership. These barriers often extend beyond overt discrimination, encompassing subtle biases, systemic inequalities, and deeply ingrained cultural expectations. Participants shared stories of navigating complex institutional politics, balancing personal and professional responsibilities, and overcoming societal stereotypes about women in leadership roles. Moreover, the study revealed the strategies and support systems that proved crucial in these women's ascent to presidency. Many participants emphasized the importance of mentorship, both formal and informal, in providing guidance and opening doors to new opportunities. Others highlighted the significance of building robust professional networks and cultivating a strong personal brand within their field.

166

A key outcome of this research is the development of the L.U.M.I. Leadership Model. This innovative framework serves as a practical roadmap for individuals aspiring to leadership positions in higher education. The model takes a holistic approach, addressing not only the professional skills required for leadership but also the personal gualities and strategies necessary to navigate the unique challenges faced by women in these roles. The L.U.M.I. model encompasses four key components: Learning, Understanding, Mentoring, and Innovating. 'Learning' emphasizes the importance of continuous personal and professional development. 'Understanding' focuses on developing a deep comprehension of institutional dynamics and one's own leadership style. 'Mentoring' highlights the dual roles of seeking guidance and providing support to others. Finally, 'Innovating' encourages leaders to bring fresh perspectives and creative solutions to their institutions. This comprehensive model provides aspiring leaders with a structured approach to developing their skills, building their networks, and overcoming potential obstacles. It recognizes that the path to leadership is not linear and requires adaptability, resilience, and a multifaceted skill set. The findings of this study contribute significantly to the ongoing discourse on gender equity in higher education leadership. By illuminating the experiences of successful women presidents, it provides valuable insights for institutions seeking to diversify their leadership and for women aspiring to top positions in academia. Furthermore, this research underscores the importance of systemic change within HEIs. It highlights the need for more inclusive hiring practices, supportive institutional cultures, and targeted professional development programs that address the unique challenges faced by women in leadership roles. In conclusion, this study not only identifies the barriers hindering women's advancement to presidency positions but also offers a practical framework for overcoming these obstacles. The L.U.M.I. Leadership Model, grounded in the real-world experiences of successful women presidents, provides a valuable tool for nurturing the next generation of diverse higher education leaders. As institutions strive for greater equity and

inclusivity, the insights and strategies presented in this research offer a pathway towards a more balanced and representative leadership landscape in higher education.

REFERENCES

AAUW (2016). Barriers & Bias: The Status of Women in Leadership.

Aauw.org. https://www.aacc.nche.edu/wp-

content/uploads/2021/03/AACC 2021 FastFacts.pdf

Adams & Kramer (2022). Diversity, equity and inclusion in the

boardroom <u>https://www.aacu.org/liberaleducation/articles/diversity-equity-and-inclusion-</u> in-the-boardroom

- American Council on Education. (2017). Mapping Internationalization on U.S. Campuses, 2017 Edition. Retrieved from <u>https://www.acenet.edu/Documents/Mapping-</u> <u>Internationalization-2017%20Survey%20Report.pdf</u>
- Creswell, J. W. (2017). Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches (5th ed.). SAGE Publications.
- Hill, C. (2019). The status of women in higher education leadership: A review of the literature. International Journal of Educational Management, 33(2), 198-208.
- Hill, L., & Wheat, C. (2017). The Influence of Mentorship and Role Models on University Women Leaders' Career Paths to University Presidency. The Qualitative Report. 10.46743/2160-3715/2017.2437.
- Ibarra, H. (2013). A Lack of Sponsorship Is Keeping Women from Advancing into Leadership. Harvard Business Review. Retrieved from <u>https://hbr.org/2013/09/a-lack-of-sponsorship-is-keeping-women-from-advancing-into-leadership</u>.
- Johnson, A. (2016). Family and career choices: A study of college students. Journal of College Student Development, 57(1), 34-38.
- Johnson, A. M., & Fournillier, L. (2022). Challenges for Women in Higher Education Leadership: A Comprehensive Review. Journal of Higher Education Management, 37(1), 1-23.

- Leahey, E. (2018). Gender and the Politics of University Leadership: A Global Analysis of the Role of Women in Higher Education. Routledge.
- Ward, K., & Wolf-Wendel, L. E. (2012). Balancing acts: Women in higher education leadership. The Journal of Higher Education, 83(2), 167-193.

Inclusion and Belonging Track

Examining The Role of Cultural Capital in Access and Equity For Female C-STEM Learners Of Color: A Doctoral Dissertation Study

Tiffany L. Wright

Equitable C-STEM (Computing, Science, Technology, Engineering, and Mathematics) education is essential to diversity in our rapidly evolving global world. C-STEM principles and associated content can expose learners to the foundational operations of today's virtual world (Schuetz et al., 2018). Technology guides our classrooms, workspaces, social networking, health professional interactions, and more. As an array of individuals utilize technology for varying purposes, it is necessary to consider the multitude of ethnicities, cultures, beliefs, and other vital aspects that compose user identities. Representation in technology is a concern because the composition of the workforce neglects to reflect the diversity of technology users (George, 2022). The C-STEM educational pipeline plays a significant role in this issue as marginalized groups, such as female learners of color, benefit less from early preparation for the workforce (Metcalf, 2010; Goode, 2010a; John & Carnoy, 2019). Equity and access in C-STEM education are essential to advancement in the technological workforce. The current study aimed to examine the impact of cultural capital (derived from Bourdieu & Passeron, 1977) on the access and equity of C-STEM learners of color under the following four tenets of Yosso's (2005) Community Cultural Wealth model: aspirational, familial, social, and navigational capital. A theoretical framework of Critical Race Theory (CRT; Crenshaw, 1988) was utilized to frame the study. Research objectives explored the impacts of cultural capital on the perceived access and equity of female C-STEM learners. Qualitative methodology guided the study under the integrated approach of Quantitative Ethnography (QE), which examines qualitative data with supporting statistical analysis. Analysis was completed utilizing the Epistemic Network Analysis

(ENA) webtool. Discourse analysis provided the researcher with a lens through which data from participants' interview responses were analyzed. As a retrospective study, the researcher explored the impact of participants' cultural backgrounds on their educational and career trajectories in C-STEM. Participants consisted of 15 women of color who self-identified as Black/African American, Hispanic/Latina, and Korean-American with degrees in computer science and closely related C-STEM fields. Key findings indicate a positive relationship between the connection of access to aspirational, familial, social, and navigational capital. Strong connections were also identified with the emergent cultural and financial support codes. The findings indicate that the female C-STEM learners of color in the study found encouragement in their journeys, could navigate various structures, and could thrive in community because of access to financial and cultural resources. Furthermore, the findings indicate the success that results from positive community networks for learners of color. Implications highlight enrichment programs and professional organizations which were reported to have a positive impact on participants, especially those that celebrated learners' cultural identities. Such external support agencies serve as an effective bridge to fill the gaps that K-16 institutions are often challenged with in C-STEM educational representation.

Keywords: computing education, C-STEM, access, equity.

REFERENCES

Bourdieu, P. & Passeron, J. (1977) Reproduction in education, society and culture. SAGE.

Crenshaw, K.W. (1988). Race, reform, and retrenchment: transformation and legitimation in antidiscrimination law. *Harvard Law Review*, *101*(7), 1331–1387. https://doi-org.lib.pepperdine.edu/10.2307/1341398

George, K. L., Sax, L. J., Wofford, A. M., & Sundar, S. (2022). The tech trajectory: Examining the role of college environments in shaping students' interest in computing careers. *Research in Higher Education*, Jan 2022, P1. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11162-021-09671-7

- Goode, J. (2010a). Mind the gap: The digital dimension of college access. *The Journal of Higher Education, 81*(5), 583–618. https://doi.org/10.1080/00221546.2010.11779068
- John, J. P., & Carnoy, M. (2019). The case of computer science education, employment, gender, and race/ethnicity in Silicon Valley, 1980-2015. *Journal of Education and Work, 32*(5), 421–435. https://doi.org/10.1080/13639080.2019.1679728
- Metcalf, H. (2010). Stuck in the pipeline: A critical review of STEM workforce literature. *InterActions: UCLA Journal of Education and Information Studies, 6*(2). https://doi.org/10.5070/D462000681
- Schuetz, R. L., Biancarosa, G., & Goode, J. (2018). Is technology the answer? Investigating students' engagement in math. *Journal of Research on Technology in Education*, *50*(4), 318–332. https://doi.org/10.1080/15391523.2018.1490937
- Yosso, T.J. (2005). Whose culture has capital? A critical race theory discussion of community cultural wealth. *Race Ethnicity and Education, 8*(1), 69-91. https://doi.org/10.1080/1361332052000341006

5 Totally Ineffective Strategies for Teaching or Class Presentations (and How to Avoid Them): Putting Learning Science into Practice

Dennis Lowe

The primary aim of this conference is to bridge the gap between research and practice. The symposium themes highlight gaps in leadership, belonging, therapy, and trauma. There is another significant "research-practice gap" faced by most educators at GSEP. Many books and articles provide findings on the science of learning and their implications for practice. Faculty members often attend trainings and workshops on effective teaching practices based on learning science. However, several have noted (e.g., Agarwal & Bain, 2019) that while educators are initially fascinated with these principles, many ideas get filed away and are rarely implemented in the classroom. As a result, the "research-practice gap" is very relevant to the field of learning science. Any effort to bridge this gap is a worthwhile endeavor. How can we encourage instructors to incorporate learning science into their teaching practice so these principles don't lie dormant in books and journals?

One possible reason for this gap is that knowing does not equate to doing. Even if educators appreciate key findings from learning science, they may need to learn how to embed them in their courses. We may all benefit from models or demonstrations of educators who implement these principles into their classes and presentations.

Having acknowledged the need to bridge this research-practice gap, what is the best way to present on this topic at an academic conference? Do conference presenters utilize the science of learning when crafting their presentations? Or, is there a tendency to revert to more traditional didactic methods? In an article on this topic, Corwin et al. (2019) encourage presenters to utilize scientific principles to "improve learning, engagement, and inclusiveness"

(p. 1), leading to more effective conference presentations. Therefore, a core objective of this presentation is to incorporate principles of learning science in how it is conducted. Novelty boosts learning. Consistent with the title, I will use a tongue-in-cheek approach to demonstrate five strategies that represent the opposite of what key findings from learning science suggest (e.g., passive learning, high content load, fixed mindset, unimodal learning). This contrasting approach is intended as a novel, engaging, and active way to convey these ideas. For example, I will begin by putting participants into a passive learning mode while displaying information in a "high content load" format. This experiential exercise is designed to demonstrate the ineffectiveness of these strategies (which are still in everyday use). In contrast, we will then engage in an active learning, lower content-load activity that is more engaging and digestible. We will process these contrasting experiences together to encourage first-hand experiences highlighting the value of utilizing learning science to create more effective learning strategies in our courses.

A similar contrasting-style approach will be utilized to highlight the importance of other key learning science findings, such as supporting diverse learning through multimodal learning activities, social interaction, real-world applications, and the value of emotional engagement with the material.

In my view, this proposal is consistent with the conference theme regarding strategies to overcome barriers between research and practice. I have presented at most GSEP Research Symposiums, and they have been a fun and enjoyable way to interact with my colleagues on topics of mutual interest.

REFERENCES

Agarwal, P. & P. Bain. (2019). Powerful teaching: Unleash the science of learning. Jossey-Bass.

- Artze-Vega, I., Darby, F., Dewsbury, B., & Imad, M. (2023). *The Norton guide to equity-minded teaching*. Norton.
- Corwin, L. A., Prunuske, A., & Seidel, S. B. (2018). Scientific presenting: Using evidence-based classroom practices to deliver effective conference presentations. *CBE Life Sciences Education*, *17*(1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1187/cbe.17-07-0146</u>
- Lang, J.M. (2021). Small teaching: Everyday lessons from the science of learning (2nd ed). Jossey-Bass.
- Watson, E. & Busch, B (2021). *The science of learning: 99 studies that every teacher needs to know* (2nd ed.). Routledge

Holistic Student Success: Is HoustonISD sanctuary site the answer post COVID-19?

Andrew Jones

Dana Carmouche

Constructing an environment that nurtures a student's ability to actively engage and succeed, remains an incessant issue within the K-12 sector. Student success has traditionally been the yardstick for assessing district accountability yet, the economic, racial and educational inequalities for marginalized students continues to grow. COVID-19 and the ominous digital divide has prompted a global reimagining of the educational experience, requiring an alignment of what students need and experience, coupled with what schools provide. Our intent in this study is to offer insight through a Holistic Approach, by exploring obstacles to equitable access, which hinder successful outcomes for marginalized populations. Americans must collectively come together to abolish the social injustice in education that disproportionately impacts marginalized students. Education inequality is a civil rights' issue that not only erodes the fabric of what established America as a place of freedom and equity for all, but our current actions will determine the future for generations to come. To create a successful educational experience for students, marginalized populations in particular, resources must be reallocated to improve the well-being of the whole child, rather than patching up a broken educational system. The global pandemic has afforded educational stakeholders an opportunity to reimagine education and create innovative strategies for the next generation of scholars. This study explores the innovative sanctuary site within Houston Independent School District (HoustonISD), post COVID-19.

Keywords: Holist student success, COVID-19, digital divide, education, marginalized populations, social justice, equity

REFERENCES

Bastrikin, A. (2020). College enrollment & student demographic statistics. EducationData.org https://educationdata.org/college-enrollment-statistics/

Baum, S., Kurose, C., & McPherson, M. (2013). An overview of American higher education. Future of Children, 23(1), 17-39. http://www.jstor.com/stable/23409487

Biography.com Editors. (2014, April 2).*Horace Mann Biography*. A&E Television Networks. https://www.biography.com/scholar/horace-mann. Accessed on July 6, 2020.

Bowden, J., Tickle, L., Naumann, K. (2019). The four pillars of tertiary student engagement and

success: a holistic measurement approach. Studies in Higher Education.

https://www.tandfonline.com https://doi.org/10.1080/03075079.2019.1672647

Carpenter, J. and Webb, S. (2020, April 6). Now more than ever, Houston's 'digital divide' puts children's education in peril. *The Houston Chronicle*. Retrieved from https://www.houstonchronicle.com/news/education/article/houston-digital-dividecoronavirus-kids-schools-15178184.php#photo-19263533

- Cerullo, M. (2020, March 23). Black and Hispanic workers less able to work from home. CBS News. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/work-from-home-black- hispanicworkers/
- Creswell, J. W. (2007). Qualitative inquiry & research design: choosing among five approaches. India: SAGE Publications.
- Creswell, J. D., Creswell, J. W. (2017). Research Design: Qualitative, Quantitative, and Mixed Methods Approaches. United States: SAGE Publications.

Darling-Hammond, L. (1998, March 1). "Unequal Opportunity: Race and Education." *Brookings Institute*. https://www.brookings.edu/articles/unequal-opportunity-race-and- education/.

Dixson, A.D. & Anderson, C.R., (2018). Where are We? Critical Race Theory in Education 20 Years Later, Peabody Journal of Education, 93:1, 121-131, DOI:10.1080/0161956X.2017.1403194. Retrieved from

https://doi.org/10.1080/0161956X.2017.1403194

- Duncan, J. (2016). CPPA Inquiry into the Ministry of Education's post-earthquake response for education in Christchurch. Christchurch, New Zealand: Canterbury Primary Principals Association.
- Finkelstein, B. (1990). Perfecting Childhood: Horace Mann and the Origins of Public Education Goldrick-Rab, S. (2010). Challenges and Opportunities for Improving Community College Student Success. *Review of Educational Research*, *80*(3), 437–469. https://doi.org/10.3102/0034654310370163
- Growe, R. & Montgomery, P. (2003). Educational Equity in America: Is Education the Great Equalizer? Retrieved from https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ842412.pdf
- Haveman, R., & Wilson, K. (2007). Economic inequality in college access, matriculation, and graduation. In Maxwell school conference on economic inequality and higher education.
- Ideas42 (2016). Nudging for success: Using behavioral science to improve the postsecondary student journey. https://www.ideas42.org/wpcontent/uploads/2016/09/Nudging-For-Success-FINAL.pdf
- Krogstad, J.M., Gonzalez-Barrera, A. & Noe-Bustamente, L. (2020, April 3). U.S. Latinos among hardest hit by pay cuts, job losses due to Coronavirus. Pew Research Center. Retrieved from https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2020/04/03/u-s-latinos-among- hardest-hitby-pay-cuts-job-losses-due-to-coronavirus/.

 Kuhfeld, M., Soland, J., Tarasawa, B., Johnson, A., Ruzek, E., & Liu, J. (2020). Projecting the potential impacts of COVID-19 school closures on academic achievement. Educational Researcher. Retrieved from Annenberg Institute at Brown University: https://doi.org/10.26300/cdrv-yw05

- Maslow, A. H. (1958). A Dynamic Theory of Human Motivation. In C. L. Stacey & M. DeMartino (Eds.), Understanding human motivation (p. 26–47). Howard Allen Publishers. https://doi.org/10.1037/11305-004
- McLoughlin, G.M., McCarthy, J.A., McGuirt, J.T. et al. Addressing Food Insecurity through a Health Equity Lens: A Case Study of Large Urban School Districts during the COVID-19 Pandemic. J Urban Health (2020). https://doi.org/10.1007/s11524-020-00476-0
- Musu, L. (2018, October). The Digital Divide: Differences in Home Internet Access. Retrieved from https://nces.ed.gov/blogs/nces/post/the-digital-divide-differences-in-home-internetaccess
- NAACP. (2020, March). Ten equity implications of the Coronavirus COVID-19 outbreak in the United States. Retrieved from https://naacp.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/Ten-Equity-Considerations-of-the-Coronavirus-COVID-19-Outbreak-in-the-United-States Version-2.pdf.
- Oberg, T and Rafique, S. (2020, August 17th). Thousands of Texans stopped learning during the pandemic. ABC13 Eyewitness News. Retrieved from https://abc13.com/feature/education/thousands-of-texans-stopped-learning-during-thepandemic/6374475/
- Picou, J. S., & Marshall, B. K. (2007). Social impacts of Hurricane Katrina on displaced K-12 students and educational institutions in coastal Alabama counties: Some preliminary observations. Sociological Spectrum, 27, 767-780.
- Romo, S. (2020, September 1st). HISD parents question online learning due to digital divide. ABC13 Eyewitness News. Retrieved from https://abc13.com/education-hisd-digitaldivide-covid-19-houston/6397533/.
- Spencer, B. Methodist church creating safe space for students while virtual learning during pandemic. Click2Houston Investigative Report. Retrieved from

https://www.click2houston.com/news/local/2020/07/25/methodist-church-creating-safe-space-for-students-while-virtual-learning-during-pandemic/

- Texas Education Agency (2020). SY 20-21 Attendance and Enrollment FAQ. Retrieved from https://tea.texas.gov/sites/default/files/covid/SY-2020-21-Attendance-and-Enrollment.pdf
- Timmerman, E. (2012). The Kalamazoo School Case: Supporting High School Education -Kalamazoo Public Library. Kalamazoo Public Library Home Page - Kalamazoo Public Library. Retrieved from http://www.kpl.gov/local-history/education/kalamazooschoolcase.aspx
- Tippetts, M. M., Brandley, A. T., Metro, J., King, M., Ogren, C., & Zick, C. D. (2020). Promoting Persistence: The Role of Academic Advisors. *Journal of College Student Retention: Research, Theory & Practice.* https://doi.org/10.1177/1521025120924804
- Thompson, D. (2013, November 6). "The Workforce Is Even More Divided by Race than You Think." *The Atlantic*. Retrieved from https://www.theatlantic.com/business/archive/2013/11/the-workforce-is-even-moredivided-by-race-than-you-think/281175/
- War on Drugs (2011). Report of The Global Commission on Drug Policy. www.globalcommissiondrugs.org.
- Wilkins, B. (2005). Should Public Education be a Federal Fundamental Right? BYU Educ. & L.J.261-290. Retrieved from https://digitalcommons.law.byu.edu/elj/vol2005/iss2/8

Assessing the Leadership Roles of Women in Religion

Ali Holness-Roland

The roles of women within the institutional structure of various religions are limited. In the United States, women are known to be the majority of the numbers, even members of those sitting in the pew, and yet continue to remain a minority in roles of leadership. Women are completing the prerequisite educational requirements for ordination and obtaining ordination but are often being stalled by systemic factors that are interwoven into the fabric of various churches and denominational designs. Women are using creative ways to maintain themselves professionally and financially within the professional religious sector. A significant number of black women have served high posts in major denominations that are predominantly white, and a much smaller number of Hispanic women are also making their presence felt in denominational structures (Hargrove, 1985). Still, this growing progression does not allow for a sufficient representation that significantly represents the membership, which is female-dominated. The need is across religious lines and not specific to one religion. Some religions seem to be making an effort toward equity but continue to lag behind. In Islam, there is a growing body of women who are seeking to change the reality for other women by redeveloping their identities to fit into a new framework. While women in the Arab world have been considered invisible, they are becoming the agents of possible transformations in the societies in which their voices had traditionally not been heard (Cook, 2010). While women did not create these systemic injustices, they have existed for centuries. Historically, indigenous cultures were manipulated through the use of their religious symbols to assign male symbols as conquerors and female symbols as conquered (Rapp, 1978).

Any exploration of women's part in the history of religion soon encounters two constraints: women usually outnumber men, while men exercise the authority (James, 1978). This study seeks to use a review of the literature to expose the lack of equity within church leadership while also exploring its impact on women leaders through the interview process. The research will use a qualitative approach that involves interviews with current religious women leaders. The anticipated findings are that women are negatively impacted by the lack of equitable gender diversity within religious leadership. The implications of this study are far-reaching as women are making attempts to expand their religious leadership roles and as church communities are seeking to maintain relevancy in an age of mass exodus from traditional religion.

Keywords: Women, Religion, Diversity, Leadership

REFERENCES

- Cooke, M. (2000). Women, Religion, and the Postcolonial Arab World. *Cultural Critique*, *45*, 150–184. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/1354370</u>
- Hargrove, B., Schmidt, J. M., & Davaney, S. G. (1985). Religion and the Changing Role of Women. *The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*, *480*, 117–131. http://www.jstor.org/stable/1045339
- James, J. W. (1978). Women and Religion: An Introduction. *American Quarterly*, *30*(5), 579–581. https://doi.org/10.2307/2712398
- Rapp, R. (1978). Women, Religion, and Archaic Civilizations: An Introduction. *Feminist Studies*, *4*(3), 1–6. https://doi.org/10.2307/3177534

Reducing Academic Imposterism Among Doctoral Students (Academic COP Newbies) Gabriella Miramontes

Maria Brahme

Initially identified as the imposter syndrome or imposter phenomenon (IP) by Clance and Imes in 1978, the IP experience has been investigated within many fields, environments, and populations. Studies have investigated populations and geographies as varied as medical students in a surgical boot camp (Choron et al., 2023), Asian students working on their masters' theses in a Kazakhstani university (Hajar & Mhamad, 2021), Indigenous women employees in academic libraries (Bews et al., 2022), Marginalized STEMM undergraduates in the UK (Meadhbh Murray et al., 2023), Black women PhD students in STEMM (Simon, 2020), a Canadian emerging music therapist of Kenyan ethnic Indian descent (Shah 2022), luxury consumers in the U.S. (Goor et al., 2020), United States' law school professors (Ochs, 2022), and current as well as historical female Christians (Abdallah, 2022), to name a few. Bews et al. (2022), however, maintain that the majority of IP research has taken place within higher education.

IP has been aligned with the experience of a "newbie" in a community of practice [COP] (Auzenne, 2020; Gutierrez, 2022; McMains, et al., 2023). All three studies are, coincidentally, situated in academia including, respectively, new faculty in the graduate medical education environment (McMains, et al., 2023), a post-doctoral fellow's experience (Auzenne, 2020), and high achieving students of color enrolled in an honors program at an R1 research institution (Gutierrez, 2022). COPs were identified as efficient, organically occurring learning systems by Lave and Wenger (1991), and Brown and Duguid (1991). The experience of being a newbie, or new member of a COP entails discomfort and tension as individuals develop familiarity with the

language, tools, and conventions of the community (Lave & Wenger, 1991; Wenger & Wenger, 1998).

IP sufferers are typically unable to take credit for their accomplishments, instead attributing successes to chance, coincidence, or fortune (Clance & Imes, 1978; Matteucci 2014). Matteucci (2014) found that students experiencing IP sought social approval by attributing both their success and failure externally, so that they were not perceived as either incompetent or prideful. Anxiety and depression are frequently associated with Imposterism, as are low self-esteem and the fear of being found out as a a fraud by colleagues, or superiors (Maftei et al., 2021, Ironically, IP often leads individuals to engage in self-handicapping strategies; behaviors that are imagined as protective (Gadbois & Sturgeon, 2011; Meurer & Costa, 2020; Pulford et al., 2005), but can impair eventual academic successes (Elliot et al. 2011; Jensen & Deemer, 2020, Sakulku & Alexander, 2011; Urdan & Midgley, 2001). For example, self-doubt may be addressed by individuals with avoidance strategies, over-preparation for projects or by procrastination (Clance, 1985; Elliot et al., 2011; Sakulku & Alexander, 2011). IP is commonly observed in high pressure environments (Elliot et al., 2011), such as doctoral studies programs. Faculty have observed symptoms of the phenomenon, including delays in progress on a dissertation or repeated changes on doctoral thesis research topics. These behaviors have also been described as self-sabotage strategies (Cowman & Ferrari, 2002; Ferrari & Thompson, 2006).

The current phenomenological study proposes to examine the possible reduction of IP symptoms among GSEP graduate students as a result of their participation as presenters at conferences, as well as the alignment of student experiences with newbies in a community of practice.

REFERENCES

Abdallah, A. F. D. (2022). Female Christian Responses to Contexts of Imposed Impostorism. *TheoLogica*, *6*(1), 127–149.

https://doi.org/10.14428/thl.v6i1.61213

Auzenne-Curl, C. (2020). Fear, Fellowship, and Finding a Voice: An Autobiographical Narrative of Being and Becoming in an Established Research Community. In *Palgrave Studies on Leadership and Learning in Teacher Education* (Palgrave Macmillan. Available from: Springer Nature. One New York Plaza, Suite 4600 New York, NY 10004. Tel: 800-777-4643; Tel: 212-460-1500; Fax: 212-460-1700; e-mail:customerservice@springernature.com; Web site: https://www.springer.com/gp/education-language). Palgrave Studies on Leadership and Learning in Teacher Education; https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-56674-6_6

- Bews, E., MacLeod, K., & Paul, B. (2022). Imposter syndrome in academic libraries: Indigenous women edition. Urban Library Journal, 28(2), 1–13. <u>https://lib.pepperdine.edu/login?url=https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true</u> <u>&AuthType=ip,url,uid,cookie&db=lxh&AN=162051272&login.asp%3fcustid%3ds8480238</u> <u>&site=ehost-live&scope=site</u>
- Brown, J. S., Duguid, P., & Weinberger, D. (2001). *The social life of information* Harvard Business Review Press. http://public.eblib.com/choice/publicfullrecord.aspx?p=5182617

Choron, R. L., Manzella, A., Teichman, A. L., Cai, J., Schroeder, M. E., Yao, M., & Greenberg,
P. (2023). The Impact of Surgical Boot Camp on Medical Student Confidence and
Imposter Syndrome. *Journal of Surgical Research*, *283*, 872–878.
https://lib.pepperdine.edu/login?url=https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true
& AuthType=ip,url,uid,cookie&db=a9h&AN=161361218&login.asp%3fcustid%3ds848023
https://search.ebscohost.com/login.asp%3fcustid%3ds848023

- Clance, P. R. (1985). *The impostor phenomenon: Overcoming the fear that haunts your success*. Atlanta, GA: Peachtree Publishers.
- Clance, P. R., & Imes, S. A. (1978). The imposter phenomenon in high achieving women:
 Dynamics and therapeutic intervention. *Psychotherapy: Theory, Research & Practice*, 15(3), 241–247. APA PsycArticles. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/h0086006</u>
- Cowman, S., & Ferrari, J. R. (2002). "Am I for real?" Predicting impostor tendencies from selfhandicapping and affective components. Social Behavior and Personality: An international journal, 30, 119-126
- Elliot, A. J., Thrash, T. M., & Murayama, K. (2011). A longitudinal analysis of self-regulation and well- being: Avoidance personal goals, avoidance coping, stress generation, and subjective well-being. *Journal of Personality, 79,* 643–674. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-6494.2011.00694.x.
- Elliot, D. L. (2022). A "doctoral compass": Strategic reflection, self-assessment and recalibration for navigating the "twin" doctoral journey. *Studies in Higher Education*, *47*(8), 1652–1665.

https://lib.pepperdine.edu/login?url=https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true &AuthType=ip,url,uid,cookie&db=eft&AN=158162669&login.asp%3fcustid%3ds8480238 &site=ehost-live&scope=site

- Ferrari, J. R., & Thompson, T. (2006). Impostor fears: Links with self-presentational concerns and self-handicapping behaviours. *Personality and Individual Differences, 40*(2), 341– 352.
- Gadbois, S. A., & Sturgeon, R. D. (2011). Academic self-handicapping: Relationships with learning specific and general self-perceptions and academic performance over time: Academic self-handicapping. *British Journal of Educational Psychology, 81,* 207–222. https://doi.org/10.1348/000709910X 522186.

- Goor, D., Ordabayeva, N., Keinan, A., & Crener, S. (2020). The Impostor Syndrome from Luxury Consumption. *Journal of Consumer Research*, *46*(6), 1031–1051. https://doi.org/10.1093/jcr/ucz044
- Gutiérrez, M. C. (2022). Counterstories of Honors Students of Color. *Honors in Practice*, *18*, 9–27. ERIC.

https://lib.pepperdine.edu/login?url=https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true &AuthType=ip,url,uid,cookie&db=eric&AN=EJ1353655&login.asp%3fcustid%3ds848023 8&site=ehost-live&scope=site

- Hajar, A., & Mhamed, A. A. S. (2021). Exploring Postgraduate Students' Challenges and Strategy Use While Writing a Master's Thesis in an English-Medium University in Kazakhstan. *Tertiary Education and Management*, 27(3), 187–207. https://lib.pepperdine.edu/login?url=https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true & AuthType=ip,url,uid,cookie&db=eric&AN=EJ1316647&login.asp%3fcustid%3ds848023 a&site=ehost-live&scope=site
- Jensen, L. E., & Deemer, E. D. (2020). Attachment style and self-handicapping: The mediating role of the imposter phenomenon. *Social Psychology of Education*, *23*(5), 1259–1276. https://lib.pepperdine.edu/login?url=https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true &AuthType=ip,url,uid,cookie&db=eft&AN=146680868&login.asp%3fcustid%3ds8480238 &site=ehost-live&scope=site
- Lave, J., & Wenger, E. (1991). *Situated learning: legitimate peripheral participation*. Cambridge University Press.
- Maftei, A., Dumitriu, A., & Holman, A.-C. (2021). "They will discover I'm a fraud!" The Impostor Syndrome Among Psychology Students. *Studia Psychologica*, *63*(4), 337–351. <u>https://lib.pepperdine.edu/login?url=https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true</u> <u>&AuthType=ip,url,uid,cookie&db=a9h&AN=154165340&login.asp%3fcustid%3ds848023</u> <u>8&site=ehost-live&scope=site</u>

Matteucci, M. C. (2014). Social utility versus social desirability of students' attributional self presentation strategies. *Social Psychology of Education, 17,* 541–563. https://doi.org/10.1007/s1121 8-014-9256-8.

McMains, K. C., Konopasky, A., Durning, S. J., & Meyer, H. S. (2023). Do All Roads Lead to Full Participation? Examining Trajectories of Clinical Educators in Graduate Medical Education through Situated Learning Theory. *Teaching & Learning in Medicine*, 1–11. <u>https://lib.pepperdine.edu/login?url=https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true &AuthType=ip,url,uid,cookie&db=a9h&AN=169807020&login.asp%3fcustid%3ds848023 8&site=ehost-live&scope=site</u>

- Meadhbh Murray, Ó., Tiffany Chiu, Y.-L., Wong, B., & Horsburgh, J. (2023). Deindividualising
 Imposter Syndrome: Imposter Work among Marginalised STEMM Undergraduates in the
 UK. Sociology, 57(4), 749–766. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/00380385221117380</u>
- Meurer, A. M., & Costa, F. (2020). Behold the best and worst of me: The impostor phenomenon and academic behavior in the business area. *Eis o Melhor e o Pior de Mim: Fenômeno Impostor e Comportamento Acadêmico Na Área de Negócios.*, 31(83), 348–363. https://doi.org/10.1590/1808-057x201910370

Ochs, S. L. (2022). Imposter Syndrome & the Law School Caste System. *Pace Law Review*,

42(2), 373–416.
<u>https://lib.pepperdine.edu/login?url=https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true</u>
<u>&AuthType=ip,url,uid,cookie&db=a9h&AN=158687630&login.asp%3fcustid%3ds848023</u>
8&site=ehost-live&scope=site

Pulford, B. D., Johnson, A., & Awaida, M. (2005). A cross-cultural study of predictors of self handi-capping Pulford, B. D., Johnson, A., & Awaida, M. (2005). A cross-cultural study of predictors of self-handicapping in university students. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 39(4), 727–737. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2005.02.008</u>

- Sakulku, J., & Alexander, J. (2011). The imposter phenomenon. *International Journal of Behavioral Science, 6,* 73–92. https://doi.org/10.14456/ijbs.2011.6.
- Shah, P. (2022). "Should I really be doing this?!" Experiences of Imposter Phenomenon as an Emerging Music Therapist. « Suis-Je Vraiment à Ma Place? » Les Tribulations d'une Jeune Musicothérapeute Aux Prises Avec Le Phénomène de l'imposteur., 28(1), 73–86. <u>https://lib.pepperdine.edu/login?url=https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true &AuthType=ip,url,uid,cookie&db=mah&AN=162306854&login.asp%3fcustid%3ds848023 8&site=ehost-live&scope=site</u>

Simon, M. (2020). STEMming Within a Double Minority: How the Impostor Syndrome Affects Black Women Ph.D. Students. *International Journal of Multiple Research Approaches*, *12*(2), 185–201. <u>https://lib.pepperdine.edu/login?url=https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true</u> <u>&AuthType=ip,url,uid,cookie&db=eft&AN=147860156&login.asp%3fcustid%3ds8480238</u> &site=ehost-live&scope=site

Urdan, T., & Midgley, C. (2001). Academic self-handicapping: What we know, what more there is to learn. *Educational Psychology Review*, *13*, 115–138. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1009061303214.

URM Mentorship: What's working and what's not?

Elias Saade

Jennifer Miyake-Trapp

The study of mentorship has grown in recent decades, receiving increased attention in scholarly literature and a variety of professional, academic, and personal contexts (Kovnatska, 2014; Fagenson, 1989). The benefits of mentorship have been especially well-documented in the workplace (Kram, 1985), academic settings (Eby et al., 2013; Joshi et al., 2019), and youth programs (Rhodes, 2005). Specifically, mentorship yields positive outcomes such as career advancement for the protege in the form of tangible and intangible outcomes (e.g., salary increase, promotions, satisfaction at work; Kram, 1985), psychosocial development (e.g., development of a supportive network, fulfillment, friendship, psychological health; Kram, 1985; Allen et al., 2004; Johnson, 2002), and development of one's scholarly and professional identity to foster a sense of belonging and acceptance (Zaniewski & Reinholz, 2016; Joshi et al., 2019; NAESM, 2019). Notably, a sense of belonging and acceptance has been most prominent and essential for individuals from underrepresented minority (URMs) groups.

Researchers have noted youth mentoring as a critical time period for establishing a sense of identity and belonging, which, in turn, supports URM youth in developing their professional identity and self-acceptance. Additionally, mentoring supports URMs through the development of social capital provided by their mentors. In academic settings, providing social capital is imperative to facilitating individual and collective goal achievement, and, more importantly, creating a space for URMs to thrive and navigate academic settings. Based on an extensive literature review, this presentation highlights the research exploring effective practices and challenges in mentorship for URM groups in a variety of settings.

REFERENCES

- Allen, T. D., Lentz, E., & Day, R. (2006). Career Success Outcomes Associated With Mentoring Others: A Comparison of Mentors and Nonmentors. *Journal of Career Development*, 32(3), 272–285.
- Eby, L. T. de T., Allen, T. D., Hoffman, B. J., Baranik, L. E., Sauer, J. B., Baldwin, S., Morrison, M. A., Kinkade, K. M., Maher, C. P., Curtis, S., & Evans, S. C. (2013). An interdisciplinary meta-analysis of the potential antecedents, correlates, and consequences of protégé perceptions of mentoring. *Psychological Bulletin*, *139*(2), 441–476.
- Fagenson, E. A. (1989). The Mentor Advantage: Perceived Career/Job Experiences of Proteges Versus Non-Proteges. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, *10*(4), 309–320.
- Johnson, W. B. (2002). The intentional mentor: Strategies and guidelines for the practice of mentoring. *Professional Psychology, Research and Practice*, *33*(1), 88–96.
- Joshi, M., Aikens, M. L., & Dolan, E. L. (2019). Direct Ties to a Faculty Mentor Related to Positive Outcomes for Undergraduate Researchers. *Bioscience*, *69*(5), 389–397.
- Kram, Kathy E., and Lynn A. Isabella. (1985). Mentoring Alternatives: The Role of Peer
 Relationships in Career Development. *The Academy of Management Journal*, *28*(1), 110–132.
- Kovnatska, O. (2014). Say Yes to Mentoring! *Strategic Finance*, *95*(11).National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine; Policy and Global Affairs; Board on Higher Education and Workforce; Committee on Effective Mentoring in STEMM. (2019). *The Science of Effective Mentorship in STEMM* (M. L. Dahlberg & A. Byars-Winston (eds.)). National Academies Press (US).
- Rhodes, J. E. (Ed.). (2002). A critical view of youth mentoring. *New Directions for Youth Development: Theory Practice Research.*, 131. <u>https://psycnet.apa.org/fulltext/2003-</u> <u>02187-000.pdf</u>

Zaniewski, A. M., & Reinholz, D. (2016). Increasing STEM success: a near-peer mentoring program in the physical sciences. *International Journal of STEM Education*, *3*(1), 14.

Navigating the Intersection: Black Perspectives on Inclusion, Diversity, and Belonging in Research and Practice

Cordaro Davis

In recent years, there has been a growing recognition of the critical need to dismantle barriers and foster inclusive environments within research and practice settings. However, the voices and experiences of Black individuals within these spaces often remain marginalized, resulting in persistent challenges to genuine inclusion, diversity, equity, and belonging. This proposal will illuminate Black researchers, scholars, and practitioners' unique perspectives and challenges as they navigate the complex intersection of race, identity, and academia. This proposal will examine the complex aspects of inclusion and belonging from the Black perspective using critical race theory and intersectionality frameworks. By examining the structural, systemic, and cultural barriers that sustain exclusion and marginalization, I aim to foster a deeper comprehension of the underlying factors contributing to inequity within research and practice environments. Moreover, my presentation will spotlight innovative approaches and exemplary methods to foster inclusive environments that celebrate the richness of Black experiences and cultivate a sense of belonging for all individuals. This research will address Black individuals' structural and systemic barriers by critically examining peer-reviewed studies. By centering Black scholars' and practitioners' voices and experiences, this research aims to inspire concrete actions toward dismantling barriers, fostering authentic diversity, and cultivating a culture of belonging in research and practice communities worldwide. Join in illuminating the path toward a more equitable and inclusive future for all.

Problem: Systemic barriers perpetuate exclusion and marginalization of Black individuals (especially women) in research and practice settings, hindering genuine inclusion, diversity, equity, and belonging (Porter & Byrd, 2021). These barriers are deeply rooted in historical

inequalities and biases within academia and professional spheres.

Methods: With the frameworks of intersectionality and critical race theory, this proposal will examine peer-reviewed studies investigating the experiences and obstacles encountered by Black individuals in research and practice environments. These studies employ qualitative and quantitative methodologies, including surveys, interviews, and content analysis, to investigate the multifaceted dimensions of inclusion and belonging.

Results: The analysis reveals pervasive disparities in access to resources, opportunities, and recognition for Black individuals within research and practice environments. Despite promoting diversity and inclusion, structural and cultural barriers undermine progress toward genuine equity and belonging. Studies have served as a compelling reminder that certain universities may not be as successful in achieving diversity and inclusivity as they profess or perceive (Ross & Edwards, 2016)

Practical Application: By centering Black scholars' and practitioners' voices and experiences, this proposal aims to inspire concrete actions toward dismantling barriers and fostering inclusive environments. To enhance the probability of retaining scholars of color, academic institutions should seriously consider monitoring the welfare and effectiveness of African Americans, consistently inquiring about ways the institution can provide support by implementing equitable policies, promoting diverse representation in leadership positions, and fostering mentorship and overt allyship initiatives to support Black individuals in research and practice settings.

Keywords: inclusion, diversity, equity, belonging, Black perspective, critical race theory, intersectionality, structural barriers, systemic barriers, cultural barriers, marginalized voices,

research-practice settings, peer-reviewed studies, authentic diversity, culture of belonging, concrete actions, equitable future.

REFERENCES

- American Psychological Association. (2020). *Publication manual of the American Psychological Association 2020: the official guide to APA style* (7th ed.). American Psychological Association.
- Dupree, C. H., & Boykin, C. M. (2021). Racial Inequality in Academia: Systemic Origins, Modern Challenges, and Policy Recommendations. Policy Insights from the Behavioral and Brain Sciences, 8(1), 11-18. https://doi.org/10.1177/2372732220984183
- Porter, C. J., & Byrd, J. A. (2021). Understanding Influences of Development on Black Women's Success in U.S. Colleges: A Synthesis of Literature. Review of Educational Research, 91(6), 803-830. https://doi.org/10.3102/00346543211027929
- Ross, H.H., & Edwards, W.J. (2016). African American faculty expressing concerns: breaking the silence at predominantly white research oriented universities. *Race Ethnicity and Education, 19*, 461 - 479.

The Leadership Environment of Women K-12 Principals

Akadius Ashby Ashley Ayvar Esmeralda Lopez Denny Mitchell Jennifer Boyd

In K-12 education, the rise in number of women principals has prompted a critical examination of distinctive leadership styles and experiences. This study examines characteristics associated with styles, strengths, weaknesses, and strategies these leaders employ in K-12 settings. While existing research offers invaluable insights into the nurturing and democratic tendencies of women leaders and their quest for equitable, collaborative environments, there remains a noticeable underrepresentation of women in leadership roles, especially in principals within K-12 institutions. Despite the growing presence of women in leadership, further research is needed to focus on women's experiences in principal roles. Utilizing a phenomenological research approach, the study seeks to bridge gaps by delving into the lived experiences of women leaders in K-12 educational institutions. Grounded in qualitative research, our methodology focuses on understanding the phenomena associated with the unique experiences of leaders in an academic environment. Through in-depth interviews and rigorous thematic analysis, we aim to uncover the multilayered dimensions of women's leadership experiences, shedding light on their triumphs, challenges, and strategies leading to success. Our study encompasses purposeful sampling techniques to ensure a balanced cohort of participants with similar backgrounds, geographic locations, educational qualifications, and tenure in their respective roles. Preliminary findings suggest that women principals exhibit traits synonymous with servant, collaborative leadership and display commitment to principles of transformational leadership. Furthermore, the leaders in the study grapple with internal obstacles such as selfdoubt, imposter syndrome, and feelings of being marginalized in male-dominated environments described as "boy's clubs." It is worth noting that many of the women in our study were approached and encouraged by others to apply for leadership roles, highlighting the persistence of gender norms and systemic barriers in educational leadership. As we continue to collect and analyze rich data, our study aims to contribute invaluable insights into the leadership dynamics of women principles in K-12 education, ultimately informing strategies that foster greater inclusivity and gender equity in educational leadership realms.

Keywords: Women Principals. K-12 Education. Servant Leadership. Transformational

Leadership. Collaborative Leadership. Social Norms. Gender Gap. Gender Stereotypes.

REFERENCES

- Adams, Renee & Funk, Patricia. (2012). Beyond the Glass Ceiling: Does Gender Matter? Working Papers (Universitat Pompeu Fabra. Departamento de Economía y Empresa), Nº. 1172, 2009. 58. 10.2307/41406385.
- Barkhuizen, E. N., Masakane, G., & Van der Sluis, L. (2022). In search of factors that hinder the career advancement of women to senior leadership positions. *Sa Journal of Industrial Psychology*, 48(1). https://doi.org/10.4102/sajip.v48i0.1986
- Beatty B (2000a) The emotions of educational leadership: Breaking the silence. *International Journal of Leadership in Education* 3(4): 330–358.
- Bergeron, Diane & Block, Caryn & Echtenkamp, Alan. (2006). Disabling the Able: Stereotype
 Threat and Women's Work Performance. Human Performance. 19. 133-158.
 10.1207/s15327043hup1902 3.
- Blau, F. D., & Kahn, L. M. (2022). The gender wage gap: Extent, trends, & explanations. *Journal of Labor Economics*, 40(2), 123-145. <u>https://doi.org/xxxxxx</u>

Buitendach, J. H., & Amla, F. (2019). Psychological strengths: an interpretative phenomenological analysis of Muslim women leaders. *Sa Journal of Human Resource Management*, *17*(1), 1–14. <u>https://doi.org/10.4102/sajhrm.v17i0.1185</u>

Bierema, L. L. (2016). Women's leadership: troubling notions of the 'ideal' (male) leader. Advances in Developing Human Resources, 18(2), pp. 119-136.

https:doi.org/10.1177/1523422316641398

- Chance, N. L. (2022). Resilient leadership: a phenomenological exploration into how Black women in higher education leadership navigate cultural adversity. *Journal of Humanistic Psychology, 62*(1), pp. 44-78. <u>https://doi.org/</u> 10.1177/00221678211003000
- Cruz-González, C., Rodríguez, C. L., & Segovia, J. D. (2021). A systematic review of principals' leadership identity from 1993 to 2019. Educational Management Administration & Leadership, 49(1), 31-53. <u>https://doi-org.lib.pepperdine.edu/10.1177/1741143219896053</u>
- Eagly, A. & Carli, L. (2007). Women and the labyrinth of leadership. Harvard business review. 85. 62-71, 146. 10.1037/e664062007-001.
- Eagly, A. H., & Carli, L. L. (2003). The female leadership advantage: An evaluation of the evidence. *The Leadership Quarterly*, *14*(6), 807–834.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.leaqua.2003.09.004

- Edwards, K. M. (2023). Staying Power: Unmasking Systematic Approaches That Would Elevate the Lens of Retention and Sustainability of Black Female Principals in Urban Schools (Order No. 30640762). Available from ProQuestOne Academic. (2864733351). <u>https://www.proquest.com/dissertations-theses/staying-power-unmasking-systematicapproaches/docview/2864733351/se-2</u>
- Famely, K. (2023). The Role of Trust & Collaboration in Culturally Responsive School Leadership (Order No. 30484783). Available from ProQuest One Academic. (2814252906). <u>https://www.proquest.com/dissertations-theses/role-trust-ampcollaboration-culturally/docview/2814252906/se-2</u>

Helgesen, S. (1995). The female advantage: Women's way of leadership. New York: Currency.

- Hill, M. S., & Ragland, J. C. (1995). Women as Educational Leaders: Opening Windows, Pushing Ceilings.
- Hoyt, Crystal. (2010). Women, Men, and Leadership: Exploring the Gender Gap at the Top. Social and Personality Psychology Compass. 4. 484 - 498. 10.1111/j.1751-9004.2010.00274.x.
- Liethwood, K. & Sun, J. (n.d.). *The Nature and Effects of Transformational School Leadership*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0013161X11436268</u>
- Madsen, J. A., & Mabokela, R.O. (2002). African American Leaders' Perceptions of Intergroup Conflict. *Peabody Journal of Education*, 77(1), 35–58.
- Madsen, S. R. (2011). Women and leadership in higher education: current realities, challenges, and future directions. Advances in developing human resources, 14(2), pp. 131-139. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1523422311436299</u>
- Madsen, R. (2011). Women and leadership in higher education: current realities, challenges, and future directions. Advances in Developing Human Resources, 14(2), pp. 131-139. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1523422311436299</u>
- Meng, J. & Neil, M. S. (2021). Inclusive leadership and women in public relations: defining the meaning, functions, and relationships. Journal of Public Relations Research, 33(3), pp. 150-167. https://doi.org/10.1080/1062726X.2021.2010556
- Murakami, E.T., & Törnsen, M. (2017). Female secondary school principals: Equity in the development of professional identities. Educational Management Administration & Leadership, 45(5), 806-824. <u>https://doi-</u>

org.lib.pepperdine.edu/10.1177/1741143217717273

Nidiffer,J. (2010). Overview: women as leaders in academia. In K. O'Connor (Ed.) *Gender and women's leadership*: *A reference handbook* (Vol. II, pp.555-564). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

- Perriton, L. (2022). The problematic persistence of gender reflexivity in women's leadership development. Journal of Management Development, 41(5), pp. 335-347. https://doi.org/ 10.1108/JMD-03-2022-0053
- Rivera, A. (2014). *The Making of Latina Leaders: Leadership Styles, Influences, and Challenges*. Available from CMC Senior Theses.

http://scholarship.claremont.edu/cmc theses/954

Rodgers, S. T. & Lopez-Humphreys, M. (2020). Social work leadership: grand challenges for Black women. *Social Work, 65*(4), pp. 397-400.

http://dx.doi.org.lib.pepperdine.edu/10.1093/sw/swaa041

Sánchez-Moreno, M., López-Yáñez, J., & Toussaint-Banville, M. (2023). Professional identity

formation of female school principals: Gender and emotionality connections.

Management in Education, 37(1), 13-24. https://doi-

org.lib.pepperdine.edu/10.1177/08920206211016454

Senior, C., Howard, C., & Senior, R. (2014). The future and the female academic leader: Advancing student engagement. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *5*.

https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyg.2014.00377

- Snodgrass Rangel, V. (2018). A Review of the Literature on Principal Turnover. *Review of Educational Research*, *88*(1), 87–124. <u>https://doi.org/10.3102/0034654317743197</u>
- The White House Project. (2009, November). *The White House Project report: Benchmarking women's leadership.* Washington DC: Author. Retrieved from

http://thewhitehouseproject.org/documents/Report.pdf

- Wrushen, B. R., & Sherman, W.H. (2008). Women secondary school principals: Multicultural voices from the field. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies in Education*, *21*(5), 457–469. <u>https://doi-org.lib.pepperdine.edu/10.1080/09518390802297771</u>
- Yamamoto, J. K., Gardiner, M. E.,& Tenuto, P. L. (2014). Emotion in leadership: Secondary school administrators' perceptions of critical incidents. Educational Management

Revitalizing Online Learning: Teachers' Perceptions on Boosting Online Engagement for K-12 Education

Alice Pak

This study explores the transformative evolution of online learning, focusing on its role in K-12 online education and the critical issue of student engagement. Tracing its origins from early correspondence courses to today's dynamic, technology-driven platforms, it will examine how online learning has revolutionized educational access, flexibility, and engagement. The study highlights the significant milestones in the evolution of online education, noting the substantial impact of technological advancements that have made learning more interactive, engaging, and personalized (Haleem et al., 2022).

Focusing on K-12 education, this study will examine how online learning has enabled personalized instruction, self-paced learning, and broader access to diverse educational resources (Borup, 2016). Despite its advantages and growing popularity, concerns about its effectiveness in engaging students and fostering deep and meaningful learning experiences still persist. This study delves into these concerns to understand what teachers perceive as key factors influencing student engagement in online environments. By employing a single case study as the methodological approach, the investigation is positioned to dissect complex phenomena with precision, offering a rich, context-specific understanding (Stake, 1995). At its core, the exploration delves into educators' perceptions, aiming to unravel educators' challenges in this new digital landscape, proposing effective strategies to enhance student engagement in K-12 online settings.

Ultimately, this study provides valuable insights into the evolving landscape of online learning, offering a deeper analysis of its effectiveness in the K-12 sector and suggesting practical

solutions to enhance the quality and impact of digital learning. In addition, contributing significantly to the ongoing discourse on optimizing online learning technologies, particularly in adapting to learners' diverse needs and preferences within online learning environments.

REFERENCES

- Borup, J. (2016). Teacher perceptions of learner-learner engagement at a cyber high school. *The International Review of Research in Open and Distributed Learning*, *17*(3). https://doi.org/10.19173/irrodl.v17i3.2361
- Borup, J., Graham, C. R., & Drysdale, J. S. (2013). The nature of teacher engagement at an online high school. *British Journal of Educational Technology*, *45*(5), 793-806. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/bjet.12089</u>
- Borup, J., Graham, C. R., West, R. E., Archambault, L., & Spring, K. J. (2020). Academic communities of engagement: An expansive lens for examining support structures in blended and online learning. Educational Technology Research and Development, 68, 807-832. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11423-020-09744-x
- Borup, J., Stevens, M.A., & Waters, L.H. (2015). Parent and Student Perceptions of Parent Engagement at a Cyber Charter High School. Journal of asynchronous learning networks, 19, 69-91.
- Borup, J., West, R. E., Graham, C. R., & Davies, R. S. (2014). The adolescent community of engagement framework: A lens for research on K-12 online learning. Journal of Technology and Teacher Education, 22(1), 107-129.
- Haleem, A., Javaid, M., Qadri, M. A., & Suman, R. (2022). Understanding the role of digital technologies in education: A review. Sustainable Operations and Computers, 3, 275-285. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.susoc.2022.05.004</u>
- Hamre, B. K., Pianta, R. C., Downer, J. T., DeCoster, J., Mashburn, A. J., Jones, S. M., Brown,J. L., Cappella, E., Atkins, M., Rivers, S. E., Brackett, M. A., & Hamagami, A. (2013).Teaching through Interactions: Testing a Developmental Framework of Teacher

Effectiveness in over 4,000 Classrooms. The Elementary School Journal, 113(4), 461-

487. https://doi.org/10.1086/669616

- Haniya, S., & Roberts-Lieb, S. (2017). Differentiated Learning: Diversity Dimensions of e-Learning.
- Stake, R. E. (1995). The art of case study research. SAGE.

Dismantling Invisible Barriers for Student-Veterans in the Classroom

Christian Peralta Corey Idleburg Katherine Reyes

The underrepresentation of military veterans in higher education, especially at institutions known for high graduation rates and selective private, non-profit colleges, remains a significant issue. Only one out of ten veterans who use GI Bill benefits are enrolled in higher education institutions with graduation rates above 70%. Furthermore, although about 900,000 veterans are enrolled in undergraduate and graduate programs, less than 0.1% of undergraduate veterans attend the most selective and prestigious colleges in the United States (Schwartz et al., 2023). These student-veterans often come from lower-income backgrounds and are ethnic minoritiesstudent populations who are typically underrepresented in higher education institutions. Additionally, for undergraduate programs, veteran students often differ from their non-veteran counterparts by being older and more frequently identifying as Black, Hispanic, or firstgeneration college students. Focusing on veteran students is an essential strategy for colleges seeking to widen their recruitment efforts and enhance the diversity of their student populations (Hill et al., 2019). This study investigates the unique experiences and challenges faced by student-veterans through John Rawls' fundamental principles of equality and inequality—justice as fairness—and social justice education (Adams & Bell, 2016; Thiroux & Krasemann, 2014). Furthermore, recognizing Crenshaw's (1991) concept of intersectionality and the US military's diverse organizational culture, which also creates a distinct military identity that can be described as ethnic (Daley, 1999) or social (Haslam, 2004; Tajfel, 1982; Tajfel & Turner, 1979), can initiate an identity crisis for veterans, unforeseen and indistinguishable from their civilian peers. Veterans are often perceived as a homogeneous group, so failing to recognize their unique identities and diverse experiences and dismissing the value of a veteran's distinct

background and perspective can often lead to microaggressions in the classroom (Solorzano et al., 2000). Another framework that guides this study's aim to understand better the transition barriers student-veterans face is Schlossberg's (1981) adult transition theory. This theory highlights the complexities of transitions, emphasizing that adapting to change is influenced by four key factors: situation, self, support, and strategies (Schlossberg, 2011). This understanding of transitions is critical for comprehending the veteran transition process into academia, where changes in identity, community, and purpose play pivotal roles. Furthermore, Pepperdine University's Vice President for Community Belonging and Chief Diversity Officer provides nine best practices for supporting adult learners in higher education, underscoring the importance of fostering an environment conducive to veteran students' success (Smith, 2011). Incorporating Schlossberg's (1981) adult transition theory alongside Smith's (2011) best practices into the academic strategies of higher education institutions provides a comprehensive approach to understanding and dismantling the invisible barriers that veterans face in the classroom. We are in the initial phase of selecting a suitable methodology for our study. A deliberate literature review will inform our research approach to understanding veterans' diverse experiences. Among other methods, we are considering quantitative ethnography to landscape the perceptions, microaggressions, and transition barriers veterans face to uncover potential pathways for future research on how best to support veterans in their transition into higher education.

Keywords: military veterans, higher education, social justice education, intersectionality, microaggressions, transition

REFERENCES

Adams, M., & Bell, L. A. (2016). Teaching for Diversity and Social Justice. Routledge.

Daley, J. G. (1999). Understanding the military as an ethnic identity. In Social work practice in the military (pp.291–303). New York, NY: Routledge.

Crenshaw, K. (1991). Mapping the Margins: Intersectionality, Identity Politics, and Violence against Women of Color. Stanford Law Review, 43(6), 1241–1299.

Haslam, S. A. (2004). Psychology in organizations. London, UK: Sage.

- Hill, C., Kurzweil, M., Pisacreta, E. D., & Schwartz, E. (2019). Enrolling more veterans at highgraduation-rate colleges and universities. Ithaka S+R. https://doi.org/10.18665/SR.310816
- Schlossberg, N. K. (1981). A Model for Analyzing Human Adaptation to Transition. The Counseling Psychologist, 9(2), 2–18.
- Schlossberg, N. K. (2011). The challenge of change: The transition model and its applications. Journal of Employment Counseling, 48(4), 159–162.
- Schwartz, E., Lin, C.-F., & Pisacreta, E. D. (2023). Veterans Enrollment: What Do the Data Show? Ithaka S+R. https://sr.ithaka.org/blog/veterans-enrollment-what-do-the-data-show/
- Smith, J. G. (2011). How Can Higher Education Better Serve its Veterans Once Their Service is Done? DEOMI 8th Biennial Equal Opportunity, Diversity, and Culture Research Symposium, 1, 177.
- Solorzano, D., Ceja, M., & Yosso, T. (2000). Critical Race Theory, Racial Microaggressions, and Campus Racial Climate: The Experiences of African American College Students. The Journal of Negro Education, 69(1/2), 60–73.
- Tajfel, H. (1982). Social psychology of intergroup relations. Annual Review of Psychology, 33(1), 1–39. doi:10.1146/annurev.ps.33.020182.000245
- Tajfel, H., & Turner, J. C. (1979). An integrative theory of intergroup conflict. The Social Psychology of Intergroup Relations, 33(47), 74.

Championing Diversity & Inclusion Within AI: Three Big Tech Innovation Leaders Shelbi Chandler

Curtis Isozaki

In the rapidly evolving technology landscape, promoting diversity, belonging, and inclusion is no longer a mere aspiration, but a crucial driver of innovation and success (Pichai, 2002). Across the technology sector, engineered organizations operate intensely amongst challenging markets and competitive products in high demand throughout diverse communities. This paper examines the diverse leadership approaches of three key figures at Google LLC. With Artificial Intelligence (AI) products like Gemini being their top priority (Google AI, 2023). Sundar Pichai (CEO), Prabhakar Raghavan (SVP), and Melonie Parker (Chief Diversity Officer), share a distinct multicultural vision individually, for building a more inclusive tech ecosystem cohesively. Maintaining Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion (DEI) at the forefront of Artificial Intelligence (AI) development is critical to ensure responsible and impactful technology (Gebru et al., 2020). Each key figure leads with a unique diversity approach on the political and environmental spectrum (Levy, 2021). Exploring the ongoing AI diversity biases and intentional efforts made by each leader is paramount, as AI strives to create swift solutions to the world daily (Pichai, 2021). A diverse team of AI developers with a range of perspectives can help identify and mitigate these biases during the design and development process (Wachter et al., 2019). This review of literature suggests, to sustain innovative product inclusivity and equitable user experiences, like-minded tech leaders must align cohesively with integrity, diversity, and inclusion to uphold the trajectory of their products' success. Diverse perspectives, experiences, and backgrounds bring a wealth of knowledge, creativity, and innovation to the table, leading to improved problem-solving, decision-making, and overall organizational effectiveness (Hunt et al., 2018). This comprehensive review suggests that when Google LLC is creating diverse technology products, like Gemini (AI), inclusivity is pivotal when striding to maintain a pulse on the various

communities who purchase and utilize technology product from tech organizations (Gebru et al., 2020), like Google LLC. Sundar Pichai (CEO), Prabhakar Raghavan (SVP), and Melonie Parker (Chief Diversity Officer) are three innovative leaders who house distinctive paradigms that make up the uniqueness of inclusion and belonging through their frontrunner product, Gemini. Comprehensive reviews of literature in this paper will shed new light on how the leaders behind the veil of Artificial Intelligence (AI), Gemini, align closely on the mission towards inclusivity, belonging, and diversity through the lens of academia, AI, and technology usage.

Keywords: Innovate, Technology, Leadership, Diversity, Artificial Intelligence (AI)

REFERNCES

Gebru, T., Morgenstern, J., Vecchione, J., Vaughan, J., Stapleton, M., Mitchell, M., & Crawford,
K. (2020). On the dangers of stochastic parrots: Can language models be too big?
Proceedings of the 2020 Conference on Fairness, Accountability, and Transparency, 38-49.

Google AI. (2023, January 25). AI Principles. Retrieved from https://ai.google/principles/

- Hunt, V., Layton, D., & Prince, C. (2018). Diversity wins: How inclusion matters. McKinsey & Company.
- Levy, S. (2021, May 19). Prabhakar Raghavan Isn't CEO of Google—He Just Runs the Place. Wired [online]. Retrieved from https://www.wired.com/story/prabhakar-raghavan-googlesearch/
- Pichai, S. (2022, June 1). Building a more helpful Google, for everyone. Google Blog. Retrieved from https://static.googleusercontent.com/media/about.google/en//belonging/diversityannual-

report/2022/static/pdfs/google_2022_diversity_annual_report.pdf?cachebust=1093852

Wachter, S., Mittelstadt, B., & Floridi, L. (2019). Why a right to explanation of algorithmic decisions is needed in machine learning. AI & Society, 34(4), 593-603.

Principal Perspectives of Bilingual Education for Asian Languages: One Step Forward, Two Steps Back Fifty Years after the *Lau* Decision

Kevin M. Wong

Zhongfeng Tian

Introduction. This study delves into the experiences of three principal champions of Asian language dual language bilingual education (DLBE) programs in California, focusing on Korean, Mandarin, and Cantonese languages. The research is set against the backdrop of the evolving language-in-education policies spanning from the historic Lau decision almost fifty years ago to the ambitious Global California 2030 initiative. Through the lens of DeMatthews and Izquierdo's (2018) social justice leadership framework, we examine how these principals navigate the changing policy landscape, emphasizing their roles in the phases of foregrounding and engaging, planning and implementing, and evaluating and sustaining DLBE programs.

Methods. Employing a grounded theory approach and semi-structured interviews conducted via Zoom in Fall 2023, we explored the principals' advocacy roles, programmatic changes, and future aspirations within their respective Korean, Mandarin, and Cantonese language communities. This method allowed for an in-depth analysis of their experiences, employing the constant comparative method for data analysis, and member checking to uphold the credibility of our thematic findings.

Findings. The findings of this study highlight that the effectiveness and sustainability of DLBE programs are not solely dependent on the overarching language policies but are significantly influenced by the grassroots commitment, collaboration, and resilience demonstrated by principals, teachers, and parent communities. This study reveals that state-level policies often overlook the specific needs and contributions of Asian languages and their communities within

the DLBE ecosystem. Despite these challenges, the principals showcased proactive advocacy in various aspects of educational leadership, including teacher recruitment, curriculum development, and community engagement, which have been pivotal in the growth and sustenance of their programs.

This research not only sheds light on the unique challenges faced by Asian language DLBE programs but also celebrates the unsung heroes—principals who have tirelessly worked to promote bilingual education amidst a complex and often politicized environment. Their stories of advocacy, perseverance, and leadership provide a rich narrative on the evolution of bilingual education for Asian languages in the U.S., offering critical insights into the interplay between policy, leadership, and community engagement in shaping educational outcomes.

Discussion. By focusing on these principal champions, the study contributes to the discourse on bilingual education, offering a nuanced understanding of the dynamics at play in DLBE programs and the pivotal role of leadership in navigating these complexities. This research underscores the need for more nuanced and inclusive policies that recognize and address the specific needs of Asian language communities in bilingual education. As we reflect on the progress and setbacks in bilingual education fifty years after the *Lau* decision, this study provides valuable lessons and insights that can inform future research and practice, ensuring the continued advancement and success of bilingual education for culturally and linguistically diverse students in the United States.

References

DeMatthews, D., & Izquierdo, E. (2018). The importance of principals supporting dual language education: A social justice leadership framework. *Journal of Latinos and Education*, *17*(1), 53-70.

Investing in HBCUs: Promoting Equity and STEM Education for All

Chanel L. Fort

Historically Black Colleges and Universities (HBCUs) are vital in educating Black students and preparing them for the workplace across various disciplines, including offering degrees and career pathways in science, technology, engineering, and mathematics (STEM). HBCUs commence 24 percent of all bachelor's degrees received by Black students in STEM career pathways in the United States. However, employment in STEM-related occupations among Black HBCU graduates is still limited compared to graduates at counterpart institutions. For example, The National Science Foundation (NSF) reported in 2019 that Black graduates with bachelor's degrees only comprised 7 percent of the STEM workforce. Yet HBCUs educate 10 percent of all Black college students nationwide and are the highest contributors of Black STEM graduates. HBCUs are a dominant sector of higher education institutions for Black students, making up 3 percent of all colleges and universities across the US. Additionally, the United Negro College Fund (UNCF) reports that HBCUs generate an annual economic impact of \$14.8 billion, offering 134,090 jobs for their local and regional economies. Therefore, the nation's perspective on HBCUs is critical in recognizing and appreciating these institutions' value and wealth-building potential for Black students and the broader global economy. This study aims to investigate workforce trajectories among HBCU undergraduates in STEM careers. It seeks to better understand how to bridge the racial gap in the STEM workforce while suggesting a narrative shift about HBCUs to recognize them as valuable institutions for improving diversity in the STEM workforce. The study will use quantitative meta-analysis to gain in-depth knowledge about the factors that affect students' participation in STEM careers upon graduating from an HBCU. The analysis will determine the average effect size and commonalities in the study's recommendations and conclusions. The study's purpose is to inform higher education leaders and decision-makers about the best ways to enhance the STEM workforce and thus bridge the

STEM racial gaps while raising awareness about HBCUs and finding ways to support them better.

Brief Summary: The study objectives were to investigate career placement trajectories in STEM careers for HBCU graduates to more closely understand the placement inequities and the actions needed to close the inequity gaps and improve diversity in the STEM workforce. The study also sought to illuminate the HBCU narrative issues by recognizing how underinvestments affect industry perspectives about HBCUs and calls on industry leaders to consider significant investments that will improve learners' career outlooks and upward opportunities in STEM careers. The research conducted is a quantitative meta-analysis. A systematic review was conducted to narrow the sources, and the analysis was planned to proceed by averaging the effect sizes from all study findings and making additional comparisons of study recommendations and conclusions.

The study findings were inconclusive in determining the impacts of HBCU investments on STEM career placements for undergraduate degree completers. Of the 692 records identified, zero met the inclusion criteria. However, while completing the systematic review, the researcher noted similarities in the research data, which illustrated that graduates of HBCUs earn less than their non-HBCU counterparts. The researcher also noted similarities in the literature on the probable reasons for lower HBCU graduate participation in STEM. These reasons included students' change in attitudes toward STEM careers, the need for innovative teaching practices in STEM career pathways at HBCUs, opportunities for advanced STEM programs at HBCUs; and at non-HBCUs, Black students reported having racialized experiences in STEM career pathways that affected their participation and persistence in their program. The *Journal of Negro Education* and the *Journal of African American Studies* provided the most records for the meta-analysis. The study concludes with recommendations for future studies.

212

Keywords: education, underinvestment, career pathways, inequities, social mobility, racial gaps

REFERENCES

- ACS, Z. J. (2013). The wealth of nations. In Z. J. ACS, *Why philanthropy matters: How the wealthy give, and what it means for our economic well-being.* Princeton University Press.
- Allen-Ramdial, S. A., & Campbell, A.G. (2014). Reimagining the pipeline: Advancing STEM diversity, persistence, and success. *BioScience*, *64*(7), 612-618.
- Borum, V., & Walker, E. (2012). What makes the difference? Black women's undergraduate and graduate experiences in mathematics. *The Journal of Negro Education*, *81*(4), 366–378.
- Brown, P. (2013). Education, opportunity and the prospects for social mobility. *British Journal of Sociology and Education, 34*(5/6), 678-700.
- Brown, P., Reay, D., & Vincent, C. (2013). Introduction: Education and social mobility. *British Journal of Sociology and Education*, *34*(5/6), 637-643.
- Burk, A., Okrent, A., & Hale, K. (2022, January 18). The state of US science and engineering 2022. National Science Foundation. https://ncses.nsf.gov/pubs/nsb20221/u-s-and-globalstem-education-and-labor-force
- Burt, C. H., Lei, M. K., & Simons, R. L. (2017). Racial discrimination, racial socialization, and crime: Understanding the mechanics of resilience. *Social Problems, 64*, 414-438.
- Butler, B. M. (2012). Shifting patterns in the premedical education of African Americans and the role of the HBCU. *Journal of African American Studies*, *15*(4), 541–556.
- Creswell, J. W., & Creswell, J. D. (2018). *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches* (5th ed.). Sage.
- Eller, C. C., & DiPrete, T. A. (2018). The paradox of persistence. *American Sociological Review,* 83(6), 1171-1214.
- Fisher-Yoshida, B., & Lopez, J. C. (2021). Transforming conflict narratives. *Journal of Transformative Education*, *19*(4), 433-444.

- Fletcher, M. (2000, March/April). The PUSH for diversity in silicon valley. *US Black Engineer and Information Technology*, 24(1), 74-75, 77.
- Freeman A., Hrabowski, I. (2018). Broadening participation in American higher education—A special focus on the underrepresentation of African Americans in STEM disciplines. *The Journal of Negro Education*, *87*(2), 99–109.
- García, H. A., Hotchkins, B. K., & McNaughtan, J. (2019). "Why not?": How STEM identity development promotes Black transfer and transition. *The Journal of Negro Education*, *88*(3), 343–357.
- Ghebreyessus, K., Ndip, E. M., Waddell, M. K., Asojo, O. A., & Njoki, P. N. (2022). Cultivating success through undergraduate research experience in a historically Black college and university. *Journal of Chemical Education*, 99(1), 307–316.
- Gilligan, M. R., Verity, P. G., Cook, C. B., Cook, S. B., Booth, M. G., & Frischer, M. E. (2007).
 Building a diverse and innovative ocean workforce through collaboration and partnerships that integrate research and education: HBCUs and Marine laboratories. *Journal of Geoscience Education*, *55*(6), 531–540.
- Hammond, M., Owens, L., & Gulko, B. (2021). HBCUs transforming generations: Social mobility outcomes for HBCU alumni. UNCF. https://cdn.uncf.org/wp-content/uploads/Social-Mobility-Report-FINAL.pdf?_ga=2.225610650.1203443287.1637257494-1067485201.1637257494
- Jackson, D. L. (2013). A balancing act: Impacting and initiating the success of African American female community college transfer students in STEM into the HBCU environment. *The Journal of Negro Education*, *82*(3), 255–271.
- Jackson, L. M., & Rudin, T. (2019). Minority-Serving Institutions: America's overlooked STEM asset. Issues in Science and Technology, 35(2), 53-55.
- Jett, C. C. (2013). HBCUs propel African American male mathematics majors. *Journal of African American Studies*, *17*(2), 189–205.

- Jones, N. N., & Walton, R. (2018). Using narratives to foster critical thinking about diversity and social justice. In A. M. Hass, & M. F. Eble (Eds.), Theoretical frameworks: Teaching technical communication in the twenty-first century (pp. 239-267). University Press of Colorado.
- Karger, H., & Stoesz, D. (2023). *American social welfare policy: A pluralist approach* (9th ed.). Pearson.
- Kim, M. M. (2011). Early career earnings of African American students: The impact of attendance at historically Black versus white colleges and universities. *The Journal of Negro Education*, 80(4), 505–520.
- Malhotra, R., Kantor, C., & Vlahovic, G. (2018). Geospatial intelligence workforce development in a changing world An HBCU focus. *Southeastern Geographer*, *58*(1), 125–135.
- Marbley, A. (2006). Indigenous systems—100 Black men: Celebrating the power and resiliency in the African-American community. Black History Bulletin [Special issue]. 69(1), 9-16.
- Meadows, D. H. (2008). Thinking in systems: A primer (D. Wright, Ed.). Chelsea Green Publishing.
- National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. (2019). *Minority serving institutions: America's underutilized resource for strengthening the STEM workforce*. The National Academies Press. https://doi.org/10.17226/25257
- Ndumu, A. V., & Rollins, T. (2020). Envisioning reciprocal and sustainable HBCU-LIS pipeline partnerships: What HBCU librarians have to say. *Information and Learning Science*, *121*(3–4), 155–174.
- Office for Civil Rights. (1991, January 3). *Historically black colleges and universities and higher education desegregation.* U.S Department of Education. https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/docs/hg9511.html

Office of Institutional Service. (2021, October 12). *Title III part a programs – strengthening institutions*. U.S. Department of Education.

https://www2.ed.gov/programs/iduestitle3a/index.html

- Patton, L. D. (2024). 18th Annual AERA *Brown* lecture in education research. Still climbing the hill: Intersectional reflections on *Brown* and beyond. *Educational Researcher*, *53*(2), 73-84.
- Richards, L., & Morse, J. M. (2013). *Read me first for a user's guide to qualitative methods*. (3rd ed.). Sage.
- Rothstein, R. (2017). *The color of law: A forgotten history of how our government segregated America*. Liveright Publishing Corporation.
- Sellar, S., & Lingard, B. (2018). International large-scale assessments, affective worlds and policy impacts in education. International Journal of Qualitative Studies in Education, 31(5), 367-381.
- Senge, P. M. (2006). The fifth discipline: The art & practice of the learning organization (Rev. ed.). Crown Publishing Group. (Original work published 1990)
- Smith, K. C., Geddis, D., & Dumas, J. (2021). The role of the HBCU pipeline in diversifying the STEM workforce: Training the next generation of drug delivery researchers. *Advanced Drug Delivery Reviews*, *176*, 113866.
- Soto-Boykin, X., Brea-Spahn, M., Perez, S., & McKenna, M. (2023). A critical analysis of statelevel policies impacting racialized emergent bilinguals suspected or labeled as dis/abled. *Language, Speech, and Hearing Services in Schools, 54*, 729-745.

Stewart III, S., Chui, M., Manyika, J., Julien, JP, Hunt, V., Sternfels, B., Woetzel, J., & Zhang, H.
(2021). The economic state of Black America: What is and what could be. A
collaboration between the McKinsey institute for Black economic mobility and the
McKinsey global institute. McKinsey & Company.

https://www.mckinsey.com/~/media/mckinsey/featured%20insights/diversity%20and%20i nclusion/the%20economic%20state%20of%20black%20america%20what%20is%20and %20what%20could%20be/the-economic-state-of-black-america-what-is-and-what-couldbe-f.pdf?shouldIndex=false

- Strayhorn, T. L. (2008). Influences on labor market outcomes of African American college graduates: A national study. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 79(1), 28–57.
- Tsui, L. (2007). Effective strategies to increase diversity in STEM fields: A review of the research literature. *The Journal of Negro Education*, 76(4), 555–581.

United Negro College Fund. (2022). Institute for Capacity Building. https://uncf.org/icb

- Watkins, W. H. (2001). The white architects of Black education: Ideology and power in America, 1865-1954. Teachers College Press.
- Williams, K. L., & Taylor, L. D. (2022). The Black cultural student STEM success model: A framework for Black students' STEM success informed by hbcu environments and Black educational logics. *Journal of Women and Minorities in Science and Engineering*, 28(6), 81-108.
- Wills, S. (2018). Black fortunes: The story of the first six African Americans who survived slavery and became millionaires. HarperCollins Publishers.
- Wilson, A. (1990). Black-on-Black violence: The psychodynamics of Black self-annihilation in service of white domination. Afrikan World InfoSystems.
- Yosso, T. J., Parker, L., Solórzano, D. G., & Lynn, M. (2004). From jim crow to affirmative action and back again: A critical race discussion of racialized rationales and access to higher education. *Review of Research in Education, 28*, 1-25.

The impact, social support and community based programs have on the reduction of Recidivism

Lysa Lynnette Liggins

For the average American with a high school diploma, a job can reasonably be found. However, formerly incarcerated individuals, this is not the case. Although many who have been released from prison held a job prior to being incarcerated, upon release, employment is not easily attainable. Stable employment for formerly incarcerated is necessary for the same reasons as everyone else: support for themselves and their loved ones, to pursue life goals, and to strengthen their communities (Couloute & Kopf, 2018). Although employment programs are offered '*inside*' once released, although there is a desire to work, these individuals face structural barriers to securing jobs which perpetuates a counterproductive system of poverty and the propensity to reoffend.

African-Americans face the greatest stigma post incarceration and the greatest isolation from opportunities of employment which suggests that not only are these individuals marginalized but reentry into society is racialized. There is a need to understand the lived experiences of formerly incarcerated African Americans with regards to career attainment. Although reentry to society is common, success upon reentry is not. Effective participation in reentry programs that are dedicated to addressing the socio-educational challenges, lack of vocation, and job skills job skills training specifically for African American men endeavoring to re-adjust in their respective communities is crucial. This could result in an overall decrease of recidivism.

Problem Statement: Formerly incarcerated individuals are often released from prison without adequate resources and unemployment is at its highest within the first two years of release. The lack of workforce skills presents a challenge in securing permanent employment and the

likelihood of these individuals returning to criminal activity is high. This means social support post-release is critical to help incarcerated people successfully integrate back into society (Couloute & Kopf, 2018). Therefore, there is need to provide social support by way of community-based programs to recently released parolees. This could lessen their chances of reoffending and ultimately reduce the rate of recidivism in the state of California.

There are known gaps in research surrounding social support for formerly incarcerated and little is known about the overall effects of social support by way of community-based programs; specifically for African-American and Latino males. Consequently, there is an opportunity to study African-American and Latino males in the state of California who have participated in a community-based program and discover how the support of the program impacted their career and overall success post release.

REFERENCES

Couloute, L., & Kopf, D. (2018). *Out of prison & out of work: Unemployment among formerly incarcerated people*. Prison Policy Initiative, 1-14.

https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/outofwork.html

Exploring View of Aging Among Older Adults: Implications for Clinical Practice in the Context of the COVID-19 Pandemic

Lanna Pathman

Susan R. Hall

According to the World Health Organization (WHO, 2022), the proportion of the world's population aged 60 and over will almost double from 12% to 22% between 2015 and 2050. Clinicians wishing to create inclusive environments need to be aware of how age is a salient aspect of identity that may be marginalized and stigmatized in certain sociocultural contexts. The onset of the COVID-19 pandemic in 2020 presented an unexpected stressor that impacted older adults' way of life. Given that the pandemic posed significant physical and mental health risks to older adults, factors influencing physical and psychological well-being of older adults in the context of the COVID-19 pandemic should be elucidated to promote effective clinical care. View of aging (VoA) plays a crucial role in shaping health, well-being, and lifespan during the aging process. VoA can be defined as the way an individual conceptualizes one's own age and aging (subjective aging), as well as views of older people, old age, and aging generally (Klusmann et al., 2020). Within the recent context of the COVID-19 pandemic, however, the impact of subjective aging on psychological well-being among older adults is unclear. To fill this gap, the objective of this study was to conduct a review of the current body of literature examining VoA and its impacts on psychological well-being within the context of older adulthood and the COVID-19 pandemic. Specifically, the authors of this proposed poster intend to present a clinician-friendly model for conceptualizing views on aging for this population.

The authors found that while age itself can be considered a construct of time and biology, aging is a culturally contextualized experience (Iwasaki et al., 2009). Both the meaning of aging and the experience of aging are shaped by one's culture and how that culture is situated within the

220

context of the society in which one lives (Iwasaki et al., 2009). Additionally, changes in subjective age can be understood in the context of age markers, precipitated by historical, normative developmental, or stressful life events (Wurm et al., 2017). In this way, the unique cultural context of the COVID-19 pandemic shaped older adults and their experiences of aging. In the context of the pandemic, older adults with more positive views of their own aging seemed to demonstrate greater resiliency to loneliness and distress (Losada-Baltar et al., 2021).

Similarly, in the general population, individuals who tend to have a more positive view of aging have been found to have better physical and cognitive health and to report less depression (Schwartz et al., 2021). A younger view of one's age has also been found to be associated with important developmental outcomes, such as greater well-being and quality of life (Wettsetin & Wahl, 2021).

Based on this study's findings, the authors determined that VoA is multidimensional and multidirectional. This poster presents a model that researchers and practitioners can use that encompasses how VOA can be conceptualized as potential-oriented, deficit-oriented, stable, and variable. This model can inform inclusive and culturally sensitive clinical practice for older adults across the globe.

Keywords: older adults, COVID-19 pandemic, psychological well-being, view of aging (VoA), subjective aging.

REFERENCES

Iwasaki, M., Tazeau, Y. N., Kimmel, D., Baker, N. L., & McCallum, T. J. (2009). Gerodiversity and social justice: Voices of minority elders. In J. L. Chin (Ed.), Diversity in mind and in action: Vol. 3. Social justice matters (pp. 71–90). Praeger/ABC-CLIO.

Klusmann, V., Notthoff, N., Beyer, A.-K., Blawert, A., & Gabrian, M. (2020). The assessment of

views on ageing: A review of self-report measures and innovative extensions. European Journal of Ageing, 17(4), 403–433. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10433-020-00556-9

- Losada-Baltar, A., Jiménez-Gonzalo, L., Gallego-Alberto, L., Pedroso-Chaparro, M. del, Fernandes-Pires, J., & Márquez-González, M. (2021). "We are staying at home." association of self-perceptions of aging, personal and family resources, and loneliness with psychological distress during the lock-down period of COVID-19. The Journals of Gerontology: Series B, 76(2), e10-e16. https://doi.org/10.1093/geronb/gbaa048
- Perez-Rojo, G., López, J., Noriega, C., Velasco, C., Carretero, I., López-Frutos, P., & Galarraga, L. (2022). A multidimensional approach to the resilience in older adults despite COVID-19. BMC Geriatrics, 22(1), 1-7. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12877-022-03472-y
- World Health Organization. (2022, October 1). Ageing and health. World Health Organization. https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/ageing-and-health
- Wurm, S., Diehl, M., Kornadt, A. E., Westerhof, G. J., & Wahl, H.-W. (2017). How do views on aging affect health outcomes in adulthood and late life? Explanations for an established connection. Developmental Review, 46, 27–43. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dr.2017.08.002

DEIB Initiatives Improve Retention Rates?

Jennifer Banegas

Lizeth Sandoval

There has been an increase in opinions of how diversity, equity, inclusion, and belonging (DEIB) impacts students recruitment and retention at numerous educational institutions. The Obama presidential administration took an innovative approach to advancing DEIB. During this initiative, the U.S. Department of Education (2016) carried out a study to look for trends in the academic performance of students of color in higher education when compared to their white counterparts. This study revealed differences in higher education among individuals of color, particularly in minority groups such as African Americans and Hispanics, from the time of application to program completion. It also demonstrated specifically that Hispanic students have a lower completion rate than their white peers. Further, according to the Pew Research Center (2020), 7% of Hispanics held a graduate degree in 2021, which is only a 3% rise from the 2000s. The objective of this research proposal asks the question of how do diversity, equity, inclusion, and belonging initiatives impact Hispanic graduate student retention rates? It explores research conducted in advancing the understanding of DEIB programs and its relationship between faculty and graduate students. This is important to note because a discrepancy exists across university communities concerning retention of minority faculty members, as well as graduate students, owing to the cultural mismatch between the Hispanic community and the academic environment (Bitar, Montague, and Llano (2022). Additionally, this proposal focuses on two pertinent areas, including exploring faculty relationships with Hispanic students and the importance of diverse representation, as well as building a sense of belonging for Hispanic graduate students.

As a way to evaluate DEIB actions and their impact on Hispanic graduate student retention rates, this study suggests carrying out a mixed methods study consisting of data collecting and interviews with Hispanic graduate students as well as a survey of Hispanic faculty. Conclusively, expected outcomes include identifying barriers faced by graduate students in higher education, understanding DEIB initiatives and their impact on Hispanic graduation rates, and gaining insight into the relationships between Hispanic graduate students and faculty.

Keywords: DEIB, graduate students, Hispanics, faculty, diversity, belonging, barriers, inclusivity **REFERENCES**

Bitar, J., Montague, G., & Ph.D, L. I. (2022). Faculty diversity and student success go hand in hand, so why are university faculties so white? *The Education Trust*. Retrieved January 8, 2024, from <u>https://edtrust.org/resource/faculty-diversity-and-student-success-</u> go-hand-in-hand-so-why-are-university-faculties-so-white/

Pew Research Center. "Pew Research Center." Pew Research Center, 2020,

www.pewresearch.org/.

U.S. Department of Education. (2016). *Advancing diversity and inclusion in higher education*. <u>https://www2.ed.gov/rschstat/research/pubs/advancing-diversity-inclusion.pdf</u>

Success Factors And Challenges Faced By First And Second-Year Undergraduate Female Students In Computer Science-Related Majors

Navarro, Oscar

There is a significant gap in the number of women who go into college as computer science majors and decide to pursue the field in the workforce. There are challenges present for female students since the start of their education that their male counterparts do not face, which ultimately contributes to this gender gap. Such challenges include a lack of mentorship, a feeling of not belonging, and a dearth of resources to engage students in computer science. Research and studies that explore the first two years of college for female students who are majoring in computer science or computer science-related subjects are lacking. By studying this population, there are implications for both retention and success for these students who have already decided on such a major that they can parlay into a career in the workforce. This phenomenological study using qualitative methods aims to inform best practices as identified by first and second-year female college students in computer science-related majors. 15 participants were selected who met such criteria and were interviewed based on research questions addressing their measures of success, challenges, and strategies to inform best practices that could have implications for K-12 classrooms as well as third-year and beyond college students majoring in computer science to address the gender gap in the field.

Keywords: computer science, gender gap, university, college, STEM

REFERENCES

Aina, O. E., & Cameron, P. A. (2011). Why does gender matter? Counteracting stereotypes with young children. *Dimensions of Early Childhood, 39*(3), 11-20. Retrieved from http://southernearlychildhood.org/upload/pdf
 /Dimensions of Early Childhood Volume 39 Number 3.pdf#page=13

- Ambrose, D., & Sternberg, R. J. (Eds.). (2016). *Giftedness and talent in the 21st century: Adapting to the turbulence of globalization*. Rotterdam, The Netherlands: Sense.
- Arinder, J. A., & Roe, M. F. (2020). Feminist Theory. In J. Egbert (Ed.), *Theoretical Models for Teaching and Research*. essay, Pressbooks.
- Avery, D. R., McKay, P. F., Wilson, D. C., & Tonidandel, S (2007). Unequal attendance: The relationships between race, organizational diversity cues, and absenteeism. Personnel Psychology, 60, 875-902. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1744-6570.2007.00094.x
- Bahar, A. K., Kaya, E., & amp; Zhang, X. (2022). Gender disparities in AP Computer Science Exams: Analysis of trends in participation and top achievement. *Journal of Advanced Academics*, 33(4), 574–603. https://doi.org/10.1177/1932202x221119499
- Baker, D. (2013). What works: Using curriculum and pedagogy to increase girls' interest and participation in science. Theory into Practice, (52)1, 14-20. doi: 10.1080/07351690.2013.743760
- Barsh, J., & Yee, L. (2012). *Unlocking the full potential of women at work*. New York, NY: McKinsey & Company.
- Bergagna, E., & Tartaglia, S. (2018). Self-esteem, social comparison, and Facebook use. *Europe's Journal of Psychology*, *14*(4), 831–845. https://doi.org/10.5964/ejop.v14i4.1592
- Bibeau, W. (2014). Educators' Perspectives on Female Students' Enrollment in Computer Science and Engineering (Order No. 3632402). Available from ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global. (1569857609).

https://lib.pepperdine.edu/login?url=https://www-proquest-com.lib.pepperdine.edu/disser tations-theses/educators-perspectives-on-female-students/docview/1569857609/se-2

Blake-Beard, S., Shapiro, M., & Ingols, C. (2021). A model for strengthening mentors: frames and practices. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *18*(12), 6465. Blau, F. D., & Kahn, L. M. (2007). The gender pay gap: Have women gone as far as they can? Academy of Management Perspectives, 21(1), 7-23. Retrieved from <u>http://connection.ebscohost.com/c/articles/24286161/gender-pay-gap-have-women-gone-as-far-as-they-can</u>

- Blau, F. D., & Kahn, L. M. (2016). *The gender wage gap: Extent, trends, and expectations*. Retrieved from http://ftp.iza.org/dp9656.pdf
- Borghans, L., Ter Weel, B., & Weinberg, B. A. (2014). People skills and the labor-market outcomes of underrepresented groups. *ILR Review*, 67(2), 287–334. https://doi.org/10.1177/001979391406700202
- Borko, H. (2004). Professional development and teacher learning: Mapping the terrain. *Educational Researcher, 33*(8), 3–15. Retrieved from https://www.jstor.org/stable/3699979
- Bowles, H., & McGinn, K. (2005). Claiming authority: Negotiating challenges for women leaders. In D. Messick & R. Kramer, *The psychology of leadership: New perspectives and research* (pp. 191-208). Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum.
- Bozkurt, G. (2017). Social Constructivism: Does It Succeed in Reconciling Individual Cognition with Social Teaching and Learning Practices in Mathematics? *Journal of Education and Practice*, *8*(3), 210–218.
- Breault, L. (2006). Protecting human research subjects: The past defines the future. *The Ochsner Journal 6*(1), 15-20. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1043/1524-5012(2006)006[0015:PHRSTP]2.0.CO;2

Buck Institute for Education. (2018). What is PBL? Retrieved from https://www.bie.org

Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2017). *Civilian labor force: Entrants and leavers, 2006, 2016, and projected 2026* [Employment projections chart]. Retrieved from https://www.bls.gov/emp/ep_table_305.htm

Buse, K., Bilimoria, D., & Perelli, S. (2013). Why they stay: Women persisting in US

engineering careers. *Career Development International, (18)*2, 139-154. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1108/

- Bushe, G. R. (2012). Foundations of appreciative inquiry: History, criticism and potential. *AI Practitioner*, 14(1), 8–20.
- Campa, D., & Harrington, D. E. (2018). Earnings and occupational attainment: A quantile regression approach. *Social Science Research*, *7*2, 135-151.
- Cao, J., & Xue, W. (2013). What are the best practices to promote high-ranking female employees within organizations? Retrieved from http://digitalcommons.ilr.cornell.edu/student/19/
- Chen, J. A., Tutwiler, M. S., Metcalf, S. J., Kamarainen, A., Grotzer, T., & Dede, C. (2016). A multi-user virtual environment to support students' self-efficacy and interest in science:
 A latent growth model analysis. *Learning and Instruction*, *41*, 11–22.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.learninstruc.2015.09.007
- Cheng, R. (2015, May 6). *Women in technology: The numbers don't add up*. Retrieved from http://www.cnet.com/news/women-in-tech-the-numbers-dont-add-up/
- Code.org. (2023a). *Code.org's approach to Diversity & Equity in computer science*. Code.org. https://code.org/diversity

Code.org. (2023b). Computer Science Connections. Code.org. https://code.org/educate/csc

Code.org. (2023c). *Diversity of students using Code.org courses*. Code.org. https://code.org/promote/diversitydata

College Board. (2022). *AP Computer Science Female Diversity Award*. AP Computer Science Female Diversity Award – AP Central | College Board.

https://apcentral.collegeboard.org/exam-administration-ordering-

scores/scores/awards/ap-

computer-science-female-diversity-award

Combs, G. M., & Luthans (2007). Diversity training: Analysis of the impact of self- efficacy.

Human Resource Development Quarterly, 18(1), 91-120.

https://doi.org/10.1002/hrdq.1193

- Cook-Sather, A., & Seay, K. (2021). 'I was involved as an equal member of the community':
 How pedagogical partnership can foster a sense of belonging in black, female students.
 Cambridge Journal of Education, *51*(6), 733–750.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/0305764x.2021.1926926
- Corbett, C., & Hill, C. (2012). *Graduating to a pay gap: The earnings of women and men one year after college graduation*. Washington, DC: American Association of University Women.
- Cornell University. (n.d.). *Definition: College student from 15 USC § 1637(r)(1)* | *LII / Legal Information Institute*. Legal Information Institute. https://www.law.cornell.edu/definitions/uscode.php?width=840&height=800&iframe=tru e&def_id=15-USC-1607993166-1341978444&term_occur=999&term_src=
- Criado-Perez, C. (2020). *Invisible women: Exposing data bias in a world designed for men*. Vintage.
- Davis, S. A. (2009). SHRM's international diversity and inclusion study reveals global trends and practices. *Profiles in Diversity Journal, 11*(3), 14, 56. Retrieved from http://www.diversityjournal.com
- Dean, M., & Laidler, K. A. (2013). Leveling the playing field through Facebook: How females construct online playspaces. *Journal of Youth Studies*, *17*(1), 113–129. https://doi.org/10.1080/13676261.2013.793787
- Dede, C. (2015). "Virtual worlds as immersive playgrounds." Educational Researcher, 44(2), 93-96.
- Dennehy, T. C., & Dasgupta, N. (2017). Female peer mentors early in college increase women's positive academic experiences and retention in engineering. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *114*(23), 5964-5969.

- Deulen, A. A. (2013). Social constructivism and online learning environments: toward a theological model Christian educators. *Christian Education Journal, 10*(1), 90–98.
- Dhillon, S. (2009). Diversity vs. inclusion. *Profiles in Diversity Journal, 11*(6), 28. Retrieved from https://issuu.com/diversityjournal/docs/2009novdec
- Diehl, A. B., Stephenson, A. L., Dzubinski, L. M., & Wang, D. C. (2020). Measuring the invisible: Development and multi-industry validation of the Gender Bias Scale for Women Leaders. *Human Resource Development Quarterly*, *31*(3), 249-280.

The Success Strategies of The Iranian-American Women Who Initially Received Their Primary And/Or Secondary Education In The Post-Revolution Iranian Education System In Attaining Higher Education Degrees In The United States

Niloufar Mirhashemi

The driving theme for this research was cultural discontinuity as experienced in American academic institutions. Cultural discontinuity is understood as a way in which the cultural practices and values of students' home culture affect the academic achievements of the students usually, resulting in low academic accomplishments. This phenomenon can be triggered by the existing disparities and gaps in the educational and cultural structures of society. This research investigated the encounters, challenges, and perspectives of women born in Iran who initially received their primary and/or secondary education in the post-revolution Iranian education system and later obtained college degrees in America. The study examined the approaches that women, in the study, employed in completing university programs in the American college system. The research indicated measures for educational success in the eyes of the study's population and their advice for future students pursuing a college education. Additionally, the investigator highlights the historical, cultural, environmental, and societal factors contributing to the academic achievements of Iranian American women. This aspect sheds light on the experiences various minority groups encounter in their academic journey adapting to the American mainstream culture. The study had a qualitative phenomenological approach, selecting 15 candidates by purposive sampling and interviewing them using a partially structured interview style. The interview questions added up to 10 inquiring and exploring the purpose statement. The study's findings will be instrumental to the research on culture and inclusivity as they provide a discontinuity evaluation model for all educational institutions to use in order to conquer the challenges experienced during this process. The discontinuity evaluation model first illustrates the two versions of discontinuity including cultural

and linguistic, and then introduces the contributing factors that play a role in developing such discontinuities. Additionally, the model presents a framework for training in managing discontinuities to build cultural fluency within educational settings. College institutions can use this model and training to assist educators become culturally aware of their students' experiences and use this information to design appropriate instructional material that meets the needs of their diverse students.

Keywords: American universities, Iranian women, cultural discontinuity, linguistic discontinuity.

REFERENCES

- Abbasi-Shavazi, M. J. (2001, November). *The fertility revolution in Iran*. Population et Sociétés. https://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/
- Abdollahi, M. (1979). *Capitalism and brain-drain: A dialectical analysis of the migration of highly qualified manpower from less developed to more developed capitalist countries Iran and the U.S.* (Publication No. 2689) [Doctoral dissertations, University of Michigan]. https://scholarworks.wmich.edu/dissertations/2689
- Abrahamian, E. (1982). *Iran between two revolutions*. Princeton University Press. https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctv1fkgcnz
- Abrahamian, E. (2018). *A history of modern Iran*. Cambridge University Press. https://books.google.com/books?id=BDNIDwAAQBAJ
- Afshan, N. M. (2014). Role of women in ancient Persia. *Advances in Environmental Biology*, 8(12), 1291–1300. https://www.aensiweb.net/AENSIWEB/aeb/aeb/July%202014/1291-1300.pdf
- Aghagolzadeh, F., & Davari, H. (2017). English education in Iran: From Ambivalent policies to paradoxical practices. In R. Kirkpatrick (Ed.), *English language education policy in the Middle East and North Africa* (pp. 47–62). Springer International. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-46778-8 4

- Aghajanian, A. (1983). Ethnic inequality in Iran: An overview. *International Journal of Middle East Studies*, *15*(2), 211–224. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0020743800052284
- Aghajanian, A., & Thompson, V. (2013). Household size and structure in Iran: 1976-2006. *The Open Family Studies Journal*, *5*(1). http://dx.doi.org/10.2174/1874922401305010001
- Ahmadi, F. (2006). Islamic feminism in Iran: Feminism in a new Islamic context. *Journal of Feminist Studies in Religion*, *22*(2), 33–53.

http://www.jstor.org.lib.pepperdine.edu/stable/20487863

- Akgündüz, A. (2010). Introduction to Islamic law: Islamic law in theory and practice. IUR Press.
- Alkhazraji, K. M., Gardner, W. L., Martin, J. S., & Paolillo, J. G. P. (1997). The acculturation of immigrants to U.S. organizations: The case of Muslim employees. *Management Communication Quarterly*, *11*(2), 217–265. https://doi.org/10.1177/0893318997112003
- Alward, E., & Phelps, Y. (2019). Impactful leadership traits of virtual leaders in higher education. *Online Learning*, 23(3), 72–93. ERIC. https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ1228828

Amanat, A. (2017). Iran: A modern history. Yale University Press.

https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctv19prrqm

- Amanolahi, S. (2005). A note on ethnicity and ethnic groups in Iran. *Iran & the Caucasus*, *9*(1), 37–41. http://www.jstor.org/stable/4030904
- Amin, F. (2006). Success strategies of Iranian American leaders (Publication No. 304908351)
 [Doctoral dissertation, Pepperdine University]. ProQuest Dissertations and Theses
 Global.
- Antony-Newman, M. (2019). Parental involvement of immigrant parents: A meta-synthesis. *Educational Review*, 71(3), 362–381. https://doi.org/10.1080/00131911.2017.1423278
- Askari, G. (2003). A cultural relativistic approach toward Iranian immigrants in therapy (Publication No. 305214301) [Doctoral dissertation, Alliant International University, San Diego]. ProQuest Dissertations and Theses Global.

Askari, H., Cummings, J. T., & Izbudak, M. (1977). Iran's migration of skilled labor to the United

States. Iranian Studies, 10(1–2), 3–35. https://doi.org/10.1080/0021086770870152

Axworthy, M. (2013). Revolutionary Iran: A history of the Islamic Republic. Penguin Books.

- Azadi, P., Mesgaran, M., & Mirramezani, M. (2022). *The struggle for development in Iran: The evolution of governance, economy, and society.* Stanford University Press.
- Azadi, P., Mirramezani, M., & Mesgaran, M. (2020). *Migration and brain drain from Iran*. www.iranian-studies.stanford.edu/iran2040

Babbie, E. R. (2020). The practice of social research. Cengage Learning.

- Balali, S. (2023). A narrative inquiry into cultural discontinuity: The case of Iranian students in the United States (Publication No. 2851791619) [Doctoral dissertation, Texas A&M University - Commerce]. ProQuest Dissertations and Theses Global.
- Barlow, R., & Akbarzadeh, S. (2008). Prospects for feminism in the Islamic Republic of Iran.
 Human Rights Quarterly, *30*(1), 21–40. Academic Search Complete.
 https://www.jstor.org/stable/20486695
- Bauer, J. L. (1985). Sexuality and the moral "construction" of women in an Islamic society. *Anthropological Quarterly*, *58*(3), 120–129. JSTOR. https://doi.org/10.2307/3317918
- Begum, S. (2017). The Nexus between Iran's feminism and Islamic revolution in Persepolis: A feminist critique. *Philosophy and Progress*, 57(1–2), 67–94. https://doi.org/10.3329/pp.v57i1-2.31205
- Behdad, S. (1995). Islamization of economics in Iranian universities. *International Journal of Middle East Studies*, *27*(2), 193–217. JSTOR. http://www.jstor.org/stable/176092
- Berdún, M. M. G., Guibernau, M., & Rex, J. (2010). *The ethnicity reader: Nationalism, multiculturalism and migration*. Wiley.
- Bernard, H. R., & Ryan, G. W. (2010). *Analyzing qualitative data: Systematic approaches.* (pp. xxi, 451). Sage.
- Berry, J. W. (1997). Immigration, acculturation, and adaptation. *Applied Psychology*, *46*(1), 5–34. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-0597.1997.tb01087.x

Bhandari, N. B. (2022). Homi K. Bhabha's third space theory and cultural identity today: A critical review. *Prithvi Academic Journal*, 171–181.

https://api.semanticscholar.org/CorpusID:248758750}

Bickford, S. (1999). Reconfiguring pluralism: Identity and institutions in the inegalitarian polity. *American Journal of Political Science*, *43*(1), 86–108. https://doi.org/10.2307/2991786

Bogdan, R., & Taylor, S. J. (1975). *Introduction to qualitative research methods: A phenomenological approach to the social sciences*. Wiley. https://books.google.com/books?id=1fS1AAAAIAAJ

- Borjian, M. (2013). The revolutionary period (1979–1988). In M. Borjian (Ed.), *English in postrevolutionary Iran* (Vol. 29, pp. 65–88). Multilingual Matters/Channel View Publications. https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctt21kk1tj.9
- Boroumand, L. (2020). Iranians turn away from the Islamic Republic. *Journal of Democracy*, *31*(1), 169–181. https://heinonline.org/HOL/P?h=hein.journals/jnlodmcy31&i=167
- Bozorgmehr, M. (1989). From Iranian studies to studies of Iranians in the United States. *Iranian Studies*, *22*(1), 77–79. https://doi.org/10.1080/00210869808701893

Perceptions Of Barriers To College Completion: A Closer Look At Students With Special Needs During Their First Year Of College

James Roshone Evans

People with special needs face numerous difficulties, impacting their lifespan development, social mobility, and capacity to achieve personal and professional objectives. Inclusive public education remains the most suitable option for enabling this underrepresented group to have equal opportunities with neurotypical individuals (Fletcher-Watson et al., 2021). Even with ongoing efforts to improve post-secondary education outcomes, students with disabilities (SWDs) remain less likely to graduate from college. This paper assesses the perceptions of barriers to higher learning degree completion among SWDs. The focus is on understanding the lived experiences and perspectives regarding obstacles they face during their initial college year. Since perceptions of barriers are interchangeable experiences in secondary school, understanding them will be easier. However, in college, students are more independent and have different expectations. Therefore, gaining insight into the experiences, perceptions, and barriers faced in planning is vital to providing SWDs with the necessary support. Another tenet of this study is to identify effective strategies to facilitate SWD's college completion. Such methods include providing more social support via educational resources, creating more inclusive learning environments, and providing pathways to more accessible technology. Support in secondary schools may facilitate a significant part of SWDs' academic success in college.

Objectives: Provide an overview of the SWDs' perceptions and encounters while informing administrators, teachers, staff, and the community of a better understanding of their involvement in higher education. The themes derived from the coded interviews will be used to establish

feasible recommendations to promote effective strategies to support future SWDs in California, enhancing education outcomes and social mobility among this marginalized group. *Methodology:* This study will use a qualitative research methodology to gain insights into the experiences and perceived barriers to college completion among SWDs in their first year. Qualitative research is characterized by textual data in surveys, interviews, observations, and ethnographies (Creswell, 2016).

Findings : Some SWDs face challenges in post-secondary education due to grade inflation in high schools (Sublett & Chang, 2019). SWDs struggle in the classroom environment (Shelton & Register, 2023).

Once entering college or university, SWDs stopped receiving the accommodations and modifications in the classroom environment and the curriculum they were used to receiving in high school (Thompson-Ebanks & Jarman, 2017).

Implications: Grade inflation in high schools leads to difficulties in college education and an increased time to completion (Sublett & Chang, 2019). Struggling increases the risk of leaving college early, emphasizing the importance of entry grades and performance throughout the course (Shelton & Register, 2023). Learning in colleges and universities is difficult for SWDs (Thompson-Ebanks & Jarman, 2017).

Keywords: College completion, Students with Special Needs (SWDs), Post-secondary education, Higher learning institutions, Americans with Disabilities Act, Individualized transition plans (ITP).

REFERENCES

- Fletcher-Watson, S., Brook, K., Hallett, S., Murray, F., & Crompton, C. J. (2021). Inclusive practices for neurodevelopmental research. *Current Developmental Disorders Reports*, *8*, 88-97. Inclusive Practices for Neurodevelopmental Research | Current Developmental Disorders Reports
- Shelton, A., & Register, B. (2023). Factors associated with teachers' perceived knowledge regarding serving secondary students with disabilities. *Teacher Development*, 1-17. https://doi.org/10.1080/13664530.2023.2273848
- Sublett, C., & Chang, Y. C. (2019). Logging in to press on: An examination of high school dropout and completion among students with disabilities in online courses. *Journal of Special Education Technology*, *34*(2), pp. 106-119. Logging In to Press On: An Examination of High School Dropout and Completion Among Students With Disabilities in Online Courses Cameron Sublett, Yi-Chun Chang, 2019
- Thompson-Ebanks, V., & Jarman, M. (2017). Characteristics of undergraduate students with disabilities: Disability disclosure and academic persistence. *Advances in Social Sciences Research Journal*, *4*(2). Characteristics of Undergraduate Students with Disabilities:
 Disability Disclosure and Academic Persistence | Advances in Social Sciences Research Journal

Women in Federal Government: A Study of the Challenges Faced by Women from Underrepresented Groups in Leadership

Tarleen Khauv

Tanesha May

Lizeth Sandoval

Three reports published by the U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission in 2023 show that women of three groups – American Indian and Alaskan Native (AIAN), African American, and Hispanic and Latina – continue to be disproportionately underrepresented in leadership roles within the federal government as managers, executives, and supervisors. Although recent research has acknowledged that having diverse women in leadership roles strengthens and promotes an inclusive workplace, there is still a lack of coverage in the literature regarding women from these three groups and the factors contributing to the low representation in the federal government. The U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (2023) reports further emphasized this representational deficiency by revealing that while AIAN women comprise 0.8% of the federal workforce, only 0.4% of them hold executive positions. The other two reports demonstrated that while African American women made up 11.7% of the federal workforce, only 7.3% of them hold executive positions, as well as, Hispanic and Latina women made up 4.5% of the federal workforce, only 1.9% of them hold executive positions.

This study aims to understand the barriers women of these three groups have faced and overcame when applying for and holding leadership positions in the federal government. The proposed research methodology will be a mixed-methods approach to gather data from semi-structured interviews and surveys of women in these three groups that have faced challenges when applying for, denied, or resigned from leadership positions in the federal government. This mixed method approach will also conduct semi-structured interviews and surveys of individuals

who hold hiring positions within federal agencies. In conclusion, the findings from this study will identify obstacles encountered by the women of the three groups and provide federal agencies with information to increase the representation of these women seeking and retaining leadership employment within the federal government. Accordingly, the findings from this study will also serve as actionable guidelines for hiring officials to increase the representation of women from AIAN, African American, and Hispanic and Latina groups in the federal government, increase awareness of the benefits of an inclusive workplace, and for these women to establish and build sustainable leadership careers therein.

REFERENCES

United States Equal Employment Opportunity Commission. (2023). *EEOC Issues Reports on Women in the Federal* Sector. https://www.eeoc.gov/newsroom/eeoc-issues-reportswomen-federal-sector

Adolescent identity as a complex adaptive system: Implications for informal pre-college

STEM education

Eric Hamilton Danielle Espino Seung Lee Kristina Lux

Shortages in the number and diversity of tertiary students who opt into STEM-ready concentrations and who plan to enter STEM fields have economically, socially, and morally damaged the US and its ability to enable its citizenry to build a prosperous and fair society. The US National Science Foundation (NSF) holds the primary responsibility among federal agencies in the United States for building a robust and capable workforce in so-called STEM (science, technology, engineering, and mathematics) fields (Matthews, 2000). NSF has launched many pre-college and tertiary efforts to address these shortages (National Academies of Sciences & Medicine, 2016). It has done so in part through programs to enhance the preparation and interest of pre-college students to enable their capacity and motivation to pursue STEM fields. These are and have been partly situated as interventions in informal contexts, including after school, weekend, and other out-of-school settings.

This paper reports on two such GSEP-based education research projects funded by NSF. One objective of this research is to explore and operationalize adolescent identity formation as a powerful lens in designing interventions to address deficiencies in pre-college STEM interest - and subsequent participation in tertiary STEM education and entry into STEM-rich professions. The underlying research applies tools of quantitative ethnography. This paper though, primarily relies on synthesis of theoretical frameworks with supporting data. It proposes the viability of complex adaptive systems (CAS) theory to facilitate identity development understandings and

then applying CAS to three theoretical frameworks especially pertinent to identity development – Social Cognitive Career Theory (Lent et al., 2002), Self-Determination Theory (Reeve, 2002), and Interest-Driven Creator Theory (Chan et al., 2018; Roschelle & Burke, 2019). Indeed, emphasis on helping adolescents navigate the task of identity development in a healthy and integrated manner is essential to creating successful STEM intervention experiences (Anderson & Bachnak, 2019; Olszewski-Kubilius, 2023). What might be involved in explicit grounding of informal STEM intervention design in factors that include adolescent identity formation (and related variables that reflect socio-emotional learning (SEL) (Reeve, 2002)).

This paper addresses the intersection of learning science and adolescent identity theory as they pertain to informal STEM interventions, with guidance on future designs of such interventions. While primarily theoretical in advocating the tools of complex adaptive thinking, the paper illustrates constructs with pertinent subject interviews from two GSEP projects. One is a retrospective impact study of currently middle-aged professionals who participated in the 1990s era Young Scholars Program for middle and high school students (Hamilton, 2021). A quarter-century later, how do they reflect on the ways that participation in projects shaped eventual career pathways? The second NSF-funded project, called "Asset-Based Learning Environments (ABLE)", emphasizes Global South – Global North collaboration and entails project-based learning activities by which teenagers from five different countries collaborate over virtual spaces (Hamilton et al., 2022). Both the YSP and ABLE studies lend themselves richly to how identity formation affects personal life pathways around career choices, whether directly in STEM fields or in the limitless other choices that are affected by STEM literacy.

Keywords: global collaboration, adolescent identity formation, complex systems, STEM workforce. mathematics education, science education, socio-emotional learning

REFERENCES

- Anderson, B., & Bachnak, R. (2019). Summer Enrichment Program Aims to Increase Interest and Diversity in STEM Fields. 2019 ASEE Zone I Conference & Workshop.
- Chan, T.-W., Looi, C.-K., Chen, W., at al. (2018). Interest-driven creator theory: towards a theory of learning design for Asia in the twenty-first century. *Journal of Computers in Education*, 5(4), 435-461. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40692-018-0122-0
- Hamilton, E. (2021). EAGER: *Peering a generation into the future: NSF's Young Scholars Program and the nation's STEM workforce*. National Science Foundation Award 2109443.
- Hamilton, E., Espino, D., Jones, N., & Lee, S. (2022). Broadening participation, building STEM competencies, and strengthening identity formation through cross-cultural and international collaboration in project-based learning: Asset-Based Learning Environments (ABLE). National Science Foundation Award 2215613.
- Lent, R. W., Brown, S. D., & Hackett, G. (2002). Social cognitive career theory. *Career choice* and development, 4(1), 255-311.
- Matthews, C. M. (2000). US National Science Foundation: An Overview.
- National Academies of Sciences, E., & Medicine. (2016). *Developing a national STEM workforce strategy: A workshop summary*. National Academies Press.
- Olszewski-Kubilius, P. (2023). Front-loading STEM enrichment to prepare learners for STEM pathways. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, *1520*(1), 161-169.
- Reeve, J. M. (2002). Self-determination theory applied to educational settings. *Handbook of selfdetermination research*, 2, 183-204.
- Roschelle, J., & Burke, Q. (2019). Commentary on Interest-Driven Creator theory: a US perspective on fostering interest, creativity, and habit in school. *Research and Practice in Technology Enhanced Learning*, *14*(1), 13.

Theory and Design Principles for Building Self-maintaining Literacies in Al: the case of GSEP's Jobs and Technology Futuring Course

Eric Hamilton

Pepperdine's Graduate School of Education and Psychology (GSEP) faces challenges similar to peers nationally in devising future-ready ways to interpret and manage artificial intelligence (AI) in its curriculum and in its operations. This theoretical paper explores aspects of this challenge through the prism of "model-elicitation" themes in learning sciences research and in the broader AI in education community. It reflects the applicability of those themes to GSEP curriculum, viewing the specific case of its course of jobs and technology futuring (EDD702) and in GSEP-based global collaboration research with precollege students.

While AI has become ubiquitous in virtually every aspect of technology-facilitated human endeavor, the advent of generative chat bots through large-language models (LLMs) represents one of the most visibly disruptive advances in contemporary society (Cain, 2024; Sarkar et al., 2024). Coupled with dramatic advances in other areas (e.g., robotics or self-driving cars) and growing awareness of the pervasive role of AI-based algorithms in shaping day-to-day living, public awareness and speculations about the future of AI and of human society more generally have accelerated dramatically. These factors contribute to a compelling rationale for sound design of AI literacy programs. Surveys of current design practices for building AI literacies appear in the paper, providing a backdrop for challenging a fundamental orientation and expectation of those efforts – design practices that seem guaranteed to replicate some of the worst of instructional design practices in traditional K-16 education. In particular, for all of the rhetoric in education and learning science research about learner-centered curriculum to undo poor instructional design of the past, there remains immense negative gravitational pull to minimize the role of the learner in the process across all educational sectors (Dole et al., 2016).

The paper describes these practices, contrasting them with the theoretical and empirical progress of two parallel research communities, involving open-learner modeling (OLM) in AI in education (e.g., Bull et al., 2016; Bull & Kay, 2010), and in modeling in mathematics education problem-solving research, especially through the use of model-eliciting activities, or MEAs (Lesh & English, 2005; Sevinc & Lesh, 2018). Both fields stress conceptual models in different but overlapping ways that bear on AI literacy considerations.

The core shift is that rather than organizing a body of knowledge that instructors should know and the students should learn, a modeling approach assumes that learners already possess sophisticated conceptual models whose structure is critical to leverage at those outset of a course. This orientation shift has consequences that reverberate throughout the curriculum. Externalizing existing conceptual systems involves representational translations that reshape the entire trajectory of what it means to learn or to know.

The paper outlines how aspects of aspects of OLM and MEAs have been piloted in the design of GSEP's EDD702 course. The paper will review student responses to them. Developing a formal research program in AI literacy may serve GSEP and its programs in future course design and in benefitting the large national AI quest.

REFERENCES

- Bull, S., Ginon, B., Boscolo, C., & Johnson, M. (2016). Introduction of learning visualisations and metacognitive support in a persuadable open learner model. Proceedings of the sixth international conference on learning analytics & knowledge,
- Bull, S., & Kay, J. (2010). Open learner models. In *Advances in intelligent tutoring systems* (pp. 301-322). Springer.
- Cain, W. (2024). Prompting Change: Exploring Prompt Engineering in Large Language Model AI and Its Potential to Transform Education. *TechTrends*, *68*(1), 47-57.

- Dole, S., Bloom, L., & Kowalske, K. (2016). Transforming pedagogy: Changing perspectives from teacher-centered to learner-centered. *Interdisciplinary Journal of Problem-Based Learning*, *10*(1), 1.
- Lesh, R., & English, L. D. (2005). Trends in the evolution of models & modeling perspectives on mathematical learning and problem solving. *Zdm*, *37*(6), 487-489.
- Sarkar, S., Babar, M. F., Hasan, M., & Karmaker, S. K. (2024). LLMs as On-demand Customizable Service. *arXiv preprint arXiv:2401.16577*.
- Sevinc, S., & Lesh, R. (2018). Training mathematics teachers for realistic math problems: a case of modeling-based teacher education courses. *Zdm*, *50*(1-2), 301-314.

Empowering Tomorrow's Mental Health Practitioners: Dismantling Power Imbalances and Fostering Student Well-being in Mental Health Training Programs

Andrew Flynn Nikki Isbell Kim Nielsen Jonah Oderberg Veronica Viesca

Summary: This presentation focuses on innovative approaches to training mental health practitioners, emphasizing the dismantling of power imbalances and the promotion of student well-being within practicum training sites. Grounded in participatory action research principles, we collaboratively engage stakeholders in the development and evaluation of strategies for enhancing mental health training experiences.

Methodology: Our training site adopted a participatory action research (PAR) approach, involving active collaboration between researchers, students, faculty, and community partners throughout the non-profit development process. Grounded theory techniques will be utilized to analyze qualitative data gathered from focus groups, interviews, and participant observations. This methodology allows for the co-creation of knowledge, empowering participants to identify and address issues pertinent to mental health training.

Findings: Through participatory action research, we anticipate generating insights into the complex dynamics of power within mental health practicum experience and their impact on student well-being. Findings will inform the development of actionable strategies for fostering inclusive learning environments, reducing burnout, and promoting the holistic development of future mental health practitioners.

Implications: This research holds significant implications for the design and implementation of mental health training programs within academia. By actively involving stakeholders in the research process, we can co-create solutions that address power imbalances, enhance student well-being, and improve the effectiveness of mental health education. Ultimately, this collaborative approach has the potential to transform the training landscape and empower students to become resilient and compassionate mental health professionals.

Learning objectives:

1. Understand the principles and methodologies of participatory action research (PAR) and how they can be applied to mental health business practice development, including the collaborative involvement of stakeholders in research design, data collection, and implementation.

2. Explore the dynamics of power imbalances within mental health training programs and their impact on student well-being and professional development, using grounded theory techniques to analyze qualitative data collected through PAR.

Keywords: Mental Health Practitioners, Student Well-being, Power Imbalances, Burnout Prevention, Clinical Training Programs

REFERENCES

Glebova, T., Lal, A., Girard, A., & Van Ligten, J. (2022). Burnout in MFT trainees: Impact of demands and resources. *Journal of Marital and Family Therapy*, 48, 908–926. https://doi-org.lib.pepperdine.edu/10.1111/jmft.12561

Bullock, G., Kraft, L., Amsden, K., Gore, W., Prengle, B., Wimsatt, J., Ledbetter, L., Covington,
K., & Goode, A. (2017). The prevalence and effect of burnout on graduate healthcare
students. *Canadian Medical Education Journal*, 8(3), e90-e108. <u>http://www.cmej.ca</u>

Morse, G., Salyers, M. P., Rollins, A. L., Monroe-DeVita, M., & Pfahler, C. (2012). Burnout in mental health services: A review of the problem and its remediation. *Administration and*

Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research, 39(5), 341-352.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s10488-011-0352-1

- Warlick, C. A., Farmer, N. M., Van Gorp, A., Patterson, T., & Armstrong, A. (2021). Comparing burnout between graduate-level and professional clinicians. *Training and Education in Professional Psychology*, 15(2), 150–158. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/tep0000328</u>
- Chen, R., Austin, J. P., Sutton, J. P., Fussell, C., & Twiford, T. (2019). MFTs' burnout prevention and coping: What can clinicians, supervisors, training programs, and agencies do? *Journal of Family Psychotherapy, 30*(3), 204 220.

https://doi.org/10.1080/08975353.2019.1655698

McCrickard, R. (2023). The mental health therapist shortage starts at graduation: How to help the 57% that never attain licensure. Motivo. Retrieved from

https://4776111.fs1.hubspotusercontent-na1.net/hubfs/4776111/Motivo_Whitepaper.pdf

- Hora, M. T., Chen, Z., Parrott, E., & Her, P. (2019). Problematizing college internships: Exploring issues with access, program design, and developmental outcomes in three U.S. colleges (WCER Working Paper No. 2019-1). Wisconsin Center for Education Research.<u>https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED598647.pdf</u>
- Hora, M. T., Jang-Tucci, K., & Zhang, J. (2022). Gatekeeping at work: A multi-dimensional analysis of student, institutional, and employer characteristics associated with unpaid internships. University of Wisconsin-Madison, Center for Research on College-Workforce Transitions.

Hora, M. T., Wolfgram, M., & Chen, Z. (2019). Closing the doors of opportunity: How financial, sociocultural, and institutional barriers intersect to inhibit participation in college internships (WCER Working Paper No. 2019-8). University of Wisconsin–Madison, Wisconsin Center for Education Research.

http://www.wcer.wisc.edu/publications/working-papers

- Hora, M. T., Wolfgram, M., Chen, Z., & Lee, C. (2021). Closing the doors of opportunity: A field theoretic analysis of the prevalence and nature of obstacles to college internships.
 Teachers College Record, 123(12), 180-210.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/01614681211070875
- Senat, J., Ketterer, S., & McGuire, J. (2019). Between a rock and a hard place: Attitudes and practices of mass communication programs regarding unpaid student internships. *Journalism & Mass Communication Educator*, 75(2), 177–195. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1077695819882565</u>
- Skujiņa, R., & Loots, E. (2020). The intern economy in the cultural industry: An empirical study of the demand side. *Journal of Education and Work, 33*(5-6), 343-359. https://doi.org/10.1080/13639080.2020.1820961
- Stewart, A., Owens, R., O'Higgins, N., & Hewitt, A. (2019). Internships: A policy and regulatory challenge. In A. Stewart, R. Owens, N. O'Higgins, & A. Hewitt (Eds.), *Internships, employability and the search for decent work experience* (pp. 1-16). Edward Elgar Publishing. <u>https://doi.org/10.4337/9781788975662</u>

Acknowledgments

We sincerely thank the people who made this event possible: Dr. Farzin Madjidi Dr. Robert deMayo Dr. Anthony Collatos The Danhakl Family Foundation The Office of the Provost The Office of the Vice Provost H.E. Mr. Salim Baddoura Dr. Conrad Hughes The Chateau d'Hautville Team Marc Goodman Mireille Rogigny The Symposium Committee: Gabriella Miramontes Ebony C Cain Eric Hamilton lan Ermatinger-Salas Jane K Tucker Jennifer Miyake-Trapp Jennifer Vaughn Maria Brahme Martine Jago Suelen Schneider Demaria Lina Safa The Virtual Initiatives Team: Elias Saade Lucy Lu Harream Purdie

Ramela Tehrani Anastasia Parhomenko Xiadani Mendoza

GSEP Faculty, Staff, and Student Presenters GSEP Community and Guests

INDEX PER AUTHOR (Listed by First Name)

Α

Akadius Ashby Ali Holness-Roland	
All Holliess-Roland	,
Allie Chang Ray	-
Andre Crenshaw	
Andrew Flynn	247
Andrew Jones	176
Ashley Ayvar	196

В

Bethany Grubb	143
Blair Johnson	
Brenda Garcia Castro	

С

Caroline Kalai	90
Celese Alexander Heron	128
Chanel L. Fort	211
Chantal Daley	44
Chidimma A. Abuka	87
Christian Peralta	123, 204
Chuyue Shan	74
Cordaro Davis	193
Corey Idleburg	204
Cristina D. Gonzalez	32, 82
Curtis Isozaki	207

D

102
176
241
16
50, 173
196

Ε

Elias Saade	190
Eric Hamilton	241, 244
Erika Barnes Ford	
Esmeralda Lopez	196

G

Gabriella Miramontes Gimel Rogers	
1	
Inva Lumi	166
J	
Jai Oni Dane	92

James Roshone Evans Janice Thompson Filer	
Jennifer Banegas	
Jennifer Boyd	
Jennifer Medina Vaughn	
Jennifer Miyake-Trapp	
Jenny Manipon	
Jessica J. Henning	
Jonah Oderberg	

Κ

Katherine Reyes	
Kathleen Eldridge	
Kevin M. Wong.	
Kim M. Kerr	
Kim Nielsen	
Kristina Lux	

L

Lanna Pathman	
Liane Weintraub	
Lina Safa	
Lisseth Rojas-Flores	
Lizeth Sandoval	
Lysa Lynnette Liggins	

М

M. Margaret Calacci	
Maher Abdelwahab	
Maria Brahme,	
Mary Kathryn Zapantis	
Melinda Alemes	
Melissa Huy	
Michael Scarlata	50
Michelle Eleby	
Michelle Watson	

N

Natasha Thapar-Olmos Nikki Isbell Niloufar Mirhashemi	247
0	
Oscar Navarro	225
P	
Parker Leukart	44
R	
Robert E. Scholz	38

Samaa Haniya	72
Seline Oney	26
Seta Khajarian	56
Seung Lee	241
Shelbi Chandler	
Sophia Cortez	53
Stacy Alexander	12
Steven Ryan Park	70
Suelen Schneider Demaria	108
Susan R. Hall	
-	

T

Tanesha May	239
Tarleen Khauv	239
Terrance Cao	56
Thomas Briskey	
Tiffany L. Wright	

U

Usman Khan	20
V	
Veronica Viesca Victoria Moran	
W	
Weina Li Chen	72
x	
Xuejia Cao	46
Y	
Yas Hardaway	20
Z	
Zhongfeng Tian	209